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1
Introduction

Plato's Parmenides today finds itself in a strange position: it is clearly
an important work, but its import remains remarkably unclear. The
difficulty of analyzing this text is due, in part, to its complicated struc-
ture. Within three frames we find the dialogue proper, itself consisting
of two parts connected by a brief transitional section. The first part of
the main dialogue is a series of rather brief exchanges enlivened by
humor and some dramatic incident; the second part consists of almost
thirty Stephanas pages of obscure and unadorned argument.' These
two parts are so strikingly different that there can be no question of
their being coordinate episodes of the same kind. Yet when deciding
what, exactly, the character of each part is and how they fit together
to make up a whole, scholars still express doubt.2

There is considerable interest in resolving this doubt. For one thing,
certain external considerations hint at the importance of the Parmen-
ides. These include the evidence of other dialogues by Plato: Socrates
refers with deep respect, in both the Theaetetus and the Sophist, to
Parmenides' performance on what must be the occasion depicted in
our dialogue.3 Also, the sheer compositional effort required to produce
this text must have been enormous, and we would not expect Plato to
expend such effort on a minor work. These hints are confirmed and
given meaning in the first part of the Parmenides. This celebrated
section presents a series of difficulties confronting Socrates as he tries
to uphold views we had come to think of as constituting Plato's own
theory of forms (as expressed in the Republic and the Phaedo).

Clearly, the Parmenides represents a crucial moment in Plato's
thought. What was Plato's own attitude at this time? Did he know
how to respond to the difficulties raised in the first part of the dialogue
and, if so, what course did he propose? The natural starting point in
answering these questions is to study the dialogue itself, to see whether

3



4 Plato's Parmenides

the rest of the text addresses the problems. Indeed, Plato has indicated
that this approach is correct: he makes Parmenides tell Socrates that
the reason he has gotten into trouble is that he has posited his forms
too early, before having "exercised"; the second part of the dialogue
then consists of a demonstration of the kind of exercise Parmenides
recommends. Since Plato meant the second part of the dialogue to
bear on the problems of the first, we must understand the new exer-
cise it contains if we wish to assess Plato's response to those prob-
lems.

But understanding the second part of the dialogue has been the sin-
gle most intractable task in interpreting the Parmenides, if not in Plato
scholarship as a whole. We are faced with an unbroken series of ar-
guments—many seemingly so bad as to be embarrassing—systemati-
cally arranged to produce apparently contradictory conclusions. Inter-
preters are so divided about what this exercise achieves that disagreement
still persists over whether it has any positive results at all. In my own
interpretation of the exercise, which constitutes the heart of this study,
I approach the arguments systematically and read them in the light
of Parmenides' methodological remarks. What results is a positive
and crucial innovation—a distinction between two kinds of predica-
tion—whose application enables us to recognize that the exercise con-
sists of good arguments whose conclusions are not contradictory after
all.

Since the point of the exercise is, in large part, to enable us to deal
with the problems of the first part of the dialogue, I have placed my
analysis of the second part of the Parmenides in its natural context: I
precede it with a preliminary discussion of the famous problems, and
I return, once I have the results of the second part of the dialogue in
hand, to consider how they bear on the problems. By this point, I will
have accumulated a body of evidence for my characterization of Pla-
to's position at the moment of writing the Parmenides. An epilogue
sets the results of my study in a larger context, namely, our under-
standing of Plato's development.

In this chapter, I begin with a preliminary discussion of each of the
two parts of the dialogue, and of some well-known ways of interpret-
ing them. This will prepare the reader for the scheme (outlined at the
end of the chapter) that underlies my particular approach.
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The First Part of the Dialogue

The first part of the Parmenides (if we break off before the description
of the new exercise, perhaps in 135d3, just after Parmenides has con-
gratulated Socrates on his efforts) has the appearance of a work com-
plete in itself; in particular it resembles the canonical "Socratic" dia-
logue. The general pattern of these dialogues is familiar. Some
philosophically interesting subject comes up in conversation. One of
the persons present either holds himself out as an expert on this sub-
ject, or for some other reason can be expected to be one. This person
enters into conversation with Socrates about the subject matter of his
supposed expertise, answering a series of questions. By dialogue's end,
the interlocutor has revealed that he is not in a position to uphold his
views: his confusion is such that he has not managed to avoid contra-
dicting himself.

The twist in our dialogue is that Socrates (here a youth) is the inter-
locutor, while the venerable Parmenides is the questioner. Socrates
holds himself out as an expert on forms by his aggressive criticism of
Parmenides' Eleatic comrade Zeno. For Socrates' criticisms are made
from the standpoint of a view relying crucially on assertions about
forms, and these forms are special theoretical entities. Someone who
makes controversial assertions about special theoretical entities the ba-
sis for his attacks on others ought to be an expert on the relevant
theory, so Socrates ought to understand forms. But, notoriously, when
Parmenides questions him further about his views on forms, Socrates
falls repeatedly into difficulties and admits his perplexity.

The resemblance of this fragment of the Parmenides to an early
dialogue taken in its entirety gives it the air of something one might
study by itself. Certainly the obscurity of the rest of the dialogue adds
to the attraction of concentrating one's attention on this, more ame-
nable portion of the text. In fact, a great deal of very careful work has
been done to analyze particular arguments from this passage. Many of
these interpretations share certain presuppositions, and I think that
consideration of these assumptions will help to organize our prelimi-
nary discussion of the passage in question. For this purpose I hope it
will not be too unfair to start by identifying what I take the character-
istic pattern of these interpretations to be. That pattern combines con-
centration on the first part of the dialogue with the beliefs that each
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argument in the passage should be treated as a reductio ad absurdum,
and that study of these arguments will allow us to determine whether
Plato knew what to reject (and, if he did know, what it was).4

Despite the attractions of this approach, the dialogue contains indi-
cations that tell against it strongly.5 First of all, this approach ignores
the explicit indication of the transitional passage (135c8-137c3) that
the exercise forming the second part of the dialogue is relevant to
handling the problems of the first part.6 Parmenides there tells Socrates
that he will not succeed until he has done a certain exercise, which he
then demonstrates in the second part of the dialogue. The implications
of this connection between the two parts of the dialogue can be con-
sidered in terms of our approach to the passage or our understanding
of Plato's development. In terms of our approach to the passage, the
connection indicates that we should not, after all, treat the first part of
the dialogue in isolation; despite its resemblance to an early dialogue
it cannot be regarded as self-contained. In terms of Plato's develop-
ment, the connection between the two parts of the dialogue means that
we should not derive our account of Plato's development from analysis
of the first part's problems only; because the dialectical exercise, ac-
cording to Plato, is relevant to handling those problems, it is only fair
to try to understand that exercise.

Of course, Plato might have provided an exercise to help with the
problems in some merely preparatory way. We are all familiar with
this type of exercise. The Galamian method for learning the violin,
for example, consists solely in producing sounds that occur in no piece
of music; many string players advise their students to undertake deep
breathing or yoga exercises. Yet even preparatory exercises of this
type are prescribed only by those who believe that in some specific
way they promote the ultimate goal—by developing some prerequisite
ability perhaps, or removing common impediments. Thus, the second
part of the dialogue should in any case contain some information about
Plato's attitude to the problems of the first part.7 If it is in fact more
than a merely preparatory exercise and actually does yield a response
to the problems, surely that is the response to be attributed to Plato.

The second consideration involves what one might call the logical
import of the passage. We have already noted that here, as in many a
"Socratic elenchos," we have a person who tries repeatedly to sustain
conversation on some favorite subject matter, but ends each time in
admitting that he has contradicted himself. This result shows, at a
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minimum, that the person does not have knowledge of the subject in
question, for if he did (given Plato's strong conception of knowledge),
he would be able to avoid contradiction. Yet the interlocutor's admis-
sion that he contradicts himself does not necessarily tell us what the
source of the problem is. For, as we would put it, any one of the
premises the interlocutor has been willing to accept may have been
false, or he may, starting from true premises, have made some illicit
inference from them. (I say "as we would put it" because only a
formal system of logic identifies rules of inference, and thus makes it
possible to categorize a particular mistake as due to a false premise or
rather to an illicit inference.)

Of course, scholars differ in their views of the Socratic elenchos:
whether, when repeated over time, that procedure might not have pos-
itive results; and what the status of those results would be.8 Luckily,
the difficult issue of so-called elenctic confirmation is irrelevant for
our purposes, because of a difference between our exchange and those
that made up Socrates' program of moral inquiry: the latter consisted
of a large number of conversations with various interlocutors taking
place over a long period, whereas the present exchange is clearly a
unique occasion and meant to have its effect as such.

Let us return, then, to consider the case in which someone fails the
elenchos on a single occasion. As we have noted, the fact that the
interlocutor contradicts himself does not automatically prove, of any
specific premise, that it is false. However, sometimes we are faced
with an argument that has this purpose, and so it is worthwhile to
consider explicitly what facts can be used in deciding when to take an
argument as a reductio ad absurdum. It seems that the paradigmatic
reductio works as follows: it makes explicit all of its premises, so that
we can see that all but one are already known to be true, while that
one is marked out as vulnerable. It then proceeds by explicit and ir-
reproachable reasoning to derive an unacceptable conclusion. This clearly
indicates that we should reject the targeted premise. Of course, many
actual examples of reductio arguments may neglect to make all their
premises and all the reasoning from them explicit; nevertheless, their
basic strategy requires that they permit identification of the premise to
be rejected and allow sufficient identification of the other premises
involved so that the target premise can be distinguished as the most
vulnerable element.

If we now approach our passage with this description of the effec-
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live reductio in hand, we can see how far the passage is from match-
ing the description. (I intend to confirm the claims I make in this
paragraph in my subsequent discussion of the individual arguments.)
For one thing, the very premises that reductio-oriented readers wish to
reject are often unexpressed. A premise that does not appear in the
text can a fortiori not be marked as the target of the exercise. More
important (since we could perhaps manage to evaluate the relative vul-
nerability of the members of a group of premises if we had them), the
arguments themselves are underspecified in a strong sense. Not only
does the text often not set out enough premises for the announced
conclusion to follow, but also it is far from obvious exactly what should
be understood as completing the arguments. And different ways of
completing the arguments are not just trivially different. (The variety
of formulations of the so-called Third Man Argument produced by
careful and intelligent interpreters is a sign of the extent to which that
argument is underspecified, while the passion with which these inter-
preters disagree with each other indicates that the different formula-
tions differ importantly.)

In short, all too often in our passage the text does not effectively
target a determinate premise for destruction nor does it give us a suf-
ficient sense of what else is involved to show that some putative target
premise is indeed the most vulnerable element—both requirements for
an author providing a reductio. Because Plato is so far from having
produced arguments here that follow the reductio strategy effectively,
we must doubt whether he can have intended the passage to function
in that way.

Finally, we may observe that the exchanges making up the passage,
dealing with a range of issues, do not have any explicitly expressed
element in common or, more precisely, have no such substantive and
vulnerable element in common. I use the word "element" here since
it leaves open whether we are talking about some false claim with
which Socrates starts, or about some improper move he makes from
his initial claims. "Improper move" here should be understood to ap-
ply to cases we would be inclined to see as involving the addition of
a mistaken premise, as resulting from the application of a mistaken
rule of inference, or as due to a mistake in semantics (since such a
mistake can result in misinterpreting one's own claims, it too can lead
to drawing an illicit inference). The complications and potential anach-
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ronism involved in distinguishing these cases combine to make the
more general label useful here.

From these two observations—that Socrates has problems in a va-
riety of areas and that no explicit and vulnerable element is common
to all the arguments—we can conclude neither that one mistake under-
lies all his difficulties nor that each difficulty arises independently. The
arguments are not presented so that they highlight any common ele-
ment; still, because of the extreme underspecification of the argu-
ments, we cannot exclude the possibility that something unexpressed
is common to all or some of them. Since our plan is to return to this
passage after having studied the second half of the dialogue, we will
have an opportunity later to reconsider this issue. Applying what we
will have learned from Parmenides' display will permit us to deter-
mine the extent to which a common treatment of these problems is
available.

We can now summarize our preliminary observations on Socrates'
falling into difficulties. (1) Our final response to the issues raised here
is to be determined by our understanding of the second part of the
dialogue. (2) The arguments that appear in this passage are extremely
underspecified. (3) The exchanges show that Socrates has problems in
various areas within the theory of forms he would like to advance. But
these exchanges are presented in such a way as to make obvious nei-
ther the impossibility of a common treatment of the problems nor the
availability of one.

It seems to me that (1) indicates that the purpose of the first part of
the dialogue is introductory: it motivates us to work at the difficult
developments of the second part of the dialogue, given that we have
some interest in the concerns of the first part. (One might compare
Book I of the Republic, which clearly has a purpose of this kind.)
Given this purpose, (2) no longer appears to be a weakness in com-
position—rendering the arguments strangely ineffective in their task of
proving certain claims to be false. It rather serves to help in the char-
acterization of Socrates. His getting into trouble on the basis of sketchy
arguments indicates something important about his personal level of
expertise: that he is rather inexpert. This is of course compatible with
the harsh evaluation that he holds determinate beliefs that are provably
false. But it is equally compatible with the milder evaluation, that he
is not yet able to bring to bear the specifications that would allow him
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to avoid trouble. According to this milder evaluation, his notions sim-
ply require further explication and understanding. Sadly, (3) indicates
that a great deal of work needs to be done. But all this still leaves
open the possibility that Socrates' basic motivations can be realized in
an unproblematic way. Since Plato has refrained from writing the sort
of passage that would force on us the harsh evaluation of Socrates,
there is some hope that the milder one is what he intended. And this
hope is nourished somewhat by the remarks Parmenides makes at
133b4-cl, 135a7-b2, 135b5-c3, 135c8-d3, and 135d8-e4. In these
remarks, Parmenides commends Socrates for his interest in forms and
his eager impulse toward arguments, says that an able person could
deal even with the "greatest difficulty" that arises for form theory,
and announces that forms are necessary if one is not to destroy thought
and the power of dialegesthai. That is, even Parmenides, the poser of
the problems, endorses Socrates' program.

What this passage shows about Socrates is therefore that he is not
yet an adequate exponent of the theory of forms. Because of the un-
mistakable resemblance of Socrates' views here to those expressed by
the Socrates of the middle dialogues, this passage has traditionally
been regarded as a comment by Plato on the status of the so-called
middle theory, but considerable disagreement has centered on the con-
tent of Plato's comment. I believe that, through this portrait of Soc-
rates, Plato is telling us that his middle-period works did not contain
a fully and adequately developed theory of forms.

Thus, as I see it, his care in being guided by Plato's text has led
Gregory Vlastos rightly to coin his famous phrase that our passage is
a "record of honest perplexity." 9 But whereas Vlastos's concentration
on the first part of the dialogue led him to attribute the perplexity to
Plato as he wrote the Parmenides, I believe the second part of the
dialogue will show Plato himself to hold more adequate views than
does the character Socrates. The immaturity of Socrates (at around
twenty, he is significantly younger than he was in the preceding works)
indicates that the Platonism he offers is itself somewhat immature.

I believe, then, that the overall purpose of this passage is to build
up interest in the hard work that lies ahead by showing that Plato's
famous middle-period presentation of forms was insufficiently devel-
oped.10 To find out whether further development will involve rejection
of any of the basic tenets, or will simply require handling them in a
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more sophisticated way, we must come to understand the second part
of the dialogue. However, we cannot yet go on. Just as studying these
problems in isolation, by ignoring their relation to the second part of
the dialogue, frustrates the introductory purpose of our passage, an
attempt to read the second part of the dialogue uninformed by the
contents of the first part would likewise disregard the structural rela-
tion between the two parts. Preparation for the further developments
of the dialogue requires that we identify the crucial notions advanced
in the introductory exchange.

Given the care with which so many interpreters have studied this
passage, my identification of these notions will not offer a radically
new departure. What difference there is will come in my treatment of
the notions. I will not be trying to make Socrates' beliefs fully deter-
minate so as to find the false ones. Rather, in thinking about the rather
vague and indefinite indications in the text, I will try to see why he
agrees to certain things, and will also identify the moments at which
his lack of clarity leads him into trouble.

Perhaps it will be convenient (if somewhat artificial) to start with a
listing of Socrates' problem areas. The following are generally recog-
nized:

1. He admits so readily his uncertainty about which forms there are
that no argument is needed to demonstrate his lack of understanding
on this point. (This is the issue some call "the extent of forms.")

2. He does not have a definite, viable understanding of what partic-
ipation is. He rather has several notions on the relations of forms to
sensible things, each of which appears as part of a cluster of views
with which he runs into trouble. At 131a4 ff. he seems to be going on
the Anaxagorean supposition that participation is having a physical
share.11 He later introduces the rather different view that participation
is resemblance.

3. He makes several incompatible suggestions about the sort of things
forms are (these views and his views on participation are of course not
independent of each other). He sometimes treats forms as ingredients,
but he also suggests that they may be thoughts, or paradigms. Again,
each of these suggestions appears as part of a cluster he is unable to
maintain.

4. He is willing to talk about whether participants have a share of
the whole or part of the form. But without adequate notions of what
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participation is, and of what sort of things forms are, this question is
premature. He falls into a grossly physical interpretation of whole and
part.

5. He cannot preserve the unity of his forms. This manifests itself
repeatedly. Trouble looms in the whole/part arguments, whether Soc-
rates chooses to say that each participant gets the whole of a form
in which it participates or says instead that each participant gets a
proper part of the form. The results of both views are supposed to
threaten the form's unity: on one option the form is said to be sepa-
rated from itself; on the other, it is said to be divisible. The Third
Man Argument and the Likeness Regress each provides a regress in
which what was originally supposed to be the form in question yields
to an unending series of further forms. In no case is Socrates able to
explain why his views do not lead to the result presented as damaging
(that the forms are in two places at the same time, or divisible, or
occur in unending series) or to claim that these results are not dam-
aging after all.

6. He is not able to handle sentences of the type represented by

The Large is large,

although they play a crucial role in his explanatory scheme. Of course
some readers feel that the sentence is simply false and Socrates makes
a mistake in accepting it. I will instead be trying to show that in fact
(and according to Plato as well) the situation is more complicated
than that. At this point Socrates glimpses (rightly) that the "self-
predication" sentence must express an important truth, but in his im-
maturity he misinterprets the sentence and so gets into trouble. Thus,
someone who can "handle" these sentences will have a clear under-
standing of exactly why the sentence (in a certain use) is true.

7. He does not have enough control of his belief in the special
status of forms to prevent that belief's committing him ultimately to
the irrelevance of his forms to the world around us.

In part to confirm the appropriateness of this list, I shall now ex-
amine the passage, discussing each of the exchanges in turn. This
discussion will also confirm the statements I made earlier about the
indeterminacy of Socrates' views. But, most important, thinking about
how each problem works is necessary if we are to get a feeling for the
moments at which Socrates' unclear notions are leading him into trou-
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ble. This will put us in a position to apply the developments of the
second part of the dialogue when we have obtained them.

In the first exchange between Socrates and Parmenides, no argument
is needed to demonstrate Socrates' lack of understanding: he admits
his perplexity when asked whether, in addition to forms of the just,
the splendid, and the good, there are also forms of man, fire, and
water; he rejects forms of hair, mud, and filth, but Parmenides an-
nounces that this is a mistake.

The first actual argument then starts (at 131a4) with Parmenides
asking, "Does each participant have a share of the whole of the form
or of a part?" He adds to this the second question, "Or could there
be another kind of participation besides these?" This second question
is obviously intended to provide support for (a presupposition of) the
first one. Yet the way that Parmenides simply adds it at the end of the
same utterance in which he asked the first question amounts to a sug-
gestion that this second question does not really raise any substantive
issue, to which a separate exchange should be devoted; he implies that
this addition is a question whose answer is so obvious that an explicit
answer is not required. In any case, the thought offered by this auxil-
iary question is clearly that, since there is no third option, the alter-
native given in the main question is legitimate.

The resulting exchange shows that Socrates does not have an ade-
quate idea of what participation amounts to, or of what sense "whole"
and "part" have in application to forms. He clearly has not thought
through his position on the issue Parmenides raises. At 13la7 Socrates
does not even attempt to answer the main question, whether the par-
ticipant has a share of the whole form or of a part; he simply gives
the expected answer to the auxiliary question, agreeing that there could
be no other kind of participation besides these. Clearly a more confi-
dent interlocutor would have answered the main question. Socrates'
behavior here thus adds to the impression created in the exchange just
preceding, in which he admitted perplexity in the matter of the "extent
of forms": he is unsure of his views on fairly obvious points con-
nected with his positing of the forms.

In the absence of a commitment on the part of Socrates, Parmenides
simply takes up the first option, that participants get the whole of the
form. This option is then supposed to be problematic because if the
whole form is in each of many separate participants, the form would
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be separate from itself. Socrates tries to contest the inference by ad-
vancing the day model (a day is present in many places at the same
time without being problematically separate from itself), but Parmen-
ides replaces this with his own model of the sail. When a sail is spread
over many people, each one is covered by a part of the sail, so this
change in the model turns out to introduce the second option, namely,
that each participant gets only a part of the form. Then the divisibility
of the form is held to threaten its unity. (Feeling the threat seems to
involve abandoning commonsense intuitions guided by the case of the
sail. Clearly, no one would be troubled by the worry that, since the
sail is divisible, it cannot be one thing. Presumably Socrates is influ-
enced by some notion that the forms should have a stronger kind of
unity than a sail can manage to have, and he supposes that this stronger
unity would be threatened by the form's divisibility.)

Instead of dropping the possibility that participants get only a part
of the form, Parmenides continues exploring it (131cl2 ff.). He pre-
sents Socrates with problems that arise in handling the cases of The
Large, The Equal, and The Small. In the case of The Large, for ex-
ample, there is supposed to be something unreasonable in dividing up
The Large, giving a participant one of these parts, and then claiming
that the participant is large because of this part, which is smaller than
The Large itself.

We can understand why this seems to be problematic by supposing
that Socrates is here thinking of participation in an Anaxagorean way.12

That is, he is thinking that when something acquires a property, that
property is transferred to the participant by coming with the partici-
pant's share of a form that itself has the property. To illustrate this
kind of participation, let us say a certain stone is hot, that is, this stone
participates in The Hot. An Anaxagorean analysis of this holds that
The Hot itself is hot (it is the totality of heat in the world). Thus, the
stone's share of The Hot is also hot, and is so in a position to endow
the stone with its portion of heat, making the stone hot. In the case of
a hot stone, there is not even an apparent problem with saying the
stone's portion is only a part of The Hot, and so is smaller than The
Hot itself. This is because being hot and being small are independent
of each other.

But the three cases with which Parmenides presents Socrates are
problematic, because of the properties involved. Thus, to return to the
case of The Large, Socrates presumably would approach the situation
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by remarking that The Large is large, and that other things can become
large by getting a share of it. Now comes the difficult part: the general
scheme requires him to say that these shares make things large by
bringing their largeness with them; however, Socrates does not know
how to make this claim for the shares after it has been pointed out that
they are smaller than The Large itself. The fact that something is smaller
(and therefore small)13 seems to him to rule out any claim that it is
responsible for bringing largeness.

Next in order, and without any special fanfare, comes a passage
(131e8 ff.) that is closely related to the Third Man Argument, which
Aristotle popularized as a crucial problem for Platonism.14 In modern
times, interest in Plato's own treatment of the argument has grown as
a result of the attention paid to it by Gregory Vlastos.15 This argument
is stated in terms of The Large,16 and as far as the text goes it relies
on the following considerations:

Large things must have some one thing in common (sc. The
Large).

The Large and the other large things now require something new
in common by which all of them will appear large.

This gives rise not just to a "Third Large" but is supposed to be
reiterated in a way that will yield an unending series of forms. How-
ever, what we have in the text is not enough either to guarantee that
this conclusion follows or to specify fully what else should be added
to the argument in order to achieve that result.

We can see that some version of the claim that The Large itself is
large must play some role here. Because this claim appears to many
now to be a gross error, it is important to realize that in accepting it
Socrates does not just make an unmotivated slip. For, as we saw, the
Anaxagorean picture that lies behind his understanding of participation
makes such claims as part of the basic explanatory apparatus. More-
over, the form of words guarantees that there is some truth the sen-
tence expresses. To see this, let us start from the well-known circum-
stance that expressions of the form of "The Large," "The Beautiful,"
"The Just" can be used in Greek to refer to two very different kinds
of things. "The Just," for example, can refer on the one hand to
something that happens to be just (or to whatever does), and on the
other to what it is about these things that is just. Similarly, "The
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Beautiful" could be used of vases, or of Helen, but could also be used
to refer to what is beautiful about these things. Abstract nouns like
"Justice" and "Beauty" come to be used increasingly in Plato's time
as a way of being unambiguous in one's reference to the second kind
of thing; Plato himself uses both forms of words.

For our present purposes, we17 should reflect on the fact that in
describing the second kind of use we employ phrases like "what is
just about just things," "what it is about Helen that is beautiful." In
these phrases "just" and "beautiful" are already being predicated.
This guarantees that

The Just is just (or Justice is Just)

and

The Beautiful is beautiful (or Beauty is beautiful)

must hold. They do no more than repeat the predications we accepted
within the relative clauses glossing our subject terms. To interpret these
sentences may be difficult, but without making up one's mind about
how they are to be understood, one can see they express some truths.
(It is the fact that a competent speaker can just see that sentences so
framed must express truths that accounts for Protagoras's acceptance
of "Justice is just" [Protagoras 330c3-7]. He precisely does not have
a Platonist metaphysics and so could not be accepting the sentence as
an expression of some extravagant philosophical view.)

To find out the appropriate interpretation of these sentences and so
to identify which truths they express require not only progress in se-
mantics but some foundational work in metaphysics. (This is work, as
we will see in the course of our study, that Plato has undertaken.) But
now we can already see that the importance of claims of the form in
question to Socrates' explanatory apparatus and the guarantee that sen-
tences of that form do express some truth together make it inappro-
priate to reject "The Large is large" as simply false. Rather, Plato
ideally should recognize that on one interpretation (the one we post-
Aristotelian readers most naturally give it) it is trivially false, but also
find another interpretation for it, on which it will be true.

As I explained earlier, I will be deriving my account of Plato's
response to the Third Man (and to the other problems of the first part
of the dialogue) from my study of the second part of the dialogue; I
regard as mistaken any attempt to derive a response (Plato's or one's
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own "diagnostic" one) to this problem from one's formulation of the
argument, and as no less mistaken the production for this purpose of
a determinate formulation. For the present then, let us simply note that
whatever reasons Socrates may have for accepting the argument Par-
menides offers, he does accept it, sees it as problematic, and in so
doing shows once more that he is not in a position competently to deal
with the entities he is so eager to introduce.

Socrates tries unsuccessfully to get around the Third Man problem
by offering in turn the suggestions that forms are thoughts, and that
they are paradigms. The suggestion that forms are paradigms brings
with it the notion that participation is resemblance, and when this turns
out to lead to difficulty (the Likeness Regress), we find explicit men-
tion of the need to find out what participation is (133a5-6).

The fact that Socrates makes these suggestions about forms and par-
ticipation adds to our picture of him as lacking a definite and viable
view of his own most crucial notions. However, we should also note
that these suggestions do not have the same status as the Third Man
Argument itself. Since they are made as a way around it, there would
be no need for them if Socrates became able to handle the Third Man
in some other way.

Although the Third Man is usually thought to be the argument against
Socrates, Plato clearly did not see it as the only serious difficulty,
since he made Parmenides refer to another one as the "greatest" and
placed this greatest difficulty prominently, at the end of the series, at
133b4 ff. (Perhaps a comment on the sense in which this difficulty can
be the greatest is also in order here. It certainly does not strike many
now as harder to deal with than the Third Man. Plato may mean not
that this problem is the hardest to handle, but rather that this difficulty,
if not handled, involves the worst result.18 For the difficulty, although
it initially seems to be concerned only with forms associated with re-
lations [as Mastership is associated with the mastery relation], ulti-
mately leads to the consequence that no forms can do their basic job
of explaining the sensible world and grounding our knowledge of it.)

The difficulty takes its starting point from the conjunction of the
claim that since forms are kath' heauta they cannot be in us (en hemin),
with the observation that forms associated with relations have their
being (ousia) in relation to other forms and not in relation to the things
around us, whereas the things around us are related to other things
around us and not to the forms. To take an example perhaps more
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congenial to our sensibilities than the ones that appear in the text, we
are the siblings of each other, not of the forms; nor do the forms have
us as their relatives, for they are relatives only to each other.

To see how the difficulty develops, we can follow the sample ar-
gument given in the text in terms of Knowledge and its special branches
(not identified more particularly), and see how the argument would go
in the particular case of Arithmetic. In the case of Arithmetic, the
claim about the patterns of relations yields:

Arithmetic knows The Numbers (and presumably not anything
around us).

The knowledge of this world (par' hemin) knows numerous col-
lections of objects around us (and presumably not The Num-
bers) .

Now since the knowledge of this world (which we might have) does
not know The Numbers, and since we are obviously not Arithmetic
Itself, nor do we have it among or in us (by the claim that the status
of forms prevents their being en hemin = in us),

We do not know The Numbers.

A fortiori we are not in a position to apply knowledge of The Numbers
in order to derive our knowledge of numerous collections of objects
around us. Moreover, there is no such application of Arithmetic to the
sensible world. For, by the claim about the patterns of relations, only
we and the things around us, and not Arithmetic, are related to sen-
sible objects. Given the explicitly made point that the particular branches
of knowledge know the particular forms, we can see that the avail-
ability of this type of argument will prevent us from knowing any of
the forms and will also prevent any knowledge of the forms from
explaining our world at all.19

The stress in setting up this problem on the claim that the forms in
question have their ousia only in relation to (pros) forms, whereas we
are what we are only in relation to other sensible particulars indicates
that it will bear on this problem if we come to see that there is a way
in which sensible particulars have their being in relation to forms.
Socrates now thinks he cannot posit such a relation without thereby
making forms degenerate into just more mundane things around us.

In general, these arguments show that Socrates is unable to handle
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adequately notions that may yet be successfully developed. (I do not
mean that, for example, the suggestion that participation is resem-
blance must survive, but that at least some notion of participation
will.) I will return, in chapter 9, to consider how Plato can be seen,
in light of the developments of the second part of the dialogue, to
have outgrown the problems of the present passage. Now, realizing
that this application is promised if we work at the dialectical exercise,
let us turn to preliminary characterization of the second part of the
Parmenides.

The Second Part of the Dialogue

We come now to the dialectical exercise (also called "gymnastic di-
alectic" for the sake of variety, since gymnasia means exercise). It is
perhaps as well to start by mentioning what is plainly the most striking
feature of this strange production: it consists wholly in sections of
argument arranged in such a way that the conclusions of the first sec-
tion seem to be in systematic contradiction with those of the second,
and so on. Thus the dialogue ends with Parmenides summarizing his
results in the remarkable formulation:

Let this be said therefore, and that, as it appears, if The One is or is
not, it and the others in relation to themselves and in relation to each
other are all things in all ways and are not, and seem and seem not.

Aristotle (the interlocutor) replies:

Most true.

The sheer magnitude of the exercise—it must be the longest unbroken
stretch of argument in the entire Platonic corpus—suggests that it
achieves substantial results. Yet no interpretation of this text has iden-
tified those results conclusively.

One might seek for help from the extremely labored description Par-
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menides gives of the exercise in the preceding transitional section.
Unfortunately, that description is itself somewhat opaque: Parmenides
urges Socrates to repeat the exercise, taking each of the forms in turn
as a subject, and deriving certain specified sets of results in each case
(135d8-136c5). But the force of one crucial pair of specifications that
Parmenides employs throughout his description is unexplained, and
this makes it impossible adequately to understand his advice. Socrates
in fact says immediately that he has not understood the advice, and
asks Parmenides to demonstrate the exercise he recommends (136c7-
8). (Parmenides' response to this request will be the second part of the
dialogue.) Since Socrates has been presented as able and promising, if
immature, this touch suggests that Plato was aware that Parmenides'
methodological remarks are not fully intelligible on their own. He has
in effect drawn our attention to the need to be guided by Parmenides'
dialectical display in order fully to understand his methodological re-
marks.

Since neither the methodological advice nor the dialectical display
is fully intelligible on its own, we must ultimately resort to using the
methodological advice to help us interpret the actual exercise, and vice
versa. We can note now, however, that, having agreed to display the
exercise, Parmenides says he will start from his own hypothesis about
The One. So (in accordance with the description) he produces sections
of argument starting from each member of the pair:

If The One is

and

If The One is not.

Since the most striking feature of these arguments is their resulting
systematically in apparent contradictions, it is convenient to consider
different possible interpretations by identifying different responses to
this formal feature. I would like to discuss two main types of re-
sponse.20 (I ignore the possibility, if it is one, of embracing contradic-
tion.)

The first basic kind of interpretation takes as its starting point an
understanding of the contradictions as real. This produces a need to
find things to reject. The second type of interpretation supposes the
contradictions to be only apparent. Since the results of the dialectical
exercise are not contradictory on this view, this type of interpretation
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has the potential to show that we can follow the lead of the interlocu-
tor and accept all the conclusions.

Let us consider each of these approaches in turn. The first, taking
the contradictions to be real, is committed to the unacceptability of the
overall result of the dialectic. Thus, unless Plato is to be seen as pro-
ducing a monumental record of confusion, this type of interpretation
must suppose that Plato's purpose is to display certain mistakes in
order to motivate us to recognize and reject them. That is, this type of
interpretation leads naturally to "rejectionism." One could character-
ize particular kinds of rejectionism by distinguishing specific choices
of what is to be rejected. But for present purposes it is sufficient to
consider rejectionism generally.

The rejectionist stance does receive support from the circumstance
that some of the individual arguments have always looked rather em-
barrassingly bad. But it also has five disadvantages. The first becomes
apparent if we compare the response of our interlocutor, Aristotle,
with that typical of the interlocutors in the Socratic dialogues. In those
works we commonly find that at least one contradiction appears to
obtain among the things to which the interlocutor has committed him-
self; Plato has made us familiar with a common response to this. For
in the Socratic dialogues, when this point is reached, the interlocutor
and Socrates remark on the fact, drawing attention to the appearance
of the contradiction as problematic to the point of being unacceptable.
Often the discussion extends into professions of confusion or dissatis-
faction with the situation, and sometimes into an entertaining diagno-
sis of Socrates as a source of trouble or a pronouncement that the
matter at hand has not been understood. Through such passages these
dialogues provide us with (the beginnings of) an interpretative re-
sponse to the result of the dialectic. For whether or not we accept the
diagnosis offered, we find ourselves in agreement with the participants
in recognizing that something has gone wrong.

The situation regarding Parmenides' gymnastic dialectic is com-
pletely different. For although the incidence of grammatical contradic-
tions is much higher and more systematic than in the Socratic dia-
logues, and many of the individual conclusions are as superficially
paradoxical as they could be, there are no expressions of dissatisfac-
tion at these results.21 The absence of such mention is at its most
notable at the end of the dialogue, where Parmenides summarizes the
results of the dialogue in a way (quoted previously) that clearly high-
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lights their paradoxical character. Yet the interlocutor not only ex-
presses no dissatisfaction at this formulation but goes to an extreme in
accepting it by means of the superlative form Alethestata ("Most true").

One response to this acceptance on the part of the interlocutor is to
construe him as being so demoralized, intimidated, confused, or in-
competent as not really to be playing an active role. However, the role
of the interlocutor in all other forms of dialectic is so central as to
make it unlikely that anything lacking this feature could be introduced
as a kind of dialectic. Moreover, the incompetence of the interlocutor
would render pointless any exercise consisting of obtaining his assent
to a series of arguments; even the lesson of observing how a particular
kind of character can lead someone into a particular kind of mistake
is unavailable, since Aristotle is unusually undercharacterized (except
for the bare facts that he has talked with Socrates, is the youngest,
and later became one of the Thirty, we learn nothing about him). If
we take seriously the idea that Aristotle is an adequate respondent, the
fact that he accepts the dialogue's conclusions vehemently—despite
their being put in a way that is deliberately and extensively paradoxi-
cal—is significant. It is an indication from within the dialogue against
making rejectionism our interpretative response.

Next, the description of the paradigmatic reductio ad absurdum (de-
veloped earlier, in connection with the problems of the first part of the
dialogue) does not match this exercise well. What is missing here, in
argument after argument, is the targeting of the vulnerable element.
This absence seems to be the reason for two features of interpretations
of this type. One is that this rejectionist reading works better when an
argument is removed from its actual context and placed instead within
the history of some notable philosophical confusion—the history then
does the job of highlighting the target. The other is that capable inter-
preters following this approach do not obtain results in agreement with
each other. I believe this to be due to their being forced to fall back
on their own intuitions about what must go (since the text does not
indicate this). This type of interpretation thus comes too close to de-
termining Plato's view on the basis of our own.

The third disadvantage of the rejectionist approach is that, regarding
the exercise as a sampler of mistakes, it has little tendency to show
the Parmenides to be unified. A lack of unity would not only be ironic
in the case of a work about unity, but it would make the Parmenides
an anomaly among Plato's works.
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The fourth problem is that, if the rejectionist scheme is to explain
away all the contradictory results, then fully half of the arguments will
be required to have something wrong with them. Despite the apparent
poor quality of some, the expectation that so many arguments can be
rejected is unrealistic.22 (The actual study of the particular arguments
that lies ahead will confirm this claim.)

The scheme's final disadvantage is that rejectionist interpretations in
practice yield results that make it hard to account for Parmenides'
exhortation to repeat the exercise, taking in turn a series of subjects.
For example, Owen's influential "map" 23 of the exercise gives prom-
inence to "I/P confusion" (confusion between the identifying and pre-
dicative uses of "S is P"). Presumably anyone who benefits from the
exercise as Owen understands it will have learned to beware of I/P
confusions quite generally; it would be eccentric to think of the moral
of the exercise as: do not confuse the identifying and predicative uses
of "S is one." Again, the moral is general if what leads to trouble is
the failure to see that a form should not be made to bear any predicates
at all (what Ryle calls the "most tempting reading"),24 or if the point
is the opposite one that "there cannot be anything which is just one
simple property in the sense that nothing can be predicated of it."25

Ryle's "most tempting reading" and Curd's presentation26 of her view
both make explicit that the moral in question goes for all forms. And
such a general moral does seem more substantial than results only
about The One would be. But if interpretations of the exercise leave
nothing of interest to be gained in connection with other potential sub-
jects, they deprive the recommended repetitions of any point.

These five disadvantages together tell strongly against rejectionism.
Since the type of interpretation that takes the contradictions between
sections to be real leads naturally to rejectionism (lest it take Plato to
be incompetent), we should avoid that first type of interpretation. This
means turning to an interpretation of the second main type, which
construes the contradictions as merely apparent. Within this group,
however, are variations. As noted previously, with the overall result
of the dialectic no longer understood as contradictory, this type of
interpretation has the potential to show how we can accept all the
arguments and their conclusions, thus avoiding rejectionism, the nat-
ural concomitant of the first type of interpretation. But although rejec-
tionism does not follow naturally from the starting point of this inter-
pretation, it is not wholly incompatible with it either. The recognition
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that the dialectic's results are not in real contradiction with each other
does not exclude the possibility of believing that certain conclusions
are unacceptable for other reasons. We will thus find among interpre-
tations of the second type some "mixed" ones27 that combine recog-
nition that there are no real contradictions in the dialectic's results
(thus qualifying as of the second type) with rejectionism (the natural
concomitant of the first type).

Of course, interpretations of this second main type cannot simply
assert that the contradictions are merely apparent; they must explain
this further. Whereas in the abstract we can see there must be various
ways of achieving this, in practice there is one primary way in which
it has been done: by supposing that different sections of argument deal
with different subjects. That supposition is the basis of the interpreta-
tion associated with Neoplatonism, and also of that developed in our
own century by Francis Cornford. Now clearly, if The One of one
section is not the same entity as The One of another, there is no threat
of real contradiction in results like

The One does not move

and

The One moves

if they occur in different sections. Thus, the basic claim of the multiple-
subject type of interpretation enables it to dispose satisfactorily of the
threat of contradiction, putting it in a position to go on to construe all
the arguments as acceptable and as meant to establish their conclu-
sions.

These are, of course, additional steps. While Cornford, in fact, up-
holds the validity of the arguments and recognizes that the conclusions
do not contradict each other, he finds other reasons to object to some
of them. He thus turns out to reject, for example, the postulation of
the subject of the first section of arguments. In effect, he produces a
"mixed" interpretation that is vulnerable to both (some of) the criti-
cisms of rejectionism already noted as well as to those to come of
multiple-subject interpretations. Until now, the logical potential of this
type of interpretation to accept all the conclusions of the dialectic has
been fulfilled only by the Neoplatonist tradition.

Since the interpretations viewing the contradictions as merely ap-
parent that have actually been developed have been of the multiple-
subject type, let us consider now the weaknesses associated with pos-
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iting different subjects for different sections of argument. The first and
most important derives from the circumstance that this kind of inter-
pretation, with its multiple Ones, gives different interpretations to the
hypothesis

If The One is

in its different occurrences. This conflicts with the fact that the hy-
pothesis itself is supposed to be always the same.28 It could not be the
same if it were not always about the same subject.

Second, multiple-subject interpreters must explain why Plato wants
to discuss the subjects they distinguish. Insofar as their explanations
rely on the special history of The One, they will be left with the last
limitation of the rejectionist approach: their interpretation will be no
better suited to explain Parmenides' demand to keep repeating the ex-
ercise with different subjects. For example, Plato's purpose as Corn-
ford has it is to explode Eleatic Monism (understood as a doctrine
about an undesirable One, which is the only thing that is) and replace
it with a remodeled Pythagoreanism (positing a different One that serves
as a principle of indefinitely many other things that are). This does
nothing to explain what the purpose of the exercise is to be when the
subject is, say, Motion, nor can it be extended in any obvious way to
do so. So the multiple-subject interpreters, opposite to the rejectionists
in so many ways, seem actually to attach too much importance to the
fact that The One is the subject of Parmenides' display. For Parmen-
ides' demand to make sense, The One will have to be something more
than an arbitrary subject, but something less than uniquely suited to
the exercise.

The multiple-subject interpretation, then, creates serious prob-
lems by its basic move of distinguishing various Ones. Moreover, our
discussion of it allows us to rule out a further class of possible
interpretations of this second main type. For we have seen that the
multiple-subject interpretation runs into trouble in part because posit-
ing different subjects changes the hypotheses inappropriately. This puts
us in a position to rule out any scheme that would (by whatever ex-
pedient) uphold the validity of the arguments by giving different inter-
pretations to

If The One is

in its different occurrences.
However, the positing of different subjects (or, in general, different
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hypotheses) for different sections is clearly only one way of producing
an interpretation of the second main type—that is, of construing the
contradictions as merely apparent. What we need is an interpretation
that will fulfill the promise of this general type to avoid rejectionism,
without taking on those associated with the positing of multiple sub-
jects. Thus we must: (a) show that the conclusions of all the arguments
do follow, (b) show that the contradictions between sections are merely
apparent, and (c) avoid giving different interpretations to the hy-
potheses themselves in their different occurrences.

This is what my interpretation undertakes to do. Guided by consid-
eration (a) and by the methodological remarks of the transitional sec-
tion, I will develop a distinction between two kinds of predication.
One immediate result of this development is that, when faced with
paired results from different sections of the form

A is B and not (A is B),

I will not interpret both occurrences of "A is B" in the same way,
and thus I will fulfill condition (b). Because this new way of constru-
ing the conclusions will rely only on the kind of predication involved
in them, it will not posit different subjects or multiply the hypotheses
in any way, which means it will satisfy requirement (c).

This interpretation of the dialectical exercise will receive confirma-
tion when we turn to the larger issues. For one thing, it shows how
the second part of the Parmenides fulfills its role in relation to the first
part: with the new development (and associated developments in the
underlying metaphysics), Plato will have outgrown the problems of
the introductory exchange. Equally important, my interpretation will
give us an understanding of the dialectical exercise on which the de-
mand for repetition makes sense. Indeed, the lesson that there are
two kinds of predication, and the advantages of the lesson in avoid-
ing the famous problems, can be derived from Parmenides' demon-
stration alone. But as my study will show, repetition of the exercise
will bring forward substantial results in addition to those of the present
inquiry; in fact, the exercise is designed to display all the results con-
cerning the structural relations of the basic explanatory entities and
also their role in the world that it is the purpose of Platonism to
obtain.
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General Overview

In what follows, my main task will be to develop an account of the
crucial innovation that emerges from the second part of the dialogue.
Chapter 2 will deal with two issues concerning the interpretation of
Parmenides' methodological remarks: the structure of the exercise he
recommends, and the particular hypothesis he takes as the starting point
for his demonstration. In chapter 3, I will develop my interpretation
of the crucial pair of specifications Parmenides uses in describing the
new kind of exercise. This will lead to the distinction between two
kinds of predication. Chapters 4 through 8 will be devoted to confirm-
ing that, when read with the help of this distinction, the arguments
presented are good ones. At the same time, we will be observing what
they tell us about The One: the various ways in which its position in
the world is preeminent. Then, in chapter 9, I will return to the prob-
lems of the first part of the dialogue, offering the solutions I think
Plato intended for those difficulties. Chapter 10 will place the Parmen-
ides in its larger context: I will conclude my study by considering what
it contributes to our understanding of Plato's development.



The Dialectical Scheme

The transitional section of the Parmenides occurs at 135c8-137c3. I
call it "transitional" because of its role in connecting the exchange
between Parmenides and Socrates (which revealed Socrates' inability
to uphold his views about forms) with the second part of the dialogue
(Parmenides' dialectical display). The transition is effected as follows:
Parmenides tells Socrates that before he can get things right he will
have to do a certain kind of exercise, involving the deriving of certain
specified sets of results from a series of so-called hypotheses. Parm-
enides describes the exercise repeatedly. First he describes what the
exercise would amount to when starting from Zeno's hypothesis and
then in the case of the hypothesis: if Likeness is. He continues with a
general description of the exercise that abstracts from the particular
choice of subject (or associated hypothesis). When Socrates says that
he has not understood this advice, Parmenides is prevailed upon to
demonstrate the exercise. Before starting his display, he announces
what hypothesis he will take.

Clearly this transitional section is of great importance. For one thing,
we can expect these methodological remarks to provide guidance in
understanding the second part of the dialogue: Parmenides' own de-
scription of the exercise must be of paramount importance in inter-
preting the arguments that constitute its demonstration. And given the
well-attested difficulty of arriving at a satisfactory interpretation of those
arguments, we cannot afford to ignore any available source of guid-
ance. More broadly, since the repetition of this exercise is said by
Plato to be a necessary precondition for progress in metaphysics, there
is considerable interest in coming to understand what the exercise in
general is supposed to achieve. Clearly paying close attention to this
passage, in which it is introduced and described, is the starting point
for that project. (In fact, as I mentioned in chapter 1, because of the

28

2



The Dialectical Scheme 29

extremely abstract character of this passage, we will not be able to
develop a complete understanding of the exercise until we have joined
our analysis of these methodological remarks to study of the argu-
ments themselves.)

Three questions concerning the dialogue's transitional section will
be considered in this and the following chapter. First, what is the
structure of the exercise Parmenides is recommending (i.e., what number
of sections of argument does he prescribe, how does he characterize
those sections, and in what order are they to be produced)? Second,
what is the hypothesis from which Parmenides will derive results in
his demonstration of the exercise? Third, what is the force of a certain
pair of specifications (which I will be calling "the in-relation-to quali-
fications") that Parmenides uses throughout his characterization of the
recommended sections of argument?

It may seem strange that I order the questions in this way, since the
second is a question about Parmenides' particular display, whereas the
first and third concern the exercise taken generally. But I will be tak-
ing them up in the order listed; indeed, I will postpone my answer to
the third question until the next chapter. This grouping is based on the
kind of discussion that will be involved in each case. Treatment of the
third question will ultimately require thinking about individual argu-
ments from the second part of the dialogue, and will turn out to lead
directly to the innovation I believe to be the main achievement of the
Parmenides. Before proceeding to that, I will deal in the present chapter
with the other questions about the transitional section. Discussion of
both of them will involve consideration of the editing of the relevant
passages. These passages in the editions of Burnet and Dies are ex-
tremely problematic, seeming to be incompatible with their context.
Thus, the transitional section seems to be internally incoherent. More-
over, Parmenides' general description of the exercise and announce-
ment of his hypothesis appear to be incompatible with the actual dis-
play that follows—that is, both editions have Parmenides saying he
will do one thing, but then doing quite another.

All this is clearly most unsatisfactory. Nevertheless, virtually all
writers on the dialogue seem to be basing their translations and
paraphrases of the passages in question on these editions, without
commenting on the incoherent character of the utterances they thereby
attribute to Parmenides. In the case of the first of the problematic
passages, I will show how matters can be remedied simply by aban-
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doning the view of the structure of the exercise that is encouraged by
the punctuation recent editors have supplied. (As far as I know, the
role of the punctuation in contributing to the problem has not been
remarked. Yet since punctuation is the work of editors and not part of
Plato's text, changing punctuation is always an attractive and con-
servative way to resolve problems.) In the case of Parmenides' an-
nouncement of his hypothesis, Max Wundt has proposed two alterna-
tive conjectures that correct the problem by yielding the desired pair
of hypotheses "If The One is" and "If The One is not" unambigu-
ously. I will advocate following him.1 I have grouped these discus-
sions together for what I hope will be the convenience of readers.
While the inquiry of this chapter is important, I recognize that some
readers may not care to follow the details of this kind of study. They
can simply proceed to chapter 3 after consulting pp. 36-37 (where the
structure of the exercise indicated by my discussion is laid out in the
section entitled "Ordering of Reading II").

Let us turn now to the transitional methodological remarks themselves.
Parmenides' description of the exercise he urges Socrates to undertake
is lengthy and labored. He first remarks that one must not only hy-
pothesize that a thing is (or: is the case) and examine the results from
one's hypothesis, but one must also hypothesize that the same thing is
not (or: is not the case) (135e9-136a2). He then goes on to give a
series of descriptions that specify the kinds of results one is supposed
to derive. The first description tells us what the exercise would amount
to if it started from Zeno's hypothesis: ei polla estin ("If <the things
that are> are many," or "If Many is."2 Jowett contrives to preserve
the ambiguity, translating "on the hypothesis of the being of the many";3

I will follow him in this.) The second gives instructions concerning
what to do if one's hypothesis is: If Likeness is. (I shall subsequently
refer to these two descriptions as "the particular descriptions of the
exercise"). They run as follows:

(You should examine) what must follow both for The Many themselves
in relation to themselves and in relation to The One, and for The One
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in relation to itself and in relation to The Many, on the hypothesis of
the being of The Many, and (you should) in turn examine what will
follow for The One and The Many in relation to themselves and in
relation to each other, on the hypothesis of the nonbeing of The Many.

And again if you hypothesize if Likeness is, or if it is not, what on
each hypothesis will follow for the very things hypothesized and for the
others, in relation to themselves and in relation to each other.

Parmenides then mentions a few more subjects that should be treated
in the same way and concludes with a general description of the ex-
ercise that abstracts from the particular subject (or associated hypoth-
esis) one might choose. It is this general description we want to under-
stand. But the circumstance that the relationship of each of the
preliminary descriptions to the final one clearly is that of particular to
general will be useful to us: since Parmenides is always describing the
same procedure, we have to understand the general description in a
way that makes it compatible with the particular descriptions preced-
ing it.

We now come to the question of the structure of the exercise Parm-
enides is recommending here. This is problematic because the general
description of the exercise is written in such a way that factors such
as punctuation, which are up to the discretion of interpreters, affect
what it is saying. The interpretative decisions in question affect the
structure of the exercise indicated to the extent of determining the
number of sections of argument to be produced, their kind, and the
order in which they are to be attempted.

Let us start by considering the text as presented in the editions now
in print, and see what readings are possible. Burnet punctuates as fol-
lows:
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Dies's edition differs from Burnet's only in one particular—not of
punctuation, but of word order—which has no bearing on our concern.

This punctuation tends to suggest that the exercise in question has
two main halves, one of which is described by the text printed before
the semicolon, and the other after. Given this, there are four main
ways of reading the passage. For the sake of completeness, I will
evaluate the merits of each in turn. (In fact, the last one is not only
implausible but, as far as 1 know, has had no adherents. The others
are implausible in varying degrees.) At this stage, paraphrases will be
more useful than complete translations; I will postpone giving a full
translation until I have determined which reading is preferable.

Reading Ia

In the case of whatever one has hypothesized as being or as not being
or as suffering any other affection, one must examine the consequences
that result from the hypothesis for the subject in relation to itself, and
for the subject in relation to the others. Then one must derive results
for the others in relation to themselves and for the others in relation to
the subject (which was hypothesized to be or not to be).

Presumably no one would endorse an interpretation of the dialectic
based on taking this literally; it has two serious problems. First, the
advice so understood prescribes the deriving of consequences from a
single hypothesis only. (This reading takes the opening statement of
three possible hypotheses as options from which only one will have
been selected on any particular occasion of doing the exercise, and
recommends the use of no hypothesis additional to the one initially
selected.) This goes against the injunction at 135e9 ff. to derive results
not only from one's original hypothesis but also from its negation.4 It
also makes the general description of the exercise fail to match the
particular descriptions (quoted earlier) that started from Zeno's hy-
pothesis and from the hypothesis about Likeness. For both of those
descriptions obeyed the injunction—that is, they went on (unlike this
description on this reading) to prescribe sections of argument to be
derived from the negation of the original hypothesis.

Second, this reading makes this crucial description rather careless.
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Whereas three forms that one's initial hypothesis might take are actually
specified at the opening (as the beginning of the paraphrase has them,
"In the case of whatever one has hypothesized as being or as not
being or as having any other affection"), by the end only two are
remembered (the end of the paraphrase refers to "the subject [which
was hypothesized to be or not to be]").

Reading Ib

Everything that one hypothesizes as being, one must also hypothesize
as not being, and as suffering any other affection whatever. One must
derive (from each of these three antecedents) what results for the subject
in relation to itself and for the subject in relation to the others. Then
one must derive results for the others in relation to themselves and for
the others in relation to the subject, from each of the two following
antecedents: if what one hypothesized is, and again if it is not.

This reading also has several problems. The first derives from its
specifying three antecedents that must be used to derive results for the
subject (one must hypothesize it as being, and also as not being, and
also as suffering any other affection whatever). We may wonder why,
for example, if we want to start from the hypothesis "If Motion is,"
we should be required also to hypothesize "If Motion is pink." Even
harder to see is why we must use this third type of antecedent when
generating results for the subject but not when generating results for
the others. But the exercise is presented as being asymmetric in this
way. For when we reach its specifications of results for the others, we
find only two antecedents: if what one hypothesized is, and again if it
is not. This asymmetry is not only perplexing on its own, but it finds
no correlate in the particular descriptions that preceded this general
case: when the exercise was described as starting from Zeno's hypoth-
esis and from the hypothesis about Likeness, there was no mention of
any third antecedent such as we find here.

The second problem also involves comparison with the particular
descriptions. This reading specifies that all the results for the subject
are to be obtained first, and then one is to go on to derive results for
the others. The particular descriptions do not group the sections in this
way. Rather, they make the main division between the results from
the positive hypothesis and those from the negative one. This is espe-
cially clear in the case of the description of the exercise starting from
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Zeno's hypothesis (quoted previously). The division is there strength-
ened not just by the editors' semicolon after pros ta polla (in 136a7)
but by kai au and palin in the same line, which clearly mark a new
beginning from the negative hypothesis.

Reading Ic

In the case of whatever one has hypothesized as being or as not being
or as suffering any other affection, one must examine the consequences
that result from the hypothesis for the subject in relation to itself, then
for the subject in relation to the others. Then one must derive results
for the others in relation to themselves and for the others in relation to
the subject, from each of these two antecedents: if what one hypothe-
sized is the case, and if it is not the case.

This has drawbacks similar to those of Reading Ib. It introduces an
asymmetry within Parmenides' description, for it specifies that one
must obtain results for the subject from only the original hypothesis
(which may take any of three possible forms), and then goes on to
specify results to be derived for the others from each of two anteced-
ents. This reading also makes a major division between results for the
subject and those for the others. As we have seen, both of these fea-
tures fail to correspond to the relevant parts of the particular descrip-
tions.

Reading Id

Everything that one hypothesizes as being, one must also hypothesize
as not being, and as suffering any other affection, and derive (using
each of these three antecedents) what results for the subject in relation
to itself and for the subject in relation to the others. Then one must
derive results for the others in relation to themselves and for the others
in relation to the subject (which was hypothesized to be or not to be).

We can drop this reading immediately. It makes no sense to end by
referring to a subject "which was hypothesized to be or not to be," if
one has already presupposed (beginning of paraphrase) that the subject
has been hypothesized as being. This reading also gives the most glar-
ing asymmetry of all: it gives three antecedents to be used in deriving
results for the subject, and stipulates none to be used in deriving re-
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suits for the others. (To make the plan usable, we could possibly
understand that the same three antecedents that were used in deriving
results for the subject are to be reused for the others.) This reading
also gives the now-familiar wrong order, mentioning all the results for
the subject first, and then all of those for the others.

We have explored four possible ways of understanding the text, fol-
lowing the standard punctuation and the main division of the exercise
it suggests. The reason there are four is that at 136b7-8 the occur-
rences of kai may be equivalent to e (i.e., "and" here may be equiv-
alent to "or"; cf. pour les peaux seiches et sensibles). On the other
hand, they may not be. And similarly with the occurrences of -te in
136c4. Having examined all four combinations of the "and's" and
"or's", we have still not found a satisfactory reading of this important
general description of the dialectical exercise. To seek a different kind
of reading, we must first abandon the break Burnet and Dies suggest
after hosautds at 136c2. This finally makes possible the reading I pre-
fer:5

Reading II

One's initial hypothesis may have any one of the following three forms:
something is, something is not, or something has any other affection.
One starts from this hypothesis, and must derive results from it for the
subject in relation to itself, and for the subject in relation to the others,
and then for the others in relation to themselves and for the others in
relation to the subject. One next goes on to suppose that what one
originally hypothesized is not the case, and derives in turn results for
the subject in relation to itself, and for the subject in relation to the
others, and then for the others in relation to themselves and finally for
the others in relation to the subject.

On this reading,

specifies three forms one's initial hypothesis may take (something is,
something is not, or something has any other affection).6 We now do
not make the passage's main articulation after hosautds (one could
help to show this by changing the semicolon the editors have placed
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there back to the comma of the Aldine edition). Thus, it is no longer
the case that (roughly) the first half of the passage describes results for
the subject, while the second half is devoted entirely to describing
results for the others. For it is now possible to take eante hos on . . .
ante hos me on in 136c4 as going with everything that has preceded
it, instead of being confined to the second half of the passage. Thus,
eante hos on . . . ante hos me on now expresses the recommendation
to derive results from supposing one's original hypothesis to obtain,
and again to derive results from supposing that one's original hypoth-
esis does not obtain. The original hypothesis and its negation will each
be applied to derive results for all the things in all the relations spec-
ified in 136cl-3.

Let us evaluate this reading in its turn. The only difficulty I can see
for it is that it takes the occurrences of ontos that appear in 136b7 to
have a different use from those of on in 136c4. (It takes the occur-
rences of ontos in the sense of is, and those of on in the sense of is
the case.) But this is clearly possible, and will I think be acceptable
when we observe this reading's advantages. Reading II solves the
problems associated with the mysterious third antecedent, restoring the
symmetry between the two groups of sections of arguments. We may
also note that it is desirable to give three possible forms the original
hypothesis can take, as this reading (among others) does. For the method
when understood in this way is generally applicable to any claim that
can be put in subject-predicate form, and not just to existence claims.
This prevents the reference to the joint project of the Eleatics and their
opponents from being totally inapposite. The claims with which they
are said to have dealt are not here phrased as existence claims. Rather,
we get: ei polla esti ta onta ("if the things that are are many," 127el-
2) and hen pheis einai to pan ("You say the all is one," 128a8-bl).

Moreover, the general plan of the exercise on Reading II is now
very close to that in the particular case of the exercise starting from
Zeno's hypothesis. It may be convenient to compare the two descrip-
tions as follows:

Ordering of Reading II

I. If the original hypothesis obtains, what follows for the subject in
relation to itself.

II. If the original hypothesis obtains, what follows for the subject in
relation to the others.
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III. If the original hypothesis obtains, what follows for the others in
relation to themselves.

IV. If the original hypothesis obtains, what follows for the others in
relation to the subject.

V. If the original hypothesis does not obtain, what follows for the
subject in relation to itself.

VI. If the original hypothesis does not obtain, what follows for the
subject in relation to the others.

VII. If the original hypothesis does not obtain, what follows for the
others in relation to themselves.

VIII. If the original hypothesis does not obtain, what follows for the
others in relation to the subject.

Zeno's Hypothesis as an Example

I. On the hypothesis of the being of The Many, what follows for
The Many in relation to themselves.

II. On the hypothesis of the being of The Many, what follows for
The Many in relation to The One.

III. On the hypothesis of the being of The Many, what follows for
The One in relation to itself.

IV. On the hypothesis of the being of The Many, what follows for
The One in relation to The Many.

V. On the hypothesis of the nonbeing of The Many, what follows
for The One in relation to itself.

VI. On the hypothesis of the nonbeing of The Many, what follows
for The One in relation to The Many.

VII. On the hypothesis of the nonbeing of The Many, what follows
for The Many in relation to themselves.

VIII. On the hypothesis of the nonbeing of The Many, what follows
for The Many in relation to The One.7

Clearly, understanding the general description of the exercise
according to Reading II gives the general and particular descriptions a
high degree of similarity. (The only departure from complete similar-
ity occurs because of an irregularity within the description of the par-
ticular case: when describing the results from the negative hypothesis
there, results for The One are mentioned before those for The Many,
even though the subject in this case is The Many. Such minor varia-
tions from the rule as there are can be understood as tolerable because
unimportant.) Consideration of the general description's relation to the
particular descriptions thus joins with reflection on the internal cpher-
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ence of the general description in indicating that we should prefer
Reading II.

The overall structure of the recommended exercise has now emerged
clearly: its first half consists in four sections of results from an original
hypothesis, and its second half is made up of four sections of results
from the negation of the original hypothesis. The descriptions of the
individual sections of argument are generated as follows: each section
is described by one of the eight possible combinations of one each
from the following three pairs: If the positive hypothesis obtains I If
its negation does, what follows for the subject I for the others, and in
relation to itself I in relation to the others.

Everything that we have done so far in considering the structure of
the proposed exercise has involved considering the coherence of the
transitional section. Having obtained a reading of the general descrip-
tion that restores that coherence, we can now take up the issue of what
one might call the "fit" between the transitional section and the sec-
ond part of the dialogue. A feature of the editions of Burnet and Dies,
as I remarked at the beginning of this chapter, is the incompatibility
of Parmenides' methodological remarks with the display he gives to
demonstrate the method. I will first show (briefly) that the second part
of the dialogue does not match any of the plans outlined by the four
possible readings based on their editions. I will then show that the
repunctuation and Reading II yield a plan that the second part of the
dialogue does match. This will, I think, complete the case in favor of
Reading II.

To make the proposed comparisons we need a characterization of
the sections of argument that appear in the second part of the dialogue.
Because the sections of argument are marked off by brief openings
and closings, detailed study of the arguments themselves is not needed.
We can obtain a provisional characterization that will serve our present
purpose by consulting the openings of the sections in question (137c4,
142bl-5, 157b6-8, 159b2-5, 160b5-6, 163b7-cl, 164b5-6, 165e2-
3). These openings allow us to identify eight sections,8 of which the
first four derive results from a positive hypothesis, while the last four
do so from a negative one.

We can see very quickly that this pattern of sections diverges con-
siderably from that prescribed by the first four readings of the general
description of the exercise. On Reading la, the exercise is to consist
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of only four sections of argument—that is, the description on this reading
is adequate to only half of what we actually get. This reading only
mentions one hypothesis, instead of a positive hypothesis and a nega-
tive one. Reading Ib on the other hand prescribes too many sections,
ten. Also, the ordering of the sections on Reading Ib is very different
from that in the second part of the dialogue; whereas Ib listed all
results for the subject first, and then all results for the others, the
second part has first all results from the positive hypothesis, and then
all those from the negative one. On Reading Ic, this gross feature of
the ordering is wrong in the same way; all results for the subject are
given before any of those for the others. The number of sections is
incorrect on this reading too: it generates only six. Finally, Reading
Id yields the greatest number of sections, recommending twelve. And
the order is incorrect in the familiar way: its first six sections derive
results for the subject and its final six do so for the others.

Let us now turn to Reading II. As is clear from either the paraphrase
of the passage or from the listing of the sections (which I made to
compare with the plan of the exercise in the case of Zeno's hypothe-
sis), the passage on Reading II outlines an exercise consisting in eight
sections, of which the first four are to be devoted to deriving results
from some chosen hypothesis, and the last four to deriving results
from the negation of the original hypothesis. That is, Reading II alone
of all those considered yields a scheme compatible with our prelimi-
nary characterization of the actual exercise. Taking this together with
the result already obtained, that Reading II alone made the method-
ological remarks coherent, I now regard this reading as being suffi-
ciently confirmed and recommend repunctuating the passage accord-
ingly.9

In adopting Reading II, we have answered the first of the two ques-
tions I listed as forming the program for this chapter: we have deter-
mined the structure of the exercise Parmenides recommends. That is,
we now have a characterization of the exercise that tells us, given a
hypothesis, what sections of results to derive. We can now consider
the choice of hypothesis that is to be the starting point for the actual
demonstration Parmenides gives.

At first this hardly seems to admit of question. Parmenides raises
the issue explicitly and states his hypothesis as follows:
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Well, now, where shall we start from, and what shall we hypothesize
first? Do you wish ... me to start from myself and from my own
hypothesis, hypothesizing about The One itself,10 ****, what must fol-
low?

As I stated at the opening of this chapter, I regard the section of the
received text whose place is held in the translation by the asterisks as
problematic. As candidates to go in place of the asterisks, we will
need to consider three possible renderings:

(a) if The One is or if The One is not
(b) if it is one or if it is not one
(c) if The One is or if The Not-One is.

A summary of the advantages and disadvantages associated with each
of these three translations of the received text will be useful before we
turn to a more detailed discussion.

Reading (c) is an easy sense for the words in question to bear, but
it goes against our understanding of the structure of the exercise (the
second member of the pair of hypotheses ought to be the negation of
the first one). It also fails to match the actual demonstration Parmen-
ides gives. It has, as far as I know, had no advocates, and I think we
may safely dispense with it now.

Reading (b) also emerges easily from the text and does yield the
right relation between the positive and negative hypotheses. But it has
an enormous drawback: it, too, fails to match the actual exercise.

Reading (a) matches the actual exercise, as well as yielding the right
relation between the positive and negative hypotheses. But (a) is very
strained as a reading of the received text (indeed, I think, impossible).
It has recently obtained the support of R. E. Allen in his translation
and analysis of the Parmenides. But Allen's lengthy discussion addr-
esses only the issue of why the hypotheses ought to be as given in (a);
he does not even attempt to show that the received text can bear this
meaning (nor is the passage he cites in Robinson helpful).''

I offer a new discussion. (I take it that one point on which I relied
just now, that the second member of the pair of hypotheses should be

..
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the negation of the first member of the pair, has already been estab-
lished.) First, I will collect the evidence that shows that (b) fails to
match the actual display Parmenides gives, whereas (a) does match it.
Next, I will explain why the received text yields only (b) naturally.
Finally, I will indicate a resolution of the situation. A very small eme-
ndation can give us a corrected text which yields (a), the desired read-
ing, unambiguously.

To see what hypotheses are used in the actual exercise, we need
only consult the openings of the sections of argument. Some are them-
selves ambiguous. For example, in 137c4 we find:

Here, hen could be the subject of estin, yielding: if The One is. But,
equally, it could be taken as a complement, so that we would have: if
it is one. But we do find one opening statement that cannot be ambig-
uous. The passage 160b5-6 reads:

Because the definite article appears before hen here, this cannot mean:

. . . if it is not one . . .

It is most naturally12 rendered as:

. . . i f The One i s no t . . .

The circumstance that the hypothesis is restated immediately after,
at 160b6-7, as ei hen me estin shows that the formulation lacking the
article is not meant to bear any different meaning from that with it.
(Nor ought it to, since, as we have already established, the same neg-
ative hypothesis ought to be used all four times.) Given that the neg-
ative hypothesis used in this section must be

If The One is not,

and that in generating sections of argument the same positive hypoth-
esis is to be used four times, and then its negation in turn is to be used
four times, we can now conclude13 that the hypotheses actually used
in the second part of the dialogue are:

If The One is
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and

If The One is not.

This pair of hypotheses is plainly not the pair recommended according
to rendering (b) of 137b4; it is the pair yielded by rendering (a).

Now we need to determine what the received text at 137b4

can yield without being tortured. If we consider on its own the phrase

there are two ways of construing it. Hen could be the predicate, yield-
ing:

If it is one.

But, equally, hen could be the subject. The hypothesis would then be:

If The One is.

On the other hand, in the case of the negative hypothesis

it seems to me that the two construals are very far from being on an
equal footing with each other. It seems overwhelmingly natural to take
this as:

If it is not one.

Because the negative particle appears directly before the word for one,
whereas the word for is has to be supplied,14 it is most natural to take
"one" as what is being negated. The other reading advocated seems
extremely strained. It translates this phrase as:

If The One is not.

But this requires us not only to supply "is," but to detach the negative
particle from the word it does appear with and understand it as going
rather with the "is" (which we have supplied).

At this point we may make an observation that will allow us to
avoid the tedium of considering all the combinations of each of the
two construals that I just introduced for each of the two phrases. We
must construe them both in the same way (i.e., we must take hen as
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the subject in both phrases, or as the predicate in both). Anything else
would be violently unnatural. Moreover, the parallelism of the two
phrases is guaranteed by our understanding of the structure of the ex-
ercise: the negative hypothesis must be the negation of the positive
one. This leaves us with our two candidate readings:

(a) if The One is or if The One is not

and

(b) if it is one or if it is not one.

Reading (a), if tenable at all, is only barely so, its untenability being
due to its extremely strained rendering of the second phrase.

The intrinsic implausibility of reading (a) as an understanding of the
received text is increased by two additional considerations. First, there
are less misleading ways of saying

If The One is or if The One is not

in Greek that Plato could have used if he had this interpretation in
mind. Also, there is the matter of the influence of the context on the
understanding of our present passage. Parmenides here says that he is
starting from his own hypothesis of The One (137b3-4). And we al-
ready have some information from Socrates' exchange with Zeno
concerning what Parmenides was doing. Socrates said there (without
Parmenides or Zeno objecting) hen pheis einai to pan ("you say the
all is one," 128a8—bl). That context seems to me to determine (if it
needed any further determination) that a reader coming to the phrase

would, at that point in his reading, take it in the sense of: "If it is
one or if it is not one." This would connect satisfactorily with the
earlier information about Parmenides' project in a way in which "If
The One is or if the One is not" would not. We can now conclude,
therefore, that the context interacts with Parmenides' announcement to
determine that the hypotheses to be used according to the received text
would be those given by reading (b):

If it is one

and
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If it is not one.

However, only the slightest of emendations is needed to remedy
matters. One could simply bracket the second hen in 137b4, leaving:

If The One is or not.

This would naturally be taken to be a short way of saying:

If The One is or if The One is not.

Alternatively, one could replace the second hen with estin, and read

which also has the desired sense: If The One is or is not. Since this is
followed by ti chre sumbainein, the second estin could have been
changed to hen easily. For the change in question is from MHESTINTI
to MHENT1. We need only suppose that 2TI dropped out, which is
not difficult.

Although I originally considered these conjectures independently,
they in fact have some authority. Max Wundt proposed the same two
possible corrections, and they were accepted by Cornford.15 Wundt's
discussion is confined to a footnote and is very brief. Evidently, his
main motivation was to make Parmenides' announcement here match
his actual display in the second half of the dialogue. The reading of
the received text he saw as natural was (c), so that he proposed his
conjecture as an alternative to it rather than (as I have been doing) to
(b). In any case, what we need to do now is to revive these sugges-
tions. Each change is modest, but brings with it a major improvement:
instead of announcing that he is proceeding from one pair of hy-
potheses but then in practice using a different pair, Parmenides in the
corrected text states the pair of hypotheses that he does use. For with
either correction, we get Parmenides announcing that he will take as
his pair of hypotheses:

If The One is

and

If The One is not.
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This matches the openings of the arguments that come in the second
part of the dialogue. Also, since the text so corrected yields the de-
sired sense unambiguously, it is immune to the influence of the earlier
description of Parmenides' activity.16

We have now determined the general scheme of the exercise, as well
as the starting point from which, in the second part of the dialogue,
Parmenides will derive his results. But these determinations are purely
formal. We can make lists of the kinds of sections of argument we
expect, but we have no real understanding of the descriptions of those
sections. To develop a satisfactory understanding of those descrip-
tions, we will have to make sense of the "in-relation-to" qualifica-
tions that figure so prominently in them. That is the task of the next
chapter.



The In-Relation-To
Qualifications

Obviously, the results of chapter 2, by themselves, do not enable us
to understand the new kind of exercise completely. We can understand
abstractly that the deriving of results from both positive and negative
hypotheses allows us to "see what difference" the state of affairs we
hypothesize makes. We can also understand that by deriving results
for the others as well as for the subject of the hypotheses we broaden
our field of observation. (In fact, it seems that there would not auto-
matically be substantive results for the others from any claim about
any subject. Thus, if such results follow, that is itself a significant fact
about the subject's role in the world.)

However, the total obscurity of the "in-relation-to" qualifications
("in relation to itself" and "in relation to the others") makes it im-
possible fully to grasp the description of even a single section of re-
sults within the Parmenidean dialectic. One or the other of the pair is
employed in describing each section of the exercise, yet the purpose
this serves is not obvious, and the methodological remarks give us no
guidance in the matter. We can now appreciate the interest of the
remaining question, which is reserved for the present chapter: What is
the force of the in-relation-to qualifications?1 Answering this question
will go a long way in helping us to understand Parmenides' new kind
of dialectic. Indeed, looking at the matter from a slightly different
angle, we might think that Plato's purpose in describing the exercise
in terms that stress these mysterious qualifications so laboriously is
actually to draw our attention to the importance of working out the
distinction they indeed mark.

Exploring the in-relation-to qualifications will be the program of this
chapter. I will first confirm that these qualifications do pertain to the
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arguments of the second part of the dialogue. (So far, the expectation
that they do has been based on a study of the transitional methodolog-
ical remarks alone.) Next, I will consider the preposition pros with the
accusative (the relevant construction). This will prepare us for the main
task of the chapter—determining the force of Plato's in-relation-to
qualifications—by making it clear exactly what information we need
to obtain from Parmenides' display.

My study of constructions with pros will in fact enable me to iden-
tify suggestive occurrences of the construction in the course of the
arguments; this will result in my determination of the force of pros ta
alla (in relation to the others). That done, I will be in a position to
make progress in understanding the import of the qualification pros
heauto (in relation to itself). Since I will by then have exhausted ex-
plicit occurrences of the word pros,2 I will bring to the inquiry two
tenets that I have already developed: that the arguments and their con-
clusions should be understood in such a way as to be acceptable (chap-
ter 1), and that the first section derives results for the subject in rela-
tion to itself (this arises out of the discussion in chapter 2 of the ordering
of the recommended sections). I will concentrate on arguments from
this first group that seem to involve mistakes when read without qual-
ification, and then develop an understanding of the in-relation-to-
itself qualification such that the arguments construed with its help can
at last be recognized to be reasonable.

The in-relation-to qualifications, as I understand them, will turn out
to mark a distinction between two kinds of predication. This distinc-
tion is in fact the key innovation of the Parmenides, ultimately making
it possible for Plato to avoid the problems of the immature Socrates of
the first part of the dialogue. Because of the importance of the distinc-
tion for interpreting the dialogue and for tracing the development of
Plato's thought, it will be desirable to be as clear as possible about
the distinction itself. For this reason, I will conclude this chapter with
some exploration of the two kinds of predication.

Confirmation of the Role of the
In-Relation-To Qualifications

In chapter 2, information found in the second part of the dialogue
confirmed my assertions (based on Parmenides' methodological re-
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marks) concerning the number of sections of argument to be produced,
and the character of the hypotheses to be used in generating those
sections. I obtained this information independently of study of the ar-
guments themselves by considering the opening and closing remarks
that separate the sections of argument. It is desirable to get confirma-
tion also of the assertion that the in-relation-to qualifications contribute
to the structure of the second part of the dialogue.

In fact, the mere appearance of eight sections3 of argument is con-
firmation of a kind. For let us suppose that the only specifications
relevant were: If the original claim holds I If it does not, and what
follows for the subject i for the others. In this case, there would be
only four descriptions consisting of one member from each pair of the
relevant specifications. On the other hand, the combinations (one from
each pair) of the elements of three pairs of specifications yield eight
section-descriptions. And if some third pair of specifications is in play
in generating the sections of argument, it is likely to be the one Plato
himself used in describing the exercise in the methodological remarks;
that is, it is likely to be the pair of specifications now under study: in
relation to itself I in relation to the others. However, this considera-
tion should be supplemented by some more explicit indication of the
role of this third pair of specifications.

The openings of the sections contain no such indications. Each
opening makes explicit that the section it introduces starts from either
the positive or the negative hypothesis, and derives results either for
The One or for the others; however, these openings do not employ the
third pair of specifications. This may have been the cause of people's
losing sight of the importance of the specifications. To see that this is
a mistake, we need only consider the closing remarks of the sections.
In particular, it is the closing of the fourth and eighth sections of
arguments that are relevant now. These are important because of the
combination of their function with their position. Each of these two
closings undertakes to summarize all that has been established in the
exercise up to that point. Thus, one undertakes to tell in brief what
has been accomplished by the first half of the dialectic, and the other
presents the results of the entire thirty-page exercise. They run as fol-
lows:
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Thus if The One is, The One is everything and not even one in relation
to itself and in relation to the others, and the others similarly.

Let this be said therefore, and that, as it appears, if The One is or is
not, it and the others in relation to themselves and in relation to each
other are all things in all ways and are not, and seem and seem not.

Despite the highly compressed and schematic character of these sum-
maries, they both employ the in-relation-to qualifications. The appear-
ance of these phrases in important summaries that reduce the results
of the exercise to their barest outlines shows Plato assigned an ineli-
minable role to this mysterious pair of specifications.

Thus in this case as in the others, expectations derived from our
interpretation of the methodological remarks have been confirmed by
evidence taken from the second part of the dialogue. That is, we have
now confirmed that the in-relation-to qualifications do pertain to the
sections of argument constituting Parmenides' dialectical display. Now
we need to develop an understanding of how the qualifications func-
tion, and in what way they apply to the arguments.

How the Construction Functions

As a first step in determining the force of the specifications in relation
to itself and in relation to the others, I will analyze the way in which
pros with the accusative (the relevant construction) functions in Greek.
This will help us to realize what we should look for when we turn to
the actual arguments that constitute Parmenides' demonstration.

Grammarians and lexicographers5 give a rather general equivalent
for pros with the accusative: in relation to (or with reference to). But
they also give an array of much more specific glosses, including among
many others: toward (hostile), toward (in a nonhostile sense), at (time),
compared with, and suitably to. This group looks extremely diverse,
and it at first seems strange that a single word could have such an
array of independent meanings. In fact, as the availability of the gen-

hh
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eral translation (in relation to) suggests, there is no array of indepen-
dent meanings. Rather, as we will see in what follows, it is possible
to regard the word (in this construction) as always having the same
core function: that of signaling relationality. More specific glosses be-
come appropriate as a result of the interaction between this core func-
tion and the context of use. That is, the context determines what the
relation is whose obtaining pros (in relation to) indicates, and this may
make some one of the many particular translations appropriate.

It will be much easier to see this if we look at some examples. I
have chosen for analysis some of the passages cited in Smyth's gram-
mar and the lexicon of Liddell, Scott, and Jones (LSI). Let us start
with:

And if something still seems to you to be lacking, speak to (pros) me.

Here, we could adopt the stilted translation of pros erne legete: "speak
in relation to (pros) me." The reason this is so stilted is that legein
(speak) is itself the relation whose obtaining pros (the relationality
marker) indicates. The briefer "speak to me" conveys this less heavily
than the stilted translation. In this case, since legete ("speak") occurs
in the sentence, there is no need for any notions not explicitly named
to be supplied. If pros were always used in this way, it would be no
more than a syntactic aid in the use of relational predicates.

But the use of pros is not so confined. It can indicate the obtaining
(and bearing on whatever the rest of the sentence is asserting) of some
relation that is not itself named in the sentence. The relation in ques-
tion will then be indicated by the context as appropriate, and the range
of relations that contexts can manage to specify is the source of the
range of the particular glosses on pros with which we started. Let us
look, for example, at:

As a result of (pros) this proclamation, no one was willing to speak
with him or to receive him at home.

Although dialegesthai (speak with) and dekesthai (receive) are rela-
tional predicates, their relata are filled in independently of the pros



construction. What the pros construction does rather is introduce
something further in connection with the assertion "no one was will-
ing to speak with him or to receive him at home." It tells us that what
is asserted has some relation to a proclamation. The context makes
clear that the relation in question is causal: it is because of the
proclamation that no one was willing to speak to the person in ques-
tion. So, the core function of pros (indicating relationality) here inte-
racts with the context to produce the translation "as a result of the
proclamation." Although this context makes clear that the relation whose
obtaining pros indicates is casual, this is by no means the only sort of
relation that can be so indicated.

We find a comparative relation indicated by pros in Thucydides'
famous remark (1.10—I use Smith's translation from the Loeb edition,
italics and ' 'pros'' added) concerning the disparity between the glory
of the Spartans and their architectural achievements:

For if the city of the Lacedaemonians should be deserted, and nothing
should be left of it but its temples and the foundations of its other
buildings, posterity would, [ think, after a long lapse of time, be very
loath to believe that their power was as great as (pros) their renown.

Here the basic notion is that people under the imagined conditions
would have great disbelief in the power of the Spartans. What the pros
construction adds is an indication of some relation that bears on the
imagined disbelief: it is a disbelief in the power of the Spartans in
comparison with their fame—that is, people who see architectural re-
mains as significant will not be able to believe that the real power of
the Spartans bears comparison with their reputation. That the relation
in question is comparative becomes explicit in Hobbes's translation
(italics and "pros" added): "I think it would breed much unbelief in
posterity long hence, of their power, in comparison of (pros) the fame."

Let us now turn to Aristotle's Rhetoric 1367a32:

For it belongs to a free man not to live with reference to (pros) another.
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Here the infinitive zen obviously does not name the relation signaled
by pros ("live" is not even a relational predicate). Nor is Aristotle
saying that the free man has nothing to do with others (has no rela-
tions with them). But there is some relation to others that Aristotle
thinks is not fitting for a free man. Evidently it is having his actions
determined by them.

A somewhat similar relation is indicated in Aristotle's remark at
Politics 1310al4 that what most contributes to the permanence of con-
stitutions is:

(people's) being educated suitably to (pros) their constitutions.

We can again say that the pros construction indicates some relation as
being recommended between people's educations and their constitu-
tions (or regimes). Given that we are talking of preserving the consti-
tutions, it becomes obvious that the relation in question (as LSJ sug-
gests) is suitability.

A third use of this kind occurs in Demosthenes 15.28:

I see ... all men making their claims of right according to (pros)
their present power.

Here as often, the stilted use of the general equivalent for pros is
almost viable as a translation, yielding:

I see all men making their claims of right in relation to (pros) their
present power.

But here as often, such a translation is unacceptably unnatural, because
it is so obvious what the relation in question is. Hence natural trans-
lations incorporate this information, yielding "according to their power."

Let us now sum all this up in terms of the general schema:

A is B pros C

A is B in relation to C.

We have seen that this construction may be used to indicate that B
itself is the relation holding between A and C. But it may also be used
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in case some relation to C not necessarily named is relevant to A's
being B (a causal relation, a comparative relation, a relation of suit-
ability, etc.) In such cases, the kinds of things A, B, and C happen to
be, or other elements of the context, determine what the relation in
question is.

Let us now apply this to our thinking about the in-relation-to quali-
fications used in the Parmenides. To take one member of the pair as
an example, we can see that constructions of the form

A is B pros ta alla

A is B in relation to the others

could be used to indicate that B is a relation holding between A and
the others. But we can also see that this is not the only way the con-
struction can be used: it could also indicate that some relation to the
others that we need to identify is relevant to A's being B.

We can now turn to the text of the Parmenides, prepared with the
thought that what we need to do is to discover what relations Plato
may have in mind when he speaks of finding consequences for some-
thing "in relation to itself" and "in relation to the others." I shall
start by considering two interpretations of these phrases that need to
be considered but can be rejected on fairly general grounds. I will then
proceed to develop my own views about the qualifications by thinking
carefully about particular arguments from the second part of the dia-
logue.

Two Interpretations Eliminated

Many of the occurrences of the word pros with the accusative in the
second part of the dialogue are in the type of construction in which

A is B pros C

A is B in relation to C

indicates that relation B holds between A and C. That is, we find pros
occurring frequently as a syntactic aid in the use of relational predi-
cates. So a possibility that needs to be disposed of is that the pros
heautolpros ta alla distinction reflects some sorting based on a group-
ing together of relational predicates. By "relational predicates" I mean
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the familiar group including: is the double of, is the niece of, is taller
than. This contrasts with a nonrelational group including: is blue, is
round, is a stone.

The two interpretations I will dispose of first are two ways of dev-
eloping this idea. The first is to suppose that the specification pros ta
alla (in relation to the others) selects results whose statement involves
relational predicates, whereas the specification pros heauto (in relation
to itself) selects results in terms of nonrelational predicates. That is,
the distinction according to this interpretation is between relational and
nonrelational predicates. The second way of developing the idea is to
suppose that results pros ta alla (in relation to the others) give rela-
tions that hold between the subject and the others, whereas results pros
heauto (in relation to itself) give relations that hold between the subject
and itself. On this view the distinction is within the group of relational
predicates.

The first way of developing the idea is to suppose that all the results
involving relational predicates are the results pros ta alla, whereas the
results involving nonrelational predicates are pros heauto. There could
be some reason to characterize the results involving relational predi-
cates (traditionally called pros ti, after all) as pros ta alla, to empha-
size that the grammatical complement or second term in the relation
(whose place is held by ti in the phrase pros ti) is generally something
other than the subject. Pros heauto as a name for the nonrelational
type would have to be taken as a back-formation, gesturing somewhat
inappositely at the type's more intrinsic character. Such a construal is
rather strained, which is a mark against this interpretation from the
start.

To continue testing it, we may observe that, when combined with
Parmenides' statement of the structure of the dialectical exercise, this
interpretation of the in-relation-to qualifications predicts that four of
the recommended sections of argument establish results in terms of
relational predicates, whereas the other four deal in nonrelational pred-
icates. Brief reflection shows that this idea lacks merit. First of all,
the same list of predicates is in question in each of the eight sections
of argument.6 So there is no difference between the lists of predicates
in question in different sections that the relational/nonrelational dis-
tinction could hope to capture. Moreover, this canonical list combines
predicates that the distinction now under consideration regards as re-
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lational (e.g., being equal and unequal to) with others that are not pros
ti in this sense (e.g., being one, having being, being at rest).

The first mark against this preliminary attempt at interpreting the
pros heautolpros ta alia distinction was that it took pros heauto (lit-
erally: in relation to itself) as meaning: not really relationally after all.
It is clearly better to take the hint of the surface grammar and accept
that results pros heauto are importantly relational. The second inter-
pretation I wish to reject takes the hint in the most simpleminded way.
According to this idea, sections whose results could be schematized

A is B pros ta alla

would tell us which relations B held between A and the others, whereas
those with results of the form

A is B pros heauto

would report on relations B obtaining between A and itself. It is ob-
vious that this second interpretation will not succeed either. For it
predicts that a pros heauto section will consider only reflexive rela-
tions, whereas one pros ta alla will deal in relations between its sub-
ject and other things. Thus, a pros heauto section might tell us that its
subject is identical with itself, the same age as itself, and so on, whereas
one pros ta alla would indicate that its subject is greater than some
things, to the left of others, and so on. This does not fit the text at all,
nor does it seem likely that the production of such results arranged as
in Parmenides' scheme would be philosophically fruitful.

What the failure of these first two interpretations shows is that the
import of each of the in-relation-to qualifications in the schematic for-
mulations (which represent in general form the results obtained in the
course of the exercise)

A is B pros heauto

A is B pros ta alia

has nothing to do with the relationality or lack of it of B. That is, the
distinction in question is neither to separate results in which the pred-
icate B is nonrelational from those in which the predicate B is rela-
tional, nor to separate results in which the relation B holds between the
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subject and itself from those in which the relation B holds between the
subject and the others.

We rather find ourselves dealing with uses of the in-relation-to con-
struction as more than a syntactic aid for relational predicates. Our
uses are of the kind in which the in-relation-to construction brings in
some new element that bears on the fact that A is B. That is,

A is B pros heauto

indicates that some relation as yet unnamed to the subject bears on
A's being B. Similarly,

A is B pros ta alla

indicates that some relation as yet unknown to the others bears on A's
being B. This opens up the possibility that some philosophically inter-
esting relations may be involved. We can now notice that the differ-
ence in force between "in relation to itself" and "in relation to the
others" need not be due only to the contrast between "itself" and
"the others." For each expression indicates the bearing of an un-
named relation, and we have no reason to expect the relation in ques-
tion to be common to both. In fact, my study will show that two
different relations are indicated, and this fact is crucial in determining
the different force of the two in-relation-to qualifications. Moreover,
since they in fact mark a difference between two kinds of predication,
a single form of words "A is B" will often have different truth con-
ditions depending on whether it is made as a predication pros heauto
or as a predication pros ta alia. What we need to do now is to discover
how to understand the in-relation-to qualifications. To do this, I will
start with occurrences of pros that suggest the obtaining of an un-
named relation.

Predication Pros ta Alla

I would now like to draw attention to some occurrences of the word
pros in the fifth section of arguments. Because we have become aware
of how crucial the context is, I will give the passages in which we
find these occurrences. The first passage contains two occurrences of
pros. Comparing them will be of special interest to us. It runs as
follows:
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And (The One) has Unlikeness in relation to (pros) the others. For the
others being different from The One would be different in kind.—Yes.—
And aren't things different in kind other in kind?—How not?—And
aren't things other in kind unlike?—They are unlike.—Accordingly, if
indeed they are unlike The One, it is clear that the unlike things would
be unlike to an unlike thing.—It is clear.—Then The One would have
Unlikeness, in relation to (pros) which the others are unlike it.—So it
seems.

I will give the second passage now, since the similarity of the pas-
sages for present purposes will make separate discussion unnecessary.

Aren't things not equal unequal?—Yes.—And aren't unequal things un-
equal to an unequal thing?—How not?—Then The One has a share of
Inequality, in relation to (pros) which the others are unequal to it?—It
does have a share.

When we read 161a6-b4 we first notice that the basic purpose of
the argument is to establish that The One will have Unlikeness, if The
One is not. The argument moves directly from the fact that The One
is unlike the others to the conclusion that The One has Unlikeness.
This must rely on some background thoughts that demand that The
One cannot be unlike the others without Unlikeness having something
to do with it. However, we are not yet ready to analyze that step in
the argument. Our immediate purpose is to compare the uses of pros
in the two statements of the argument's conclusion. One precedes and
one follows the argument; the alternate wording of the second state-
ment is most significant. The two statements are:

And (The One) has Unlikeness in relation to (pros) the others
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and

Then The One would have Unlikeness, in relation to (pros) which the
others are unlike it.

When we look only at the first statement, we find the familiar use
of pros as a syntactic aid in the use of relational predicates, which has
already proved irrelevant to our inquiry. But there is a crucial differ-
ence between the two statements. Although both refer to Unlikeness,
the others, and The One, in the first statement The One has Unlikeness
pros the others, whereas in the second statement the others are unlike
The One pros Unlikeness. Clearly, pros does not introduce the same
relation in both occurrences. Suppose someone asks: "But in relation
to what is it unlike?" The two answers "in relation to the others" and
"in relation to Unlikeness" are not only different but of different sorts.
If these two are sufficiently different, the second may be useful to us,
even if the first is not.

One way to see what kind of difference there is between the two
statements is to consider some manipulations. We can see intuitively
that while

(1) The One is unlike pros the others

(2) The others are unlike pros The One

and

(3) The One and the others are unlike

are all equivalent;

(4) The One is unlike pros Unlikeness

is not equivalent to

(5) Unlikeness is unlike pros The One

and is certainly not equivalent to

(6) The One and Unlikeness are unlike.

We can now analyze what lies behind these intuitions, in terms of
our previous observations concerning the variety of uses that construe-
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tions with the preposition pros can have. Clearly, in (1) the relation
pros signals is Unlikeness. That is, (1) exemplifies the special case in
which the sentence's own predicate is not only relational, but is the
relation whose obtaining pros indicates. (This is of course the type of
occurrence that we have already determined to be unimportant for our
inquiry.) Other examples would be:

(7) Dion is kind pros Theon

(8) Dion spoke pros Theon

(in contexts that make it clear that Theon is the person to whom Dion
is kind, and spoke). Because the kindness relation is the one pros
introduces in (7), it is permissible to write:

Kind (Dion, Theon).

Similarly, in the general case, where the pros in

R (A) pros C

indicates R itself as the relation obtaining between A and C, we may
write

R (A, C)

and go on to its equivalent

R* (C, A)

(where R* is the inverse relation to R). This is what lies behind our
intuition that (1) is equivalent to (2) and (3).

But as the nonequivalence of (4) to (5) and (6) hints, (4) is clearly
a different kind of case from (1). This is a sign of the fact that (4)
belongs to the group in which the relation pros indicates is not named
in the sentence at all. Close parallels to (4) would be:

(9) A is kind pros Kindness

(10) B is a tree pros Treehood.

When we consider (9) (if we imagine it occurring in a context in which
it is useful and true), it is obvious that the sentence is not telling us
that the kindness relation holds between A and Kindness—that is, it is
not telling us that A is kind to Kindness. Rather, (9) is true in virtue
of some other relation's holding between A and Kindness. Similarly,
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(10) says that this relation holds between B and Treehood. That is
why it would be a mistake to formalize (10) as:

Tree (B, Treehood).

"Tree" cannot reasonably be taken as a relational predicate at all, and
is a fortiori not the relation signaled by the pros in (10). To return to
(4), it is because the relation signaled by pros is not Unlikeness that
(5) and (6) are not equivalent to (4).

Becoming clear about the difference between the two formulations
of the conclusion of this argument has thus shown us that the second
formulation contains just what we are looking for. That is, we have
identified here an occurrence of pros in which it introduces a relation
unnamed in the sentence. Indeed, we have identified two such occur-
rences, since it will now be clear that 161c9-dl (which we have not
discussed separately) is just like 161b3-4 in this respect.

What, then, is the relation in question in these sentences? We are
clearly in the general area that the Socrates of the first part of the
dialogue would associate with forms and participation. But given his
demonstrated lack of understanding of those notions, and given that
nothing here is explicitly said to be a form, we should not make any
rash identifications (e.g., of what I will call "natures" and forms).
We must rather let ourselves be guided carefully by the text and then
see how to apply its lessons to our views about forms.7

If "participation" is not a useful answer now, how can we charac-
terize the relation in question? The answer to this will be of enormous
moment in my interpretation of the Parmenides. There is nothing par-
ticularly controversial about what I will say, but, when combined with
the other results of my inquiry, much will develop from it. Let us then
look at the information we have, again starting with the first of our
two passages.

In order to have some vocabulary to use, but to avoid prejudging
any issues by using terms with fixed technical associations, let us say
that statements like

Aristides is just

Aristophanes is human

concern the displays of features by individuals. Because we wish to
deal at this point only with everyday, nontechnical notions, anyone
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who uses these words for technical purposes should suspend those as-
sociations. Thus, "individual" should not be taken as meaning "what
cannot be divided further." Also, I am purposely leaving open the
question whether features are private to individuals; the every no- tion
tion does not include a fine-grained metaphysical analysis. And this
makes it especially useful in connection with Plato, who seems to have
wavered on the issue: the Phaedo gives prominence to such things as
Socrates' Shortness, which other works do not.8 What will be impor-
tant for us now is that, whether or not Socrates' features are peculiar
to him, his display of them will be a particular display, which is dis-
tinct from and may well be different than the displays made by other
individuals.

To return now to the Parmenides,

The One is unlike the others

and

The others are unlike The One

as used here also concern the features of an individual, The One. (To
convince oneself that this is so, it may be helpful to read from the
beginning of the fifth hypothesis.)

The additional step made in the interesting, second formulation of
the result of our passage involves the introduction of a new term:
"Unlikeness" (anomoiotes). We know that the whole point of using
terms in -otes is to make clear that one is referring to abstract qualities
rather than to the individual(s) that may exhibit them. (Plato's intro-
duction of the new word poiotes in the Theaetetm |at 182a8] makes it
a genuinely Platonic word, and "quality" is in a sense the closest
translation as having a parallel formation. However, it also has the
drawback that our associations with it are heavily influenced if not
wholly determined by its narrow use in Aristotle's scheme of catego-
ries. In the Platonic sense, Humanity should count as a quality, as do
Whiteness, Heat, and Multitude. Because of this, I will be using
"property" and "quality" interchangeably.) The notion of properties
or qualities in question in the Parmenides will be one according to
which they are not intrinsically private to individuals. Thus, since I
have left open whether features are private, it is also open whether
features and properties are identical. If they are not, properties will
simply be more general than features.
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Our interesting statement says that Unlikeness is that in relation to
which the others are unlike The One. So what we are trying to deter-
mine is the role a quality has in this kind of case. It is natural to say
that the quality is displayed or exhibited, and indeed I have already
done so. But the naturalness of the expression can give the feeling that
we have a better understanding of the relation in question than we in
fact do. We therefore need to consider what Plato might think it am-
ounts to. Uncontroversially, Plato thinks that Unlikeness is what makes
things unlike. But we still need to be clearer about the way in which
Unlikeness makes things unlike if we are to have any sense of the
precise character of the relation it bears to unlike things.

A conservative start is to suppose that the relation in question is
some kind of conformability (which, as we have already seen, is a
relation that pros commonly does indicate). What would be the point
of saying that conformability to Unlikeness bears on The One's being
unlike the others? For Plato, how being unlike affects The One is
determined by what Unlikeness is. We will therefore understand The
One insofar as it is unlike by reference to our understanding of Un-
likeness. It may help with this to consider an additional example. Let
us return to:

Aristides is just.

Plato would say that Aristides is just in relation to Justice. I suggest
that this means that Aristides' display of the feature in question is
conformable to Justice (i.e., to what it is to be just). So if Justice is
in fact psychic harmony (i.e., being just is having a soul in which
each part does its own), Aristides' display of features must conform
to that. That is then why he is so unconflicted.

We can now see that the qualities (Justice, Unlikeness, and so on)
arc playing the roles Plato and others in antiquity assign to natures
(ousiai, phuseis).9 So, to sum up (and also to bring in our second
passage), we have in each of 161b3~4 and 161c9-dl an abstract term
("Unlikeness," "Inequality") referring to the nature to which an in-
dividual's display of a certain feature is conformable. That is, facts
about the nature will in each such case determine (some of) the mani-
fest facts about the individual. And because of this, the nature will be
that in light of which we will understand or explain (some of) our
observations about the individual, if we do achieve any understanding
of them. I believe that Plato intended such cases to fall under the

9
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heading of things having predicates in relation to the others.10 The
phrase "in relation to the others" is apposite because the nature named
by the abstract term need not be internal to the individual in question,
but is in general other than it."

Thus even individuals with no special nature (i.e., the sort of indi-
viduals that Plato perhaps believes sensible particulars to be) can have
predications in relation to the others true of them. For example, the
natures Musicality, Paleness, and so on are all natures to which Soc-
rates' display of features conforms. To invoke natures for this purpose
is not yet to make the further and stronger claim that some one nature
(say Humanity) is specially Socrates'.

I think the suggestion I have been developing concerning the force
of Plato's specification "in relation to the others" fits not only this
passage but (as I will undertake to show) the Parmenides as a whole.
Moreover, as we can note right away, it ties the mysterious device in
question to no trivial matters, but to things and relations well known
to be central to Platonism.

Predication Pros Heauto

We now need to develop a sense of what it is to have a predicate "in
relation to oneself.'' We already are working with a scheme in which
natures play an important role. So we can already entertain the possi-
bility that predicates hold of a subject in relation to itself when they
are properly connected with the subject's nature. What we now need
to find out is what the proper connection is. (What subjects have natures?
Notice that, as the previous discussion showed, the circumstance that
a nature may be something to which an individual's display of [some]
features conforms does not distinguish that nature from the crowd of
other natures so related to that individual. Luckily, the gymnastic
dialectic presupposes that its subjects are forms, so we are not dealing
with subjects like Socrates. We will go on the assumption that each
form is specially associated with a nature. Later on, when we are
reconstructing our notion of forms, we will determine whether the as-
sociation is total identity, or something less.)

Since we have already examined all of the occurrences of the prep-
osition pros with the accusative in the Parmenides, we will now have
to be guided by the two tenets mentioned earlier: that all the arguments
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and their conclusions are to be accepted, and that the first section of
arguments is characterized by the pros heauto qualification. I shall
start from an argument that, when read without qualification, is ex-
tremely problematic. I will then be guided in determining the force of
the qualification by seeing what qualification, by bearing on it, would
make the passage reasonable.

The argument in question appears at 139c3-dl. Its conclusion is
typical of the negative results of the first section of arguments consti-
tuting the dialectical exercise, and is typically puzzling if read without
any qualification. The argument purports to establish that The One
cannot be other than anything, as follows:

And it won't be other than another, while it is one. For it's not fitting
for The One to be other than something, but only for The Other Than
Another, and not for anything else.—Right.—Therefore it won't be other
by being one. Or do you think so?—Certainly not.—But if not by this,
it won't be by itself, and if not by itself neither (will) it {be other); and
it being in no way other will be other than nothing.—Right.

The crucial consideration here is contained in the last two exchanges
(139c6-dl). Parmenides seems to make a completely frivolous mis-
take, wholly irrelevant to the context, at least on an unadorned view
of the context (one on which the task of the section is simply to find
out what follows for The One, if it is). The argument seems vulnerable
to objections like: "You might as well say that the lamp on my desk
cannot be yellow, since it is not yellow by being a lamp and if not by
itself, neither will it be yellow."

This is just the sort of argument that invites rejectionist interpreta-
tion. If we look for an interpreter who is trying to uphold the argu-
ment, we find Cornford defending it rather gallantly as follows:

The conclusion is sound. To be other than something else is not the
same thing as to be one. So a One which is simply one and has no
second character at all, cannot have the character of being other than
anything. Its "oneness", which is all there is of it, cannot make it so.12
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We can see the limitations of this defense when we consider taking
the analogous line in the lamp case. This would be:

To be yellow is not the same thing as to be a lamp. So a lamp which
is simply a lamp and has no second character at all, cannot have the
character of being yellow. Its "lamphood," which is all there is of it,
cannot make it so.

This statement immediately invites the suspicion that the inquiry may
be horribly misconceived. To introduce an individual with only a sin-
gle property seems to defy logic: surely there are properties (such as
Self-Identity) that every respectable individual must have. 13 This intro-
duction also defies the text: even if we accepted the introduction of a
One with no second character as our subject here, this would be a
different subject from the One that has Being and so on (which will
have to be introduced as the subject of the next section). As we have
already seen, this leads inappropriately to the multiplication of the
hypotheses.

So Cornford's effort to uphold this argument, however gallant, is
unconvincing. My original purpose was to find another way of realiz-
ing the basic plan (shared with Cornford) of showing the arguments to
be good. That purpose has now become more specific: 1 expect to do
this (in the present case) by applying the in-relation-to-itself qualifi-
cation. We may note right now a grammatical feature of Plato's use
of the in-relation-to qualifications that gives hope that they can be
applied without generating the problems Cornford did. In the schema:

If The One is / is not, what must follow for The One / for the others
in relation to itself / in relation to the others

the qualifications involving "in relation to" are added not to the an-
tecedent (grammatical protasis) but to the consequent (grammatical
apodosis). Since Cornford's difficulties stem from his having to add
complications to the antecedents, any advantages that can be obtained
by the use of the treatment of these qualifications can be obtained
without those difficulties.

Let us return to the step in the argument that needs explanation. It
was:
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Therefore, it won't be other by being one . . . and if not by itself,
neither will it be other.

Now, given our attention to the qualifications, we see the conclusion
here as being implicitly:

neither will it be other (in relation to itself).

We are going to work from three salient points about this passage:

(a) the appearance of the phrase tol hen einai (by being one)
(b) the appearance of the phrase heautoi (by itself)
(c) the circumstance that we think the result should be characterized

as pros heauto.

Together with the progress we have made in understanding Plato's
in-relation-to qualifications, (c) suggests that the passage should con-
cern itself with predicates that hold of the One in virtue of having the
proper connection with The One's nature. (We have not yet deter-
mined what the proper connection is.)

This expectation is encouraged by (b): the passage speaks of what
The One is by itself. This clearly is trying to get at something very
special or internal to The One; there is an implicit contrast to other
things that The One is, but not by itself. A role for natures in speci-
fying what makes some things true of The One by itself would not be
surprising. And indeed the passage is easy to construe as giving such
a role to natures, given (a): the appearance of toi hen einai ("by being
one"). For the passage makes the move from not being other by being
one to not being other by itself. And to hen einai is obviously an
expression one could use to name The One's nature.

Once we take this hint, it turns out that the following three formu-
lations are all equivalent:

Being X is part of being one.

The nature of X is part of the nature of The One.

The nature X-hood is part of the nature Unity.
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Let us now return to the argument of our passage. It no longer looks
mistaken or frivolous. For we can now go beyond the statement with
which we started that predicates will hold of The One in relation to
itself when they have the proper connection with The One's nature.
We can suppose that The One is X in relation to itself when being X
is a part of being one. (That is, when the nature of X is part of the
nature of The One, or put in the third possible way, when X-hood is
part of Unity. Because this requirement in terms of a relation between
natures makes a demonstration that The One is not X by being one a
demonstration that it is not X in relation to itself, the argument of our
passage can now be seen to do its job in the most straightforward way.

I would like to turn next to 139dl-e4, the passage immediately
following the present one, so as to get more support for the partial
characterization we have reached of this section. To be sure of the
details of this argument and the interpretation of each step will require
lengthy discussion to which I will return later. However we may note
that a crucial role is played by the claim:

That which is the nature of The One is surely not the nature of The
Same.

The prominence enjoyed here by a claim concerning relations be-
tween natures confirms the idea we have been developing that deter-
mining such connections is central to the purpose of this section. For
the passage I first discussed used such phrases as

by being one

in such a way that I connected it with speculations involving an appeal
to natures. That connection is strengthened by a claim about relations
between natures and actual use of the word phusis in the very next
argument.

Suggestive passages have now provided us with an idea of what
inquiry concerning something pros heauto is: it is grounded in rela-
tions between natures. I would like, finally, to complete our notion of
predication pros heauto, so that we will be in a position to go through
the dialogue and see how the notion does its work there.

Let us consider the sort of genus-species tree familiar to us from, for
example, the Linnaean classification system. To illustrate the idea, we
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might imagine a tree showing the Animals. We can imagine dividing
Animal into Vertebrate and Invertebrate, dividing Vertebrate in turn
into Mammal and so on, and continuing with such divisions through
Feline and Cat, to produce at last such infimae species as Persian Cat.14

In the Sophist, Statesman, and Philebus Plato devotes a great deal of
attention to such trees, discussing explicitly the methodology of con-
structing them, as well as providing numerous examples. In such a
tree, a kind A appears either directly below or far below another kind
B if what it is to be an A is to be a B with a certain differentia (or
series of differentiae) added.15 That is, the natures of A's and B's are
so related that being a B is part of what it is to be an A.

We may formulate precisely our notion of predication pros heauto
by saying that in any such case B can be truly predicated of A (or of
The A) pros heauto, and so can A, and so can any of the differentiae
D. The idea here is that this kind of predication is grounded in the
structure of the nature in question: A's nature is what it is to be (an)
A—that is, (a) B with . . . with D, and it is in virtue of this that the
predications hold.

It may be helpful at this point to take some examples of true predi-
cations pros heauto. We will get sentences like:

The Just is virtuous.

Dancing moves.16

Humanity is rational.

The Just is just.

It is clear that such sentences come out true in Plato's work, as well
as fitting our characterization of the pros heauto.

The Just is virtuous

holds because of the relationship between the natures associated with
its subject and predicate terms; being virtuous is part of what it is to
be just. Or we can describe the predication as holding because Justice
is a kind of Virtue. We can also see that

Dancing moves

is a true predication pros heauto, since Motion figures in the account
of what Dancing is. If we for the moment pay ourselves the compli-
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ment of supposing that we are correctly classified as a rational kind of
Animal (i.e., that our differentia is Rational), then

Humanity is rational

holds too. Finally,

The Just is just

turns out to exemplify the limit case of predication pros heauto: it is
uninformative but safe. Thus "self-predication" sentences can be used
to make true predications pros heauto, though not all predications pros
heauto are of the form: The A is A. (Sometimes in what follows,
when reminding readers of how predications pros heauto function, I
will speak of the predicates' being elements in the correct accounts of
the subjects' natures, of one nature's being a part of another, and so
on. I of course do not mean to exclude the limit case in which the
natures are identical, but it seems too cumbersome always to be men-
tioning it. All such statements should be understood in light of the
present, fuller explication.)

We should remark at this point how this specification of which pred-
ications are true pros heauto differs from one on which only those of
the form

The A is A

would count. Either way of delimiting the class seems compatible with
the phrase pros heauto. However, I choose the wider class because
the circumstance that in general there are more pros heauto predica-
tions possible than just the trivial one makes inquiring into which such
predications hold interesting in a way in which it would otherwise not
be: it would be ludicrous to consider any other sentence than the obvious
"self-predication" sentence if one knew in advance that it was going
to be the only pros heauto truth. (Nor would amassing such sentences
be very informative.) On the wider view, however, there is a point to
asking whether A is X pros heauto. Where A and X are not identical,
this is equivalent to asking whether X appears above A in A's tree.
This would have to be answered separately for each X, by getting out
the accounts of X and of A and by working out the relevant portions
of trees.

Inquiry of this kind is familiar to us from earlier works as part of
the Platonist program (it makes its appearance as early as the Euthy-

a
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phro, at l1e ff. , and seems to be relevant to the famous passage at
Phaedo 103 ff.), as well as playing a prominent role in the later works
in the form of collection and division of genera and species. Because
this understanding of inquiry into what results for things in relation to
themselves is tied to a project of long-standing importance to Plato, it
promises to sustain the burden of showing why he gave the qualifica-
tion a central role in generating sections of gymnastic dialectic. Thus,
both of the in-relation-to qualifications have now been understood as
useful linguistic instruments for their author.

Summary of Our Understanding of the Qualifications

We may now sum up our present understanding of the in-relation-to
qualifications as follows. The qualifications belong to the kind of use
of the preposition pros in which a sentence of the form

A is B pros C

A is B in relation to C

indicates that some relation unnamed in the sentence is relevant to A's
being B. In the Parmenides, the qualifications mark a difference in the
way in which B can be predicated of A. They do this by indicating the
relations that ground each of the two kinds of predication. Thus, the
difference between what holds of a subject in relation to itself and
what holds of the same subject in relation to the others is not simply
due to the distinction between the others and the subject. It derives
more fundamentally from the fact that a different relation is involved
in each kind of case. Predications of a subject pros heauto hold in
virtue of a relation internal to the subject's own nature. Predications
pros ta alla on the other hand concern individuals' displays of features,
which Plato takes to involve a relation to natures—that is, to other
things.

We can now observe that the pros heauto truth

The Just is virtuous

is not concerned with the same kind of fact as the pros ta alia asser-
tion

Aristidcs is virtuous.
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The pros heauto truth holds because Justice is a kind of Virtue. It
offers an analysis of the nature in question. The pros ta alla assertion,
on the other hand, does not analyze any nature. Rather, it informs us
about a region of the world where the nature is exhibited; in our ex-
ample, it concerns the display of features by the individual, Aristides.
The basic difference then between such predications pros ta alla (which
we in the twentieth century think of as common or garden predica-
tions) and predications pros heauto is that predications pros heauto are
not concerned with saying that individuals exhibit features. They have
a role Plato regarded as more fundamental—namely, one of presenting
the internal structures of the real natures.

Finally, let us observe that the distinction in question is not a way
of subdividing the class of predications we ourselves are in the habit
of making, as the distinction between essential and accidental predi-
cation can be. That is, the essential/accidental distinction can be wielded
within a collection of sentences we commonly assent to so as to sep-
arate:

Callias is human

on the one hand, from

Callias is pale

on the other. In terms of the distinction introduced in the Parmenides,
however, both of these sample sentences are predications pros ta alla:
they both concern the display of features by the individual, Callias.17

Predications pros heauto on the other hand have an altogether different
(and in Plato's view more fundamental) use; they hold in virtue of
reflecting genus-species structures (which they do by showing the in-
ternal structures of properties). Thus

Humanity has vertebrae

is a true predication pros heauto not in virtue of the fact that some
abstract entity comes equipped with a backbone (there is no such
fact) but because being vertebrate is part of what it is to be a human
being.
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Categorizing Sentences

There is a general fact about our two kinds of predication that will be
of considerable importance in interpreting the totality of the arguments
forming the gymnastic dialectic (the task of the chapters to come). So
I would like to get clear about the general fact now. It will emerge
most clearly, I think, by contrast: we can start by considering a famil-
iar feature of certain other distinctions and then come to see that think-
ing of the pros heautolpros ta alia distinction in the same way is a
mistake.

Let us start by observing that distinctions such as the necessary/
contingent distinction and the analytic/synthetic distinction are under-
stood in such a way as to make these classifications exclusive. For
example, it being necessary that nine is odd, there is no room for a
contingent truth that nine is odd, still less for a contingent truth that
nine is not odd. Similarly when the contingent truth that the cat is on
the mat holds, there is no necessary truth that that cat is on the mat,
let alone a necessary truth that it is not. It is clear that the analytic/
synthetic distinction, if it could be drawn successfully, would have
this same exclusive character.

The essential/accidental distinction displays a similar feature. That
is, it is generally deployed within a framework within which every
subject-predicate sentence can be classified as making either an essen-
tial or an accidental predication, and not both. A further point about
the essential/accidental distinction is of some interest. If we accept a
certain kind of metaphysics, it can turn out that some properties are
had essentially or not at all, whereas others are always accidents. The
additional tenet here might be expressed by saying that substance (or
natural kind) terms are predicated essentially, and all others acciden-
tally. Thus someone who accepts the additional tenet can end by con-
cluding that a person who knows which are the substance (or natural
kind) terms can tell just by inspection whether a given sentence makes
an essential or an accidental predication, depending on which type the
predicate term is suited for. For example,

Our cat is sleepy

can be seen right away to predicate an accident, while

Our cat is an animal
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would clearly attribute an essential property to the object in question.
Let us now turn to the pros heautolpros ta alla distinction, and ask

ourselves whether such sentences as

(1) The One is not many

(2) The One does not have parts

are such as to be classified as definitely pros heauto or again as defi-
nitely pros ta alla.

Keeping in mind the specifications we have reached of these two
kinds of predication, we can see that along the lines of

The Just is just (pros heauto)

The Just is virtuous (pros heauto)

we might also get

The Many is many (pros heauto)

The Composite has parts (pros heauto).

Of course it is natural to expect that negative statements involving
this type of predication should be possible—for example,

(3) The Triangle is not just (pros heauto)

(4) The Cat is not the same (pros heauto).

These would have the force: Triangularity does not stand in the spec-
ified relation to Justice, nor does Cathood to Sameness. Both asser-
tions are true, since being just is not involved in being a triangle, nor
is Sameness part of Cathood.

Now notice that The Cat can perfectly well be said to be the same,
where this is not understood as a claim pros heauto. For

The Cat is the same (pros ta alla)

claims that The Cat displays a certain feature, not—what (4) denies—
that Cat is a species of Same. Again, since The Cat is not the same
(sc., as something else), Plato would consider it correct to say

The Cat is not the same (pros ta alla)

and this would have a different force from the force of (4).
We can now see that
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(a) The One is not many (pros heauto)

and

(b) The One is not many (pros ta alla)

are both viable assertions (indeed, both are true as we will learn by
studying the Parmenides). However, (a) and (b) are not interchange-
able: (a) asserts that being many is not part of what it is to be one; (b)
that a certain individual, The One, is not a plurality. We might com-
pare

Green is not a color

and

Green is not a colored thing

which very obviously do not have the same truth value and so are
clearly not interchangeable. Since neither (a) nor (b) has a claim to be
what

(1) The One is not many

is always aiming at, we cannot take one of them as the full expression
of (1) and read off from it the appropriate character. This leaves us to
realize that certain sentences, of which (1) and (2) are representative,
can be asserted in virtue of either of a pair whose members are one
from each of our two classes of predications.

Conclusion

We have established that the in-relation-to qualifications do pertain to
the second part of the dialogue, and determined the force of each.
They mark a distinction between two kinds of predication—that is,
they introduce a difference in the way in which one term may be
predicated of another. "In relation to itself" signals that the predica-
tion reveals the structure of the subject's own nature. "In relation to
the others," on the other hand, marks predications that concern their
subjects' display of some feature conformably to something other—
namely, the nature associated with that feature. We also found that
given a form of words
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A is B

one cannot tell immediately whether to take it as a claim pros heauto
or as a claim pros la alla. The fact that it can be used in each way
will be of great importance for the interpretation of the Parmenides,
ultimately enabling us to face the systematic grammatical contradic-
tions between the conclusions of various sections without worry.

A final remark should be made about the pros heauto/pros la alla
distinction. It can now be seen to coincide with the distinction between
the kalh' haulo and pros allo uses of "is" in the Sophist.18* Thus, not
only are the notions invoked in describing the force of the distinction
connected with concerns of Plato's, but the very distinction itself is
drawn in two of the late dialogues. This is added confirmation for my
identification, since it is desirable to recognize continuity in Plato's
work.19



The Exercise Interpreted:
The First Section

Parmenides' labored description of required sections of argument orig-
inally held out little hope of guidance in interpreting the second part
of the dialogue. This was because the description, though careful and
detailed, seemed to be unintelligible: it employed in a crucial role a
pair of qualifications to whose meaning we had no clue. However, by
considering these phrases in connection with selected passages from
the second part of the dialogue, we have succeeded in interpreting the
in-relation-to qualifications. We know now that to derive results for
something in relation to itself is to determine what appears above it in
a correct genus-species tree—that is, to determine what natures are
parts of its nature. Investigation of something in relation to the others
involves a quite different kind of inquiry, determining what features
the individual in question exhibits. With these in-relation-to qualifica-
tions interpreted, the list of section descriptions produced in chapter 2
becomes quite informative, and so the claim that it fits the second part
of the dialogue can be tested. We now need to find out whether the
actual sections of argument that Parmenides produces there in fact match
these descriptions.

In this and the following four chapters, I will show that they do. To
achieve this, I will indicate how I construe each of the arguments
appearing in the second part of the Parmenides. (I will not discuss
every argument individually, but I will discuss enough representative
ones so that my discussion will make clear how I construe the pas-
sages not treated explicitly.) I will also in many cases discuss other
ways of construing the arguments. This will suggest, I think, that the
interpretation my framework yields is not merely compatible with the
text; it is also the most successful of the various ways of explaining
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these passages. In the present chapter, I will interpret the first section
of arguments forming Parmenides' dialectical display. I will then con-
tinue, in the chapters that follow, to take up the arguments in the order
in which they appear in the dialogue.

Before considering the arguments, however, it may be helpful to dis-
cuss some general observations about the section, which amounts to
noting problems that the section has appeared to present. First of all,
the conclusions of this section seem to be in systematic contradiction
with those of the second section. Apparent systematic contradiction
with the results of another section is, of course, characteristic of all
the sections of Parmenides' exercise. But the first pair of sections forces
us, for the first time, to come to terms with the issue. That is, if we
are unwilling to accept contradiction, we are faced with a choice
between interpreting the results so that they are not in contradiction
after all, or rejecting half of the results Parmenides claims to establish
(in such a way as to remove one member from each contradictory
pair).

Next, even when this first section is taken by itself, its results seem
unacceptable. The section purports to demonstrate among other things
that, if The One is, The One is not the same as itself, nor is it other
than anything, nor does it have Being. In fact, all of the candidate
predicates that are canvassed in this section are denied to The One.
Thus, if we read these results as "ordinary" predications, this section
claims that, if The One is, it lacks various features that it seems any-
thing would have to possess.

Finally, if we read the conclusions of each of these arguments as
denying that a certain individual, The One, lacks some feature, then
many of the arguments for these conclusions are problematic. That is,
the arguments Parmenides gives cannot be construed so as to succeed
in establishing that The One lacks all of these features. Thus, if that
is their purpose, many of the arguments are bad.

In the face of these problems, two main kinds of interpretation have
been developed. One deals with all three problems at once by a com-
mitment to reject the conclusions of this section. But this type of inter-
pretation is not acceptable (see chapter 1). The other type, more ac-
ceptable but with some drawbacks, introduces a subject for this section
that is distinct from that of the next one, so removing worry about
contradiction between sections.
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The Neoplatonist tradition, which notoriously follows this multiple-
subject strategy, takes the denial that the subject of the first hypothesis
exhibits features such as Being and Self-Identity as showing just how
unusual and special this subject is. That is, this tradition boldly em-
braces the second problem as if it were unproblematic. Cornford—
while he agrees with the Neoplatonists that the section shows that if
its special subject is, then it lacks all the features in question—departs
from their example (and so produces what I called in chapter 1 a "mixed
interpretation") in finding such an entity to be impossible and reject-
ing the postulation of this subject. He thus manages to escape the
second problem. But Cornford, precisely because he takes the unac-
ceptability of the description of the subject that emerges from the con-
clusions of the section to be motivation to reject the hypothesis from
which those conclusions are derived, is committed to the validity of
the arguments that derive those conclusions from the hypothesis. Thus
he has serious difficulties in the area of the third problem. As we will
see, his effort to portray the section as arguing well for the conclusions
as he reads them is unsuccessful. The Neoplatonists, whose under-
standing of the conclusions is similar to that of Cornford (and who
differ from him most obviously in not rejecting the results), also face
the difficulty that attaches to any attempt to make the arguments re-
spectable, on this reading of the conclusions. That is, even if one is
willing to embrace an entity lacking all the features in question, there
is still the problem of why Plato gave inadequate arguments to prove
his results about this unusual subject.

We are now in a position to understand this section in an entirely
novel way. For (as acute readers may already have noticed) the appar-
ent problems of this section and the interpretations that responded to
them all share a certain reading of the conclusions: as denying that a
certain individual has each of a series of features—that is, as making
what we have come to call predications pros ta alla. Our investiga-
tions, however, cause us to think (end of chapter 3) that these sen-
tences can be used in another way (to make predications pros heauto)
and also (chapter 2) that the results of this section indeed will be of
this latter type.

We can already appreciate the difference our expectation, if real-
ized, will make to the problems. If, as we expect, the results of this
section are to be taken as predications pros heauto, whereas those of
the second section are predications pros ta alla, the grammatical con-
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tradictions between the sections will be no source of worry. There is
no real tension between, for example, the claim that The One is not
other pros heauto, and the claim that The One is other pros ta alla.
The first is true in virtue of the fact that being other is not part of what
it is to be one, whereas the second holds since the individual, The
One, is indeed other than some things. So our framework has the
resources to make the problem of the contradictions between sections
dissolve.

The next problem concerned the peculiarity of an entity lacking fea-
tures that any respectable entity would seem to require. This problem
clearly depends on reading the results of the section as predications
pros ta alla. As predications pros heauto, they do not deny features
to an individual; they rather deny that a certain kind appears below
certain other kinds in a genus-species tree. There is nothing paradoxi-
cal about saying, "One is not a species of Other, that is. being other
is not part of what it is to be one," as there is about saying, "The
One is not other than anything."

The final problem involved the adequacy of the arguments to sup-
port their results. To see whether they can establish the results read as
predications pros heauto, we will have to look at the individual argu-
ments. But the pros heauto reading of the conclusions is different enough
from the standard reading to make the circumstance that the arguments
formerly looked bad no indication that they will continue to do so. If
our interpretation is the first to be able to show the arguments really
are good ones,1 that will be a strong point in its favor.

We have already noted, in the case of the one argument from the
section we have discussed (in chapter 3), the unsatisfactory ring that
is characteristic of this section, as customarily read. In that case, we
showed the argument to be sound by sympathetic understanding of its
conclusion as a predication pros heauto. In what follows, I claim that
the remaining arguments of the section are also best construed in ac-
cordance with this understanding. Thus, the expectations we formed
on the basis of our interpretation of the methodological remarks are
realized in this case.

The section is indeed organized as a response to what we could call
the "theme question": If The One is, what follows for The One in
relation to itself? The purpose of the section is to determine what
appears above One is a correct genus-species tree—that is, what ap-
pears in the account telling what it is to be one. When the conclusions



80 Plato's Parmenides

of the section are construed as predications pros heauto, they are un-
surprisingly true: The One is a species of none of the kinds considered
here. On this reading of the conclusions, there will no longer appear
to be any bad arguments in the section.

There will, however, be some variety in the way in which the par-
ticular results are established. There will be two very different types
of "starting point" from which Parmenides will develop arguments in
this section. One will be just seeing (in certain cases) that a certain
kind cannot appear above The One. A kind's being excluded in this
way from The One's tree can then provide material for arguments
ruling out further predications pros heauto. The other type of starting
point will be the observed pattern of the displays of features by partic-
ulars. Although such facts are not about relations between natures in
the first instance (I hope so much is clear, after chapter 3), it will be
seen that they can have implications in that domain. Let us now turn
to the text.

The hypothesis for the section is: If The One is. Its first result is: The
One will not be many. Because Parmenides derives a series of other
results using arguments that will take this one as their starting point,
we need to determine not just what the force of this first result is and
why we should accept it, but also how it can be used to obtain further
results. I will take up each of these two tasks in turn.

What the text has to say in presenting this result is confined to:

If The One is, The One wouldn't be many?—How would it be?

Let us start by considering ways of taking the result as a predication
pros ta alla, and interpretations that provide explanations as to why
Parmenides and Aristotle (the interlocutor) accept the result so inter-
preted. (This type of interpretation is of course not the type I will
accept; but it seems only fair to consider whether it may not be via-
ble.)

On Corn ford's view,2 this sentence, though it appears to state some-
thing that follows from the hypothesis (If The One is), is really to be
understood as the expression of the definition of the subject of the
section (a One that is simply one and has no second character).3 Corn-
ford explains the form of expression by saying that Plato seeks to
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follow the model of the historical Parmenides.4 This solution is of
marginal elegance. Given the grammatical form of the sentence in
question as a conditional, with

The One will not be many

the consequent (grammatical apodosis), it is undesirable to take it as a
covertly introduced premise that The One is not many. Also, this ex-
planation seems to deprive the pages of argument that form the rest of
the section of any useful purpose: if the subject is defined as having
no second character, why argue to rule out any particular ones?5

So, we would like to find an interpretation of

The One is not many

according to which it could follow from

The One is.

If the conclusion is to be a pros ta alla claim, two possible ways of
making the transition suggest themselves. They are:

(I) If The One is, The One is one (pros ta alla).
Nothing can be one (pros ta alla) and also be many (pros ta alla).
The One is not many (pros ta alla).

(II) If The One is, The One is one (pros ta alla).
The One has a special way of being one (pros ta alla) that ex-

cludes being many (pros ta alla).
The One is not many (pros ta alla).

(I) is not convincing because it relies on a premise that is not only
false but to which the dialogue has drawn attention as being false. At
129c4-d6, in his exchange with Zeno, Socrates pointed out that there
is nothing problematic in an individual's being one and many—for
example, one person and many limbs. It is therefore not to be sup-
posed that Plato here blithely expects that nothing can be both one and
many. (II) suggests itself as an improvement on (I) but does not by
itself tell us what this special way of being one is and how it manages
to exclude being many. The weakness of the passage when interpreted
along these lines joins with the expectation based on our reading of
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the transitional methodological remarks and suggests that we not take
the result in question as a pros ta alla claim.

The suggestion is confirmed when we consider how easy it is to see
the truth of:

The One is not many pros heauto.

If The One were going to be many pros heauto, Many would have to
appear above One in a correct tree, or else occupy the same position
in virtue of being identical with One. Obviously Many and One are
not identical. Nor are they related in such a way as to make Many
properly appear above One: being one is not a kind or way of being
many. So much must be obvious to anyone who knows that one and
many are opposites (i.e., to virtually everyone). This obvious thing is
what is expressed by the pros heauto claim: The One is not many.

The self-evidence of the result on this reading is actually a point in
favor of the reading: an interpretation that posits a nonobvious argu-
ment has to explain why the argument does not appear in the text,
which was quoted earlier.

Now that we have a satisfactory reading of this first result, we are
ready to go on to our second task: explaining how it leads to the others
that depend explicitly on it. For in my view, this first result is a "start-
ing point." That is, we see that it holds without argument (though
there is a reason for accepting it, based on our understanding of one
and many as opposites). And the result, once obtained, will then be
used in generating further results by means of arguments. We are now
ready to determine how this result can be used to derive others.

The key point to realize here is that, because of the structures of
the trees that lie behind them, predications pros heauto are transitive.
For example, since Cat is quadruped and Quadruped is animal, Cat is
animal (pros heauto).6 And in general, if we have

S is R pros heauto

this is because S is (R with XYZ). So if it also turns out that R itself
has as its full account (ABC with Q), then we can specify S more
explicitly as (ABC with Q with XYZ). This makes evident that Q
is also a pros heauto predicate of S. Thus, the following principle
holds:
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If Q is predicated pros heauto of R, and R is in turn predicated
pros heauto of S, then Q is a pros heauto predicate of S.

From this we ean derive also:

If Q is predicated pros heauto of R, but not of S, then R cannot
itself be predicated pros heauto of S.

For if R were predicated pros heauto of S, then, by our initial princi-
ple, since Q is predicated pros heaulo of R, Q would also have to be
predicated pros heauto of S, but we are here supposing precisely that
Q is not predicated pros heauto of S.

This second principle gives point to the project of connecting can-
didate predicates with being many: anything that involves being many
pros heauto cannot be predicated of The One pros heauto (now that it
has been established that many cannot itself be so predicated). I un-
derstand the arguments from 137c5-138b6 as carrying out this project.
Parmenides there rules out as pros heauto predicates of The One: hav-
ing parts, being a whole, having beginning, middle, or end, having
limit, having shape (being curved or straight), and being anywhere (in
itself or another). All these are analyzed so as to involve being many.
Thus, although the result that The One is not many is not itself derived
by argument, it serves a key role as a starting point for arguments
Parmenides does give.

To help readers to compare my interpretation with the family that
would not give a pros heauto reading to these conclusions, it may be
useful to note here that on the conventional reading of the first result
(that The One is not many), a transitivity principle would of course
also be available, so that family of readings can also explain the deri-
vation of the additional results given the first one. But this does not
remove the paradoxical air the results have when read as denying that
The One exhibits these features. This is, I think, due to the fact that,
although the additional results may follow given the first one, the first
one itself as conventionally understood (no matter what interpreters
may say) is in fact false.

Parmenides next considers whether The One can be in motion or at
rest. He rules out motion indirectly: being in motion is said to take
the form of either locomotion or alteration. He then rules out that The
One has locomotion or alteration as a predicate. As we will see, the
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argument supposes that this automatically excludes the more general
predicate. The argument opens by excluding alteration.

Cornford renders this as follows:

Next consider whether, such being its condition, it can be in motion or
at rest. If it were in motion, it would have to be either moving in place
or undergoing alteration; for there are no other kinds of motion. Now,
if the One alters, so as to become different from itself, it surely cannot
still be one. Therefore, it does not move in the sense of suffering alter-
ation.

He then explains this by writing:

The word for change or alteration (alloiosis), as distinct from local mo-
tion, is used in its widest sense, covering any properties which might
be altered so that the thing should become "other" than it was. . . . But
here the only possible change is that the One (which has no second
property that it could lose by alteration) should cease to be one. But
this would mean its complete disappearance, not alteration; and even
disappearance is impossible: the One cannot cease to exist, since (as we
shall discover later, 141e) it has not the second property, existence.7

We may say that Cornford clearly takes

The One does not alter

as having pros ta alla force. He then thinks the passage argues well
for that conclusion, using the covert definition of the subject as a
premise. However, since we do not wish to subscribe to his scheme
of introducing covert definitions of distinct subjects, we may of course
not accept this explanation.

It would clearly be possible to take the passage as giving the very
argument Cornford provided, without his supplementary premise, but
then the argument seems to need some other supplement. For the ar-
gument without supplement would be something like:
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If The One changes, it changes from being one (pros ta alla)

So it cannot change and still display Unity as a feature.

The assumption that any change involves a change from being one is
going to seem illicit unless it could receive some support showing that
the only feature that The One has is its Unity. Conceivably this could
be supplied, but, since this argument occurs when many features have
still to be excluded (even on an interpretation according to which the
arguments that have appeared before this one have been excluding
features that The One might have had), it would be premature to rely
on this now.

We have been looking at ways of taking this claim, when it is read
as a predication pros ta alla. That is, we have been looking at a family
of interpretations different from the one we expect to adopt: we expect
that the result is in fact a predication pros heauto. If we start again
from the opening of the passage, we can see how well it lends itself
to an approach in terms of pros heauto predications. For we can take
the second of Parmenides' sentences as inking in a bit of a tree. It ran:

This is as much as to say: the genus Motion has exactly two species,
Locomotion and Alteration.

Now it remains to see whether what follows makes sense if we take
this view of the opening. The crux is going to be the exclusion of
alteration. Here, as in the case of the exclusion of many (the first
result of this section of arguments), I believe that Cornford has gone
wrong by trying to provide an argument where Plato intended none.
(Of course, in each case, the result on Cornford's reading is counter-
intuitive enough to require justification. This is just an indication that
some other reading, on which the result would not call out for defense,
is preferable.) After all, the exclusion of alteration consists solely in
the remark:

Coraford's interpretation lies behind his translation of this passage:

Now, if the One alters, so as to become different from itself, it surely
cannot still be one.
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But there is another way of taking the sentence: to read it as saying
that, being altered (pros heaulo), it would not be possible for The One
still to be one (pros heauto). Since this is not especially counterintui-
tive, Parmenides could be just stating this fact and relying on its being
clear to anyone who thinks about it. This then would be a "starting
point," similar to that which we found in the first result of the section.
That is, Parmenides would be relying on us just to see that it is im-
possible that Altered should appear above One in a correct tree: any-
thing that was a species of Altered could not be the kind under inves-
tigation, One. This result will then be used in further argumentation.
For Locomotion will be excluded in its turn by the old strategy of
showing that it involves something that has already been excluded:
having parts. And then, with both of its species (Locomotion and Al-
teration) eliminated, it will be seen that Motion cannot appear above
One. It could not do so without Locomotion or Alteration appearing
above One, or being identical with One (since Motion's species have
to appear directly below it, and we know that these are its only spe-
cies). That is, it could not do so without The One having as a predi-
cate pros heauto something we know it does not have.8

Parmenides' demonstration that The One is not at rest needs no
separate attention. As usual, its initially bizarre air is dispelled when
we take it as a predication pros heauto. (There is no violation of the
wished-for tranquillity of the forms in saying that being at rest is not
part of what it is to be one.) We find here a now-familiar argument
pattern. Parmenides eliminates the candidate predicate by showing a
connection between it and another that has already been excluded.

The next passage to be discussed is 139dl ff. We have already met a
part of it: this confirmed the conjecture I developed in chapter 3 that
natures play an important role in prediction pros heauto. In that con-
nection, I quoted only the statement:

That which is the nature of The One is surely not the nature of The
Same.

I then remarked on its being well adapted to play a role in an inquiry
of the type I identified in 139c3—dl. That is, its dealing in connections
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between natures seemed to suit it to be used in inquiry into what pred-
icates The One has pros heauto, as I was beginning to understand such
inquiry. I did not then discuss the lines that support this statement of
Parmenides.

We now need to look at these, and also consider the context in
which this assertion has its role. For one thing, we need to make sure
that the argument given to support this statement gives it the force
required for the role for which I said it was adapted, and that this is
indeed the role it plays in its actual context. Also, the last result of
this passage, that The One is not the same as itself, initially seems
rather bizarre, and so is adapted to serve as a test case for interpreta-
tive schemes. In fact, the result will not be at all bizarre on my reading
of it. Moreover, examination of this passage will lead us to recognize
Parmenides' use of a new kind of starting point for arguments—namely,
observation of the pattern of features displayed by particulars.

Since there is a rather bewildering variety of ways of taking several
of the crucial steps in the argument we have here, it will be convenient
to start with the larger picture of the strategy of the passage and the
outline of the argument in question, as I understand them. The overall
purpose of the passage is to show that The One is not the same, and
so not the same as itself. By this point in our investigations, it should
need no more than a brief indication to draw attention to the fantastic
quality these assertions have, it read as "ordinary" predications. But
there is yet hope that as a predication pros heauto,

The One is not the same

may be true. This would then lead by application of the transitivity
principles to the further pros heauto conclusion:

The One is not the same as itself.

Our expectation is, of course, that this is the way to understand these
statements.

But notice that here, the result

The One is not the same

from which the final result

The One is not the same as itself
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will be easily derived, is not obviously true, even when we tell our-
selves to try understanding it as a predication pros heauto. Whereas
there was something immediately acceptable about, for example, the
claim that being many has nothing to do with what it is to be one, a
similar claim about being one and being the same does not have that
kind of immediate credibility. I mention this not just because it is true,
but rather because reflection on it bears both on the strategy of the
passage, and also on the way in which I think our argument will obtain
its "starting point."

It seems to me that the reason we are not willing immediately to
repudiate the suggestion that maybe The One is the same pros heauto
is that we think perhaps for things to be the same just is for them to
be one with each other (and also that for things to be one just is for
them to be the same as each other). This suggests that maybe the
natures of The One and The Same are identical, so that the pros heauto
predication of either of the other would hold. However, the thought
that One is just one species of Same has much less plausibility. (In
this case, one way of things being the same would be to be one, but
there would also be other ways.) One way of making the implausibil-
ity of the thought more apparent is to try to think what the other spe-
cies would be. That is, entertain the possibility of supposing that the
species of Same are One and Many; or that they are One and Cat. So
if any pros heauto predication of Same of The One is going to hold,
it seems most likely to be in virtue of their identity.

I suggest that this is the reason that Parmenides only offers an ar-
gument against this identity. The other putative trees that could sup-
port the pros heauto predication of Same of The One are so implau-
sible that they can be dropped tacitly. The interesting claim that needs
to be disposed of is the claim that The Same and The One have the
identical nature in common. Parmenides (and Aristotle) are willing to
suppose that when they have shown that the natures of The Same and
The One are not identical, they will have done enough to establish that
The One is not the same pros heauto. This is the point about the
strategy of the passage that 1 said would emerge.

But I said that something else would emerge, and this concerns the
"starting point" for our argument. We find ourselves in a position in
which it is not immediately obvious to us that a certain pair of natures
does not really coincide. How can we prove that these natures do not?
I claim that Parmenides here uses observation of the pattern of features
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that particulars exhibit to derive an implication for the relevant na-
tures. Here, for the first time in the dialectic, we have an argument
that will employ considerations not in the first instance about connec-
tions between natures.

We can immediately see that it is not acceptable to give identity
conditions for natures by saying:

Whenever natures have in common all particulars that exhibit
them, the natures are the same.

However, it is also clear that the other direction

When natures are the same they must have in common all particu-
lars that exhibit them

must hold. Therefore, a putative identity between natures can be de-
feated by producing counterexamples—that is, cases in which one na-
ture is exhibited and the other is not. In fact, the heart of this passage
is the subargument to defeat the putative identity between The One
and The Same, which proceeds precisely by indicating such a group
of counterexamples. I will give the text of the subargument now, and
complete my discussion of how it fits into the larger passage. Then I
will return to make plausible the subargument's crucial claim about
the availability of counterexamples.

The text (at 139d3-el) of the subargument runs as follows:

(1) For it is not the case, whenever something becomes the same as
something, that it becomes one,

(2) Becoming the same with many, it must become many, not one.

(3) But if The One and The Same did not differ at all, then whenever
something became the same, it would always become one, and when-
ever one, the same.
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I take it that (1) and (2) together indicate that there are counterex-
amples that defeat any proposed identity between the natures of The
One and The Same, and that (3) holds in virtue of the general rule
that when natures are the same they must share all instances. It there-
fore follows from these considerations that the natures of The Same
and The One are not the same (the result stated at 139d2—3). If we
take this to be sufficient to show that The One is not the same pros
heauto, then we can go on to apply the transitivity rule, concluding
finally that The One cannot be the same as itself pros heauto (the
conclusion announced at 139dl, repeated with other results in the
summary at 139e4-5).9

Now that we see how the overall argument of this passage works
and how the subargument fits within it, our only remaining task is to
evaluate the claim in the subargument about the counterexamples. No-
tice that we need examples of becoming the same with many in a
rather strong sense. That is

What becomes the same as many must become many

is not enough, since being many does not automatically exclude being
one; for all this says, there might not be any cases where what is the
same is not one. The cases being entertained must resist being taken
as unities, and the claim must be that in such cases:

What becomes the same as many must become many and not be-
come one.

This is exactly what our text says (139d4-5).
Let us see whether we can develop an example that plausibly con-

tains a many in this strong sense. Consider the case in which the three
smallest cats become the three best-fed cats (which is a case of becom-
ing the same with many, at least in one sense). Have the three smallest
cats in this case become one? It is possible to say "No." After all,
our three small cats were not one before, and merely coinciding with
the three best-fed cats does not seem capable of introducing unity where
there was none before. A philosophical reason to serve as a backing
for this intuition could be as follows: we can only speak of something
as one against a background that provides an answer to the question:
one what? 10 Because there are cases where there is no possibility of
providing an answer to the question, there are cases of coinciding—
that is, of being the same—that are not cases of being one.
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This shows that there does seem to be a class of cases of the kind
we need—cases in which what becomes the same does not become
one. I take

(2) Becoming the same with many, it must become many, not one

to be indicating this class, and so to accomplish what the overall ar-
gument as I explained it demands.

Understanding this passage in the way I have recommended, how-
ever, does have one impediment. The use of singular forms in

and

does seem to presuppose some unity in what becomes the same. This
problem is softened somewhat by the circumstance that the indefinite
article brings these singular forms into the sentence, and it is perhaps
indefinite enough to be applicable precisely in cases where the ques-
tion, "One what?" remains unanswerable. All of the other singular
forms would then be for the sake of syntactic propriety, and without
further significance.

The arguments at 139e7-140b5 have the key words choris (separate
from) and phusis (nature) in them, and so seem to invite construal on
the lines I have been developing. Discussing which natures are sepa-
rate is just what someone engaged in inquiry into what holds of a
subject in relation to itself should be doing; when we find that a nature
is separate from our subject's nature, we know that the associated pros
heauto predication does not hold.

The passage falls into two parts: from 139e7-140a6 establishes that
The One is not like itself or another, and 140a6-b5 that it is not unlike
itself or another. Since I think that the second part repeats the strategy
of the first, I will discuss explicitly only 139e7-140a6. This passage
will turn out not only to invite construal on the lines I have been
developing, but also to have no other natural construal that yields a
good argument. Here, as in the case of the passage I just finished
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discussing, I will start by saying how I understand the passage. By
this time, it will perhaps not be necessary to state explicitly what other
options are available and why I do not choose them.

The passage opens by introducing the results it seeks to establish:

Nor will it be like or unlike itself or another.

Next, as I understand the text, comes the account of Likeness to be
used in the first argument (which will deal with whether The One is
like itself or another). This is:

Likeness is having suffered the same (i.e., to be like is to have suffered
the same)."

We are then reminded that Same is no part of the nature of The One:

The Same appeared separate in nature from The One.

This gives us enough to derive our result by an application of the
transitivity rule, as follows:

Same is in the account of Like.

But Same is not in the account of One.

So Like cannot be predicated pros heauto of The One.

The problematic detail about understanding this passage is what to
do with:

But if The One had suffered (being) anything separate from being one,
it would suffer being more than one, but that is impossible.

In fact, construal of this as reasonable will yield a reading that fits
well with the overall argument I just sketched. There are of course
various ways of construing the sentence now in question. At this point,
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it may be too tedious to go through all those I reject, so I will simply
state my construal of it and leave it to readers who wish to do so to
observe how implausible the sentence is on any reading that is
substantially different.

I believe that this sentence intends us to consider what it would
mean to suppose that The One was pros heauto anything separate from
being one (first clause).12 Such a predication would attribute to The
One a nature that was separate from its original nature—that is, The
One would have two distinct natures (second clause). What is crucial
here is the word "separate." Although it is possible to attribute to The
Cat a nature not identical with Cathood—for example, Animality—
Cat and Animal are not separate: they stand in a part-whole relation,
and so are not disjoint. Thus the predicate in question does not give
The Cat two distinct natures. But to predicate of The One something
that was separate from its original nature would give it two distinct
natures. The sentence ends (third clause) by proclaiming this to be
impossible. And rightly so.13

This concludes my comments on details of the passage. The two
arguments of the passage, as I construe them, have turned out to fol-
low a strategy outlined already for others that appeared earlier in the
section, but with an added consideration. This consideration estab-
lishes a plausible claim about natures: a thing cannot have predicates
pros heauto that are separate from the thing's own nature.

A familiar feature of the Parmenides is that some of its arguments
have seemed extremely bad. The range of responses of commentators
to this is also familiar. They may omit to discuss such passages, or
claim that Plato was simply mistaken in thinking his arguments to be
good, or that he thought giving bad arguments to be a good joke. They
may also find ways of characterizing Plato's purpose in such a way
that would make the arguments appropriate. We have discussed the
two major ways of doing this; they are, first, to suppose that Plato
meant each "bad" argument as a reductio, and second, to introduce
special subjects for the arguments, with the thought that the results (or
the arguments at least) would be proper, when understood as applying
to those special subjects. Of all of these strategies, only the last seems
to me to have any promise. And, as we have seen, it has no small
drawbacks. Some problems at the general level were mentioned in
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chapter 1. And as we have been seeing in the present chapter, it does
not make as much sense of the arguments in the text as one would
have hoped.

Our interpretation of the first section of the gymnastic dialectic has
given the arguments that had seemed to be most appallingly bad a
reasonable construal without being forced to take some previously sound-
seeming argument as correspondingly confused. The readings found
for the arguments, which individually recommended themselves to me
by seeming to make the arguments reasonable, have a further interest-
ing feature: they give to each of these arguments the purpose of estab-
lishing that some nature is no part of the nature of The One. This
purpose can be shared by all the arguments in the section—that is, by
the ones I did not discuss explicitly, as well as by those I did.

This confirms my expectation that this first section of arguments is
a response to the theme question: if The One is, what follows for The
One in relation to itself?14 Given this shared overall purpose, the par-
ticular arguments differ in procedure and in emphasis. Some rely on
the evidence of the claim once it is asserted; some discredit the candidate
nature by showing that it involves another that has already been excluded;
one goes through a test for nonidentity of natures from inspection of
particulars: natures with unshared instances are not the same; and one
makes explicit that a thing cannot have as a pros heauto predicate
anything separate from its nature.
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The Second Section of
Arguments

We come now to the second section of arguments constituting Par-
menides' dialectical display. As we have already noted in our inquiry
into the structure of the exercise, this section is explicitly devoted to
determining what follows for The One, if The One is. In fact, I expect
that the "theme question" of the section can be more completely ex-
pressed as follows: what follows for The One pros ta alla, if The One
is? (For both points, see chapter 2.) The business of this chapter is to
confirm that this expectation is fulfilled. To do this, I will first explore
further than I have yet done the class of predications pros ta alla. This
exploration will make it possible to see what sort of activities would
be involved in establishing such predications and so in answering the
proposed theme question. Then, I will show how we can understand
the arguments of the section as carrying out those activities. (I will
not discuss every argument individually, but will take up some repre-
sentative ones.) I would like to start this chapter, however, by provid-
ing a summary of the second section proper and the interpretative is-
sues it raises.

Issues in Interpreting the Second Section

Now that we are looking in greater detail at this section by itself, we
are faced with a complication I have not yet mentioned. Although I
have discussed the issue of the apparent contradictions between the
conclusions of different sections, there has as yet been no occasion to
consider the issue of tension or incoherence of paired results within a
single section. The second section offers such an occasion. In predi-
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eating opposites and even contradictories of The One, it repeats in
small the puzzling pattern of results of the dialectic as a whole.

We can give a cautious summary of the results of the section—that
is, one that is neutral between interpretations—as follows. The predi-
cates whose application to The One the section considers are the same
that were in question in the first section of arguments. However, where
the first section denied all of the candidate predicates to The One, the
arguments of the second section jointly apply them all, even though
some are the opposites of others; they also go on, in some cases, to
apply the contradictory of a term that has already been asserted to hold
of The One. Thus, we find among the conclusions of these arguments
that The One is one and many, is in motion and at rest, has limit and
is unlimited, is the same and different, is becoming younger than the
others and not becoming younger than the others, and so on.

Despite this superficially bizarre pattern of results, this section has
had a much less colorful history than the first section had. We have
seen that, in their struggle to explicate the results of the first section,
commentators developed a range of interpretations. These vary in the
sense they give to the section's conclusions, as well as in the strategy
they attribute to Plato (to demonstrate the conclusions, or to use them
in the course of a reductio). By contrast, in the case of the second
section, there seems to be, roughly speaking, agreement on the sense
of the conclusions, with disagreement only on whether these results
are acceptable and meant as such or have a role within a reductio of
their own. I will now sketch my construal of the conclusions of the
section, indicating how my interpretation is related to others. Then I
will go on to explain the issue of the acceptability of the results so
construed.

My reading of these conclusions is, again roughly speaking, the
standard reading. My understanding of the methodological remarks leads
me to expect that this section will investigate what results for The One
pros ta alla, if The One is. Study of the passage itself will confirm
that this characterization indeed fits the section. Although I will differ
from other commentators in describing the section as achieving results
pros ta alla, this will not lead to the kind of divergence from their
understanding of the results that occurred with the corresponding claim
that the first section achieved results pros heauto.

This is because getting results for The One pros ta alla, as I under-
stand it, involves finding out what features The One displays, and this
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is what readers have always understood the section as doing. Thus,
for example, when we read in this section "The One is the same as
itself,'' I join others in taking this to mean that The One displays Self-
Identity.1 We can describe the situation from within my scheme by
noting that, since people have (without thinking of themselves as doing
so) been taking all predications as predications pros ta alla, their un-
derstanding of results that I too take as pros ta alla agrees with mine,
whereas we diverge where I take results as really predications pros
heauto. Hence my greater divergence from others over the first sec-
tion, when compared with the second. This pattern will be continued
with later sections.

Despite the general agreement over the force of the conclusions of
this section, some disagreement persists over whether Plato meant to
present these conclusions as problematic and so as part of another
reductio, or whether he instead meant them to stand as established.
But here (and this is one manifestation of the negligible strangeness of
this section compared with the first) the results taken individually do
not seem very problematic. The results only seem problematic when
looked at as part of certain larger patterns. Let us take these patterns
one at a time.

As I mentioned previously, the section's conclusions attribute op-
posite pairs of predicates, and even contradictory pairs of predicates,
to its subject. This pattern may be thought to present two distinct prob-
lems, though I think we can ultimately dismiss both.

The first problem would arise if these results cannot all hold at once,
that is, if there is unacceptable tension between them. In fact, some
do feel that the section's pattern of results is straightforwardly inco-
herent and logically unacceptable.2 This unacceptability is then sup-
posed to be our cue to view the section as having a reductio-oriented
strategy. Yet our passage's results (and manner of arguing for them)
seem to repeat faithfully a pattern that the middle dialogues had ac-
customed us to think of as characteristically Platonic, and which read-
ers of the middle dialogues have never tried to reject.3 The fifth book
of the Republic contains perhaps the most famous of these passages.
Plato there described sensible particulars as "rolling about between
being and not being" precisely because, although they exhibited cer-
tain features in a way, in some relation, or at a time, they also failed
to exhibit those features (or exhibited the opposite features) in some
other connection.4 (The Republic passage occupies roughly the last six
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Stephanus pages of this book. Cf. Phaedo 74a9 ff. and Symposium
210e2 ff.) At one level, this is just the kind of result that the second
section of the Parmenides also generates: the pattern of predicates in
question is the same. I will, in this chapter, discuss a representative
pair of arguments from this section of the Parmenides whose results
might seem incompatible. In fact, the discussion will show that there
is no logical problem here, for the same reason that there is none in
the Republic passage.

The next reason for finding the section's combined results unac-
ceptable has to do not with the logical status of the results but with
their "lack of fit" with other famous Platonic tenets. In fact, the very
passages from the middle dialogues to which I just likened ours do
differ from it in one important respect. The pattern of predicates at-
tributed in the passages is indeed the same. But there is a change in
the subject of the predicates in question. In the middle dialogues, this
pattern of predicates was attributed only to sensible particulars, which
were notoriously supposed to contrast with forms. Forms were what-
ever they were purely and without qualification. Now we can see that
our passage—in saying The One is one and many, becomes and does
not become younger than the others—does not just repeat a familiar
Platonic refrain. For since Parmenides' methodological remarks im-
plied that the subjects for his dialectical exercise were forms, The One
must be a form; that is, The One belongs precisely to the class that in
the middle dialogues was exempt from the "rolling about."

Now clearly, the "lack of fit" between the results of our passage
and the relevant ones from the middle dialogues need not mean that
the results of our passage are to be rejected. The alternative possibility
that Plato's views on this point evolved is worth considering (espe-
cially because of the two circumstances that the picture of forms in
the middle dialogues, if taken strictly, has always appeared problem-
atic; and that there is abundant evidence that we are not supposed to
reject the conclusions of Parmenides' dialectic). In fact, we will be
able to dismiss the other lines of thought suggesting rejection of these
results. The "lack of fit" standing by itself will then have to be taken
as a sign of Plato's modification of his views; it alone is not enough
to make rejectionism our interpretative attitude to the Parmenides.

If Plato did change his views on this matter, it was no trivial change.
For the contrast between the rolling about of sensible particulars with
the pure Being of the forms was associated with fundamental tenets of
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the metaphysics and epistemology of the middle dialogues. That is, it
was connected with the status of forms as truly real, whereas sensible
particulars were ontologically dependent on them, as well as with the
doctrine that forms only were the objects of knowledge, whereas sen-
sible particulars were the objects of opinion. Thus, if Plato indeed
increased the population that rolls about, it will be interesting to con-
sider the corresponding changes in his views on knowledge and opin-
ion, as well as on the ontological priority of forms. I will turn to these
issues in my final chapter. For the moment, we may keep this in mind
as adding interest to our immediate project of making sense of the
second section of arguments: we should not choose a developmental
story without having first determined the basic issues of the sense of
the conclusions of this section and Plato's strategy in deriving them.

We have now discussed the two reasons for finding unacceptable
the pattern of combined results of the second section of arguments. A
second grouping, that of this section with the first, can be laid aside
since it does not affect the acceptability of our section's results. That
is, perceived contradiction between the results of the two sections has
had little influence on the interpretation of the second section. The
majority of readers reject the results of the first section of arguments,
so that maintaining compatibility with those results is not an issue for
them. Those who do not do this, so far as I know, interpret the first
and second sections in such a way that the results of one section are
not "in logical contact" with those of the other. Thus, for all readers,
if any results of the second section are to be rejected, it will not be to
remove results repugnant in connection with the achievements of the
prior section, but for some other reason.

I hope that this preliminary discussion of the interpretative issues
connected with the section has clarified the larger issues related to our
coming inquiry. We can now turn to the job of arriving at a basic
understanding of the section: determining what its conclusions mean,
and whether they are to be accepted. My exploration of results pros
ta alla will be a preparation for turning to the text, giving us a precise
idea of what to expect, which can then be confirmed or rejected by
seeing whether it fits the text. Because the passage is long, I will not
look at every argument individually but will discuss generally the pro-
cedures I expect to find followed in the section, and then show how
they are followed in the cases of some representative arguments. This
will indicate sufficiently how I take the rest of the section.
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My choice of these representative arguments has not been deter-
mined wholly by their being able to be explicated as deriving results
for The One pros ta alla—that is true of all the arguments in the
section. I have chosen them for their additional interest. I chose the
first pair of arguments because of a certain special problem associated
with them. They are two demonstrations, each concluding that The
One is unlimited (apeiron). This has led to various opinions concern-
ing whether the two arguments in fact establish the same thing, or are
complementary in some way. Reflections I will make in connection
with my scheme will help lead to a new answer to this problem.5 I
chose my second pair for its bearing on the issue of whether there is
tension between results within the section: I will undertake to show
why a representative result of the form "The One is F and not F," as
Plato derives it here, is unproblematically true.

Further Analysis of Pros Ta Alla Results

Our first task now is to reflect in greater detail on the character of
results pros ta alla. Equipped with a fuller understanding of them, we
can see how to determine when they hold and then check that the
second section of Parmenides' dialectic does carry out the kind of
activities we anticipate.

We can use two observations as a starting point. The first concerns
Parmenides' methodological remarks, now so familiar to us. While
these remarks were initially not transparent, even when not under-
stood, they conveyed an impression of extreme comprehensiveness.
Thus, there is a presumption that the pros heauto and pros ta alla
truths about something, taken together, will be all the truths that there
are about that thing. The second observation we start with derives
from our first investigations of predication pros ta alla (chapter 3).
There, certain suggestive passages from the fifth section of arguments,
dealing with The One's being unlike and unequal, indicated that the
pros ta alla results for something include results we characterized non-
technically as concerning the display of features by the thing; we then
developed a Platonic analysis of this as involving exhibiting or con-
forming to a property. But are these all the pros ta alla results con-
cerning that thing?

We can start to see that the class of pros ta alla results concerning
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something should include more than just these, by using our first ob-
servation, that the pros heauto and pros ta alla results concerning a
subject between them are all the truths about that subject, Let us take
as an example Justice, and collect a group of truths about it that are
clearly not pros heauto. We can therefore expect them to be in the
pros ta alla class. Let us start with the following:

(1) Justice is eternal.

(2) Justice is one.

(3) Socrates displays Justice.

(4) Justice is exhibited twice in the Antipodes.

As we will see, there is an important difference among these: they do
not all involve Justice's exhibiting a feature; rather, (1) and (2) will
be true in virtue of Justice's exhibiting a feature, while (3) and (4) are
based on other entities exhibiting Justice.

This grouping may at first seem surprising. If we let ourselves be
guided by the superficial grammatical structure of the sentences, then
(1), (2), and (4) all seem to go together. So let us consider briefly the
question of the basis for analysis and categorization we should expect
Plato to use (grammatical structure or something else). As soon as we
put the question, the answer becomes obvious: Plato is not interested
in the superficial grammatical form of sentences, but in the onto (which
I shall be calling "facts" or "states of affairs") in virtue of which
they are asserted. This is not a distinction without a difference: there
is not a one-one pairing of sentences with associated facts.

Consider that, for example,

(3) Socrates displays Justice

and

(3') Justice is displayed by Socrates

differ in their superficial grammatical structure but hold in virtue of
the same fact. So a single fact can be expressed by several sentences.
We also know that a single sentence may be used in virtue of each of
several states of affairs. Two kinds of example are in place here. First,
homonymy can result in a single sentence's being able to express more
than one fact (unless "sentence" is taken so that the presence of horn-
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onyms distinguishes sentences that appear the same). Second, our own
inquiry makes clear to us that, in Plato's view, some sentences can be
asserted in virtue of distinct states of affairs. This is, of course, be-
cause of Plato's use of two kinds of predication. Thus,

The One is not green

can be asserted either in virtue of the fact that being green is no part
of being one, or of the distinct fact that the individual, The One, is
not colored green. Given that sentences of different structures may be
associated with a single fact, and that a single sentence can be asso-
ciated with facts of different kinds, we can see that the structures of
sentences and associated facts can come apart: otherwise, only one
kind of sentence could go with a given fact, and vice versa.

Now, since we are interested in analyzing and categorizing our pros
ta alla results on the basis of the facts involved, and since we have
established that we cannot determine the structure of these facts on the
basis of the grammatical structure of the sentences involved, we will
have to investigate the facts themselves further. We know it is char-
acteristic of Plato's program to expect that one way of describing these
states of affairs (or the basic ones among them) is to say that they
involve things participating in forms; however, we have established
that it is part of the message of the Parmenides that the participation
relation is not adequately understood. So, rather than invoking partic-
ipation now, we will pursue the other direction. After establishing what
relations ground predications pros ta alla and predications pros heauto
(i.e., all true subject-predicate sentences), we will be in a position to
reconstruct the notion of participation.

We may, however, start with the relation I have been calling dis-
playing or exhibiting. Our examination (in chapter 3) of passages from
the dialogue has already established that at least some results pros ta
alla involve the subject's displaying properties. We will therefore be
proceeding conservatively if we determine whether we can account for
all predications pros ta alla by use of this relation. (I will represent
the displaying relation by means of the two-place predicate Displays
(X, Y), where X is the displayer and Y is displayed.) Let us look now
at our four sample pros ta alla assertions about Justice.

It is straightforward enough to say that

(1) Justice is eternal

holds in virtue of the fact
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Displays (Justice, Eternality).

Similarly,

(2) Justice is one

holds because of the obtaining of the fact

Displays (Justice, Unity).

When we come to (3), though, we find something a little different.
We can easily dispel any temptation to toy with the idea that

(3) Justice is displayed by Socrates

holds in virtue of the putative fact

Displays (Justice, Being-Displayed-by-Socrates).

We recollect that we wanted to recognize (3) as being equivalent to:

(3') Socrates displays Justice.

What the recognition of the equivalence suggests is that we take the
grounding of (3) to be the same as that of (3'), namely:

Displays (Socrates, Justice).

(Notice that we do not want:

Displays (Socrates, Display-of-Justice).

This invites intolerable regress.)
(3) thus turns out to be grounded by a fact in which Justice is the

second rather than the first term related by the displaying relation—
that is, Justice is itself displayed rather than displaying. This is our
first example of a sentence used to express a pros ta alla result that is
not grounded in the grammatical subject's displaying a property. In
this case the reason is simple. The grammatical structure, with its pas-
sive construction, determines the subject of the sentence: "Justice"
rather than "Socrates" is the subject of the passive verb. Neverthe-
less, we are still dealing with a case in which the displayer and the
displayed (Socrates and Justice) are both named in the sentence.

What is more interesting is that this need not be so. To see this let
us go on to:

(4) Justice is displayed twice in the Antipodes.
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When we ask ourselves about the facts grounding this, we can see
again that there are two possible answers: one that follows the gram-
matical structure of the sentence and another that takes further the sort
of analysis we have begun to develop. The first answer, that is, takes
its starting point from the observation that "Justice" is the grammati-
cal subject of this subject-predicate sentence. This can lead to thinking
the sentence is grounded in the fact:

Displays (Justice, Being-Displayed-Twice-in-the-Antipodes).

The pile-up here of displayings is clearly inelegant. But here, we
cannot just simplemindedly follow the strategy we used in the case of
(3). The closest we can come to the manipulation that succeeded with
(3) would in the present case be

Displays (Twice-in-the-Antipodes, Justice),

which is not quite what we want. What we do want (in case Smith
and Jones are two just Antipodeans) is:

Displays (Smith, Justice)

Displays (Jones, Justice).

(We want either these two facts, or some sort of complex fact. For
purposes of our present concerns we do not need to go into this diffi-
cult issue.)

There are two important things to note here. First, what this analysis
puts forward as the ultimate grounding of (4), as of (3), are facts in
which Justice is the second rather than the first term related by the
displaying relation; this shows an important subdivision within our
sample sentences, since no such treatment of (1) and (2) is available.
Second, the facts that ground (4) are ones in which the first terms are
entities whose names did not appear in sentence (4) at all. Although I
do not wish to belabor the point, it should be clear that, far from being
the only sentence of this kind, (4) is representative of a whole group.
That is, such pros ta alla assertions as

(5) Justice is rare in the Antipodes

(6) Health is commoner than Justice

also fulfill the two conditions elaborated in connection with (4): the
facts that ground them are ones in which Justice is the second term in
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the displaying relation,6 and the first terms do not appear explicitly in
the sentences.

Let us sum up what we have determined so far. We have indeed
been able to use facts involving the displaying relation in analyzing all
our sample pros ta alla results about Justice. However, we have found
also a division within the group. In some cases, the facts that ground
the assertions are of the form

Displays (Justice, );

in others they are of the form

Displays ( , Justice).

That is, given that we have identified Justice as the thing about
which we are collecting truths pros ta alla, those truths are grounded
in two kinds of facts: facts in which Justice displays something, and
facts in which things display Justice. These have in common that both
fall under the schema

Displays ( , );

they differ in whether Justice is the first or second term in the relation.
Our fact-oriented analysis has therefore shown us both what is com-
mon to assertions pros ta alla and an important principle of division
within the group. Soon we will see how this distinction within the
group of pros ta alla results manifests itself in our text.

On Establishing Pros Ta Alla Results

As a final preparation before returning to the text, let us think about
how someone could set about obtaining pros ta alla results, as we
understand them. I will first describe what seems intuitively to be one
kind of appropriate procedure, and then show how we can describe
that procedure in terms we have already developed in connection with
the scheme of the Parmenides.

Let us suppose that someone seeks to show that some state s is an
aristocracy. Let us further suppose that the correct account of Aristoc-
racy is:

Aristocracy is rule of the best.
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Clearly, it is sufficient to establish the desired result to show that, in
s, the best indeed rule: this shows s satisfies the account.

Now let us try to describe this procedure in terms native to the
Parmenides: Since the account of Aristocracy I just invoked is clearly
its pros heauto characterization, we are envisaging a role for pros
heauto truths in establishing pros ta alla ones. (They are playing the
role that definitions have in some other schemes.) The procedure works
as follows. Our investigator, in observing that in s the best indeed
rule, is showing that s displays what is on the right-hand side of the
account. Now since the account is a kind of identity statement, s will
also display what is on the left-hand side of the account, which is what
we need to establish in order to justify the pros ta alla assertion: s is
an aristocracy.

Someone might be worried at the suggestion that a state s could be
said to satisfy the account of Aristocracy. The worry would be that,
in a Platonic context, only Aristocracy itself should be allowed to sat-
isfy the account of Aristocracy, since it alone is the very thing of
which the account is an account. The key point in understanding why
we need not worry is that, in the scheme of the Parmenides, state s
on the one hand and Aristocracy on the other have very different re-
lations to what is specified in the account. A state satisfies the account
by displaying or exhibiting rule of the best, perhaps even by doing so
perfectly. The state is not even trying to be rule of the best: of course,
it could not aspire to be a property, nor need it since we are dealing
with predication pros ta alla here. Nor does Aristocracy, in order to
be the property, need to display rule of the best as a feature. In the
dialogue's terms, Aristocracy is rule of the best pros heauto, not pros
ta alla.

This first example involved an empirical step (looking at the world
to see who ruled in s). But we can see that not all such demonstrations
need do. Consider the case of someone who wishes to show that some
continuous magnitude m is apeiron plethei (unlimited in multitude).
He can do so by showing that m has a series of parts a, b, c, . . .
that goes on without limit, and then appeal to the account of apeiron
plethei.

Now that we have identified a general procedure for establishing
pros ta alla results, we can easily see how the difference between the
two kinds of pros ta alla assertions concerning a subject will manifest
itself. We may start by noting that an assertion does not have either
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character in isolation, but only in the context of an inquiry where
something has already been identified as the subject. That is, it is a
matter of there being different kinds of facts concerning a subject rather
than of there being different kinds of facts tout court.7 Given that
some inquiry has subject F, the two kinds of fact about it are those of
the form

(i) Displays (F, )

and those of the form

(ii) Displays ( , F).

We can establish these by the general procedure suggested by the
first two examples. If the fact in question is of type (i), we take the ac-
count of the second term and show that F satisfies it; if it is, on the
other hand, of type (ii), we take the account of F and show that the
first term satisfies it. Our discussion has shown that whether the fact
we are interested in is of type (i) or type (ii) is independent of the
grammatical structure of the sentence that expresses the fact; we have
paid special attention to cases in which the facts to be established are
of type (ii), although the sentences expressing them do not suggest
this by their structure (and indeed make no explicit mention of the
entities whose place is held in schema (ii) by " ").

Now that we have explored one type of procedure for establishing
results pros ta alla, we can note briefly that we need not expect all
the arguments in our section to follow it. Given that some results have
been established, we can anticipate a kind of proof that takes its start-
ing point from prior results within the section. For we might take
ourselves to know, in some cases, that a feature P must be accompa-
nied by another feature Q. In such cases, once we have proved that
our subject is P pros ta alla, we can conclude that it also has Q as a
pros ta alla predicate. In fact, this type of argument is very common
in the section.

Discussion of Arguments from the Text: First Pair

We are now ready to turn to the first pair of passages that I have
selected for discussion. They are the two demonstrations that The One
is apeiron (142d9-143a3 and 144c2-e7; the second passage is indeed
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only the final stage of an argument that starts at 143a4). This is the
only example in the dialectic of two arguments within a single section
apparently to the same conclusion, and commentators have produced
a variety of explanations for this. Of course at the broadest level, the
two explanatory options are that the two arguments achieve identical
results, one being just extra, or that their results differ in some way.
Within the second option, one may choose from a variety of ways in
which the two proofs may be thought to differ. The appearance in the
text of the distinct phrases to hen on and auto to hen may be thought
to suggest that the two deal with different subjects. (This issue is very
difficult to explore because of serious textual problems at crucial points).
Another suggestion (offered by Sayre)8 is that the first proof shows
that Unity yields numberless multitude; this result is then used in prov-
ing the existence of number, leading finally to the conclusion of the
second proof, that Unity is indefinitely numerous.

To settle every difficulty about this pair of passages seems to me to
be an impossible task. However, that is not necessary for the present
purpose, which is simply to confirm that the undertakings of the sec-
ond section of arguments are of the sort our understanding of Parm-
enides' methodological remarks leads us to expect. What I would like
to do now is to show how the proceedings in this pair of demonstra-
tions lend themselves to being characterized in the terms that emerged
in the discussion of investigation into results pros ta alla just preced-
ing: I will show how we can see the two as establishing results
concerning the displays of features, but differing in whether The One
is displayer or displayed.

The first demonstration picks up on the result (established at 142c7-
d5) that if The One is, then it has parts, its Unity and Being. It then
runs on:
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What now? Concerning each of these parts of The One that is, Being
and Unity, is Unity lacking from the part Being or Being from the part
Unity?—It wouldn't be.—So each of the parts in turn has both Unity
and Being, and the part turns out to come from at least9 two parts, and
so on forever by the same reasoning: whatever part comes about, al-
ways has this pair of parts. For Unity always has Being and Being
Unity. So that (any part) must, always becoming two, never be one.—
Very much so.—So The One that is would thus be unlimited in multi-
tude?—It seems so.

The second demonstration proceeds from two preliminary results.
The first is the so-called generation of number. The next is that Being
is infinitely divided, since a part of it must go to each number. Now
our passage goes on as follows. (Because this passage presents several
textual problems and requires interpretation by translators, it is unwise
to rely heavily on the details of any one presentation as authorita-
tive.)

What now? Is there any one of them that is a part of Being, but no
part?—How could there be?—But I suppose if it is, it must always,
while it is, be some one thing; it cannot be nothing.—Necessarily,—So
Unity is present to every part of Being, lacking neither to a small part
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nor to a large part nor to any other.—It is so.—Well, being one is it in
many places at the same time as a whole? Examine that.—I do examine
it, and I see that it is impossible.—And if not as a whole, then it is
divided, for I suppose in no other way will it be present at the same
time to all the parts of Being than being divided.—No.—And what is
divided must be as numerous as its parts.—Necessarily.—Then we did
not speak truly just now when we said that Being was distributed in the
greatest number of parts. For it isn't distributed in more (parts) than
The One, but in an equal number, it seems, with The One. For what is
does not lack Unity nor does what is one lack Being, but being two
they are equal in all things.—It certainly seems so.—The One itself
therefore, minced up by Being, is many and unlimited in multitude.—
It seems so.—Then not only is The One that is many but also The One
itself must be many since it is distributed by Being.—Very much so.10

One perennial question about these two demonstrations, as I men-
tioned earlier, concerns their relation to each other. Is the second re-
dundant, or do the two prove distinct results? We can now begin to
answer this question in terms of our investigations into the internal
division within the group of pros ta alla results: each argument will
be seen to deal with one of the two kinds of result.

The first passage seems clearly to be undertaking the same task
concerning The One that I outlined in my example of someone dem-
onstrating that some continuous magnitude m was apeiron plethei. The
idea there was that m had parts and that these were infinitely numer-
ous. Having such parts is being apeiron plethei, so demonstrating the
existence of that series of parts was demonstrating that the fact

Displays (m, The apeiron)

held. It is important to note that the parts a, b, c . . . of m were
precisely not of such a kind that

Displays (a, M-ness)

Displays (b, M-ness)

Displays (c, M-ness)

and so on

held,11 so a fortiori those were not the facts that grounded the asser-
ion. That is, this was what 1 called a type (i) rather that a type (ii)
situation: a situation concerning the subject as the first, rather than the
second term, in the displaying relation.
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The first demonstration that The One is apeiron clearly demon-
strates its conclusion in just the same way. It shows the existence of
an infinitely extended series of parts of The One (its Being and Unity,
their Being and Unity, the Being and Unity of those . . .) that are
not introduced as participants, but just as ordinary parts. Since having
such a series of parts is being apeiron plethei, this shows that

Displays (The One, The apeiron)

holds. Thus, we have a fact concerning our subject as displaying, and
so we might say that, in virtue of this, The One is apeiron in a direct
sense.

We are now ready to turn to the second demonstration, which we
might describe as showing that the same predicate holds of The One
indirectly. We saw earlier that when the facts

Displays (Smith, Justice)

Displays (Jones, Justice)

hold, they may be the grounding for the assertion:

Justice is displayed twice in the Antipodes.

Here there is a sense in which Justice does not display anything di-
rectly. Rather, the attribution of a grammatical predicate to "Justice"
as grammatical subject is legitimate as a summary or reflection of cer-
tain facts in which subjects unnamed in the sentence display Justice.
We might perhaps say that in such a case the predicate holds of Justice
indirectly.

Now, clearly there was nothing special in the circumstance that I
supposed Justice to be displayed twice. That is, we can easily see the
possibility of summary attributions reflecting a larger, even unlimited
number of displays. And an unlimited number of displays of Unity is
indeed what our demonstration treats. It is somewhat difficult to keep
track of the direct/indirect distinction here, since the series

Displays (2, Unity)

Displays (3, Unity)

Displays (4, Unity)

and so on

that grounds the reflective or summary assertion
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The One is apeiron

and hence the indirect ascription of apeiron to The One has a certain
similarity to the series that grounded the direct ascription of apeiron
to The One, which we have just been considering: it also goes on
without end. But the crucial difference is that this series is a series of
facts in which Unity is displayed; the series grounding the direct as-
cription of apeiron to The One was a series of parts of Unity. Indeed,
if the things doing the displaying turn out to be parts in an appropriate
sense, the present series would yield a series of parts that could be
used in a proof that

The One is apeiron

obtains directly. However, independently of that, the existence of the
series of numbers each of which displays Unity grounds the summary
assertion

The One is apeiron.

That is, this second demonstration deals with a type (ii) situation, one
fundamentally concerning our subject as being displayed.

As a final element in the comparison of the two passages and the
distinction between the two results, we can note that it is logically
possible for a subject to be apeiron only in the direct but not in the
indirect sense. Every form will be provably apeiron in the direct sense,
as it will have to have Being and Unity and so will be subject to the
same regress of parts that was present in the case of The One. How-
ever, in case there are forms that do not have an infinite number of
instances, these will not be apeiron in the indirect sense. To determine
whether there are such forms goes beyond my immediate purpose, and
Plato may well have thought there were not. All that matters now is
that seeing that such forms would be apeiron in the direct but not the
indirect sense may help to make clear that the two senses are impor-
tantly different. In light of this, we can observe that the two demon-
strations here are not just distinguished from each other by the contrast
between to on hen and auto to hen (however that is to be drawn).
They also exhibit a fundamental strategic difference owing to the con-
trast between the two types of fact that ground predications pros ta
alla.
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Discussion of Arguments from the Text:
The Issue of Tension

We now come to our final task concerning the second section of dia-
lectical arguments. This is to consider a sample pair of conclusions
from the section that should be in tension with each other if any are,
and to see whether there are any grounds here for thinking that we are
to find something to reject. Because the attribution to a single subject
of contradictories may be thought to be more unacceptable than that
of opposites, I have chosen a pair of arguments whose joint conclusion
is of the provocative, contradictory form: The One becomes and does
not become younger than the others. However, since Plato treats op-
posites and contradictories in the same way, this pair of arguments is
really quite representative of the rest of the section. Examination of
this pair of passages will also be an additional occasion of confirming
that the section deals with establishing results for The One pros ta
alla, as we understand such results.

I touched briefly on a somewhat puzzling phenomenon in Plato
scholarship in my remarks introducing the issues connected with the
second section of Parmenides' dialectical display. Although the argu-
ments of this section seem to me to be similar in their procedure and
pattern of results to those of certain famous passages from the middle
dialogues, the reaction that the Parmenides passages have received is
different from that accorded those from the Republic, the Phaedo, and
the Symposium.

No interpretation known to me of the middle dialogues supposes
that Plato means his results concerning sensible particulars (that they
are both beautiful and not beautiful, both just and unjust, both double
and half, and so on) to be logically unacceptable. It is true that these
results are associated with a negative response on Plato's part: they
are supposed to show that sensible particulars cannot be the objects of
knowledge, and are ontologically dependent on forms.

But notice that the middle-period attitude to sensible particulars,
however derogatory, is so far from being tantamount to thinking the
results in question violate logic that it actually depends on the logical
admissibility of the results. For if this pattern of results were logically
unacceptable, then far from showing anything about sensible particu-
lars, it would only indicate that Plato had made some mistake in his
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characterization of them. And if anything is agreed on by all readers
of Plato, it is that in the middle dialogues he laid great stress on his
characterization of sensible particulars and the consequences he de-
rived from that characterization. There is therefore no room for readers
of the middle dialogues to suppose that Plato meant us to figure out
how to reject the paired results that our surroundings are beautiful and
not beautiful, and so on.

This means that Plato, when writing the middle dialogues, cannot
have regarded all expressions of the form

A is B and A is not B

as being logically unacceptable. We might wonder whether this could
mean that Plato was a contradictionist. But of course he was not. Within
the Republic this had already become apparent, in the argument estab-
lishing distinct parts of the soul. For that argument appealed explicitly
to the principle that a thing cannot be qualified by opposites in the
same respect, in relation to the same thing (kata tauton . . . pros
tauton).12

The key to the compatibility of this rule with Plato's characteriza-
tion of sensible particulars in the middle books of the Republic (and
in the other middle dialogues) is of course in the place holders at the
end for various qualifications ("in the same respect, in relation to the
same thing"). When we put all the relevant qualifications in our char-
acterizations of sensible particulars, we get qualified formulations such
as that Helen is beautiful compared with other mortals, but not com-
pared with the immortals; Helen is beautiful physically, but perhaps
not beautiful morally, and so on. Because there is no contradiction in
these qualified formulations, Plato accepts them as offering no offense
to logic, and rightly so.

Now, given that the qualified formulations pass Plato's logical test
and he accepts those results, he is willing to accept the unqualified
results as well. Since Helen is beautiful physically, Plato is willing to
assert

Helen is beautiful.

Similarly, given that Helen is not beautiful morally, he accepts

Helen is not beautiful.
By joining these two results, we get one of the famous form, namely
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Helen is beautiful and not beautiful.

Results of this type, so derived, are no more offensive to logic than
the qualified formulations with which they are associated. This pre-
sumably also explains why it is all right for us to follow this practice
in ordinary language, as we sometimes do ("We do and we don't!").

Returning now to the Parmenides, I would like to show that the
derivation of results in which opposites and contradictories are applied
to The One in the second section of the dialectical display is of just
the kind that we accept in the middle dialogues. Thus, in our sample
arguments, Parmenides shows that The One becomes younger than the
others in a way, and that in another way, it does not. In the qualified
formulations of these results, there is no threat of logical impropriety.
Because those results are accepted, he can also say that The One be-
comes and does not become younger than the others.

Let us turn now to Parmenides' arguments. I will not in fact quote
or translate them; I think my paraphrase will be uncontroversial. One
reason I paraphrase is that the text shows that The One becomes and
does not become older and younger than the others all in one passage
(stretching from 154a5 to 155c4), while for my purpose it is sufficient
to trace through only the parts about becoming and not becoming
younger. It will be obvious then how to take the same interpretative
stance in regard to all the results.

Parmenides starts from the result, just established (by 153d5), that
The One is younger than the others. From this he concludes that it is
not still becoming younger—further time being added to the careers of
two things differing in age does not affect the difference between them
and, hence, does not affect their relative age. He then starts from the
result (also just established, by 153b7) that The One is older than the
others.13 As additional time is added to the careers of each, the pro-
portion by which The One's age exceeds that of the others is dimin-
ishing, so in a way The One is becoming younger relative to the oth-
ers.

It is clear that the qualified formulation of this pair of results passes
Plato's logical test. In one way (taking the absolute measure of the
interval) the relative age of The One and the others remains constant,
so The One cannot become younger than the others; in another way
(considering the interval as a proportion) the relative age of The One
and the others is constantly diminishing, so The One does become
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younger than the others.14 The reason I selected this passage is in fact
that the qualifications are beautifully explicit in the text. The summary
runs:

Inasmuch then, as one thing does not become older or younger than
another, in that they always differ from each other by an equal number,
The One cannot become older or younger than the others, nor the others
than The One; but inasmuch as that which came into being earlier and
that which came into being later must continually differ from each other
by a different portion—in this point of view the others must become
older and younger than The One, and The One than the others.15

(Compare also the remarks by which Parmenides makes the transition
from the first to the second result at 154c3-6, especially teide . . .
pei . . . Hei ... in c5-6.)

Given that in this qualified formulation there is no contradiction,
Plato is right to accept the pair of results. And given this, he accepts,
just as he had in the middle dialogues, the streamlined result lacking
the qualifications. It is by now established that there is no more reason
to discover logical impropriety here than there was in the case of those
famous passages.

It should be obvious, without further discussion, that these argu-
ments are of the kind we expect in a section devoted to establishing
pros ta alla results for The One. I trust that discussion of these rep-
resentative arguments, taken together with that of the first pair, will
have made clear the way in which I take the ones I did not discuss.
Having shown that we can understand the section as obtaining the kind
of results I expected, and having also shown why the combined results
of the section are not in unacceptable logical tension with each other,
I have completed the work of this chapter. It has provided additional
support for my two basic tenets, that Plato intended us to accept all
the results of the dialectical exercise, and that the pros heauto/pros ta
alla qualifications are crucially relevant to understanding the exercise.
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We now come to 155e4-157b5: Eli de to triton legomen . . . ("Well,
let us take up the argument yet a third time . . ."). The characteri-
zation of this passage determines whether the exercise consists in eight
or in nine basic sections. (In earlier chapters, I have simply stated
there are eight sections, postponing justification for that claim until
now.) While seemingly pedantic, the query whether the dialectical dis-
play has really eight or nine sections is connected with larger issues.
Interpretations of the Parmenides have the task of explaining how the
sections of argument are generated, and why Plato considered the ex-
ercise so generated to be desirable. These larger stories involve com-
mitments on the number of sections. Thus, if we can determine the
correct number without appeal to any interpretative scheme, we will
have evidence that can be used as a check on those larger schemes.

In particular, the Neoplatonist tradition is committed to there being
nine coordinate sections.1 This interpretation is of considerable inter-
est, not just because of its role in the development of Neoplatonism,
but also in terms of the history of the understanding of the Parmen-
ides. For, as we saw in chapter 1, the Neoplatonist interpretation is
alone among those developed before now in upholding all the conclu-
sions of all the arguments. Given the problems associated with rejec-
tionism, if the Neoplatonist interpretation were the only or the most
viable interpretation avoiding rejectionism, it would be in a very strong
position. The present effort of course joins the Neoplatonist tradition
in seeking to show how we can accept all the results of all the argu-
ments, though it does this in a different way. This makes it appropriate
to consider which interpretation does this more successfully. The mat-
ter of the number of sections bears on this issue. The Neoplatonist
scheme posits nine coordinate sections, whereas I expect only eight.
Thus, if there are indeed eight basic sections, this mistake taken to-
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gether with the drawbacks I explained in chapter 1 as associated with
all multiple-subject interpretations will tell strongly against the Neo-
platonist tradition.

Although interpreters who stand outside the Neoplatonist tradition
generally agree that there are only eight coordinate sections, I do not
wish to rely only on this agreement because the position (as just ex-
plained) of the Neoplatonist interpretation makes it inappropriate to
decide this question against it without proper evidence. Remarks inter-
preters have made in support of the eight-section view (such as those
of Cornford, with which I am generally in agreement) are not accom-
panied by as much evidence as the subject deserves. Also discussions
of this point sometimes use as evidence in favor of the eight-section
view some antecedently held belief about the structure of the exer-
cise.2 But we can only use the result of our inquiry as a check on
candidate interpretative schemes if we decide the present question in-
dependently of our allegiance to our own schemes. The detailed evi-
dence presented in this chapter should provide grounds that can be
used in deciding between Neoplatonism and other interpretations, without
recourse to antecedent belief about the structure of the exercise.

The number of sections in the dialectic is, for present purposes, the
most important issue connected with 155e4-157b5, but it is not the
only one. After this passage has been characterized, two additional
ways in which interpretation of the passage bears on my investigation
will require discussion. First, I will show an implication that the pres-
ence of this passage has for the strategy of Parmenides' dialectic—it
has some tendency to tell further against rejectionism as the correct
interpretative stance to the first two sections of argument. Second, I
will have to consider a slight complication, noted by recent commen-
tators, arising from the relation of the arguments of this passage to
those of the second section. Because the understanding of the present
passage to which I will be committed gives rise to the same compli-
cation, I will try to indicate ways of dealing with it.

On The Status of 155e4-157b5

In characterizing 155e4-157b5, three positions are available:

1. 155e4-157b5 constitutes a section coordinate with the other eight.
2. 155e4-157b5 is the final part of the section beginning at 142bl.
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3. Although not part of the section that extends from 142bl-155e3,
the lines in question do not form a section coordinate with the other
eight.

The availability of this third position is important. Some interpret-
ers believe that the passage in question is a sort of appendix to what
has come before. If we can explain what role the appendix has with-
out putting it on a par with the other sections (and especially if we
can see that such an appendix would not appear on future occasions
of dialectical exercise), then the view that the exercise consists es-
sentially of eight sections will survive. For the nine-section view to
be attractive, the exercise should contain nine coordinate sec-
tions.

Given the availability of the third position, merely determining
whether our lines are part of the second section is insufficient. Finding
out whether our lines form a section coordinate with the eight agreed-
upon sections requires us not just to determine whether they have an
aura of sectionhood but to determine what characterizes the eight that
are agreed upon and whether this putative ninth section is of that sort.
Thus, the proper place to begin the inquiry concerning the status of
this passage is by characterizing (in a general way) all the other pas-
sages of which the gymnastic dialectic is composed.

When we compare all the agreed-upon openings of sections, we find
an extremely high degree of uniformity. Some notable points are:

1. In each case the antecedent for the section (in cases I-IV "If The
One is," in V-VIII "If The One is not") appears.3

2. Each opening after the first mentions the new inquiry in connec-
tion with whether the interlocutor wishes to consider it or whether it
ought to come next.

3. In openings II, IV, VI, and VIII we find language referring to a
return to the hypothesis, starting again from the beginning, and things
of this sort.

When it comes to the bodies of the sections, it is common for schol-
ars to speak as if there is a standard list of predicates whose holding
or not holding must be checked out in each section. When we make
up lists for the first two sections, they indeed match.

The first hypothesis considers whether The One: is many; has parts
or is a whole; has beginning, middle, end; is limited; has shape (share
of straight, curved); is anywhere (in itself or another); is in motion
(alters, moves in place, changes place), is at rest; is same as or differ-
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ent from itself or another; is like or unlike itself or another; is equal
or unequal to itself or another; is older than, younger than, same age
as itself or another; is in time; was, has become, was becoming, will
be, will become, is, becomes; is one; is the subject or possessor of
anything, including name and logos, knowledge, perception, opinion.

The second hypothesis considers whether The One: is; is one; has
parts, is a whole; is unlimited; is many; is limited; has extremities,
has beginning, middle, end, shape (straight, curved, or mixed); is in
itself, another; is in motion, at rest; is same as and different from itself
and others; is like and unlike itself and the others; is touching and not
touching itself and the others;4 is equal, unequal to itself and the oth-
ers; has a share of time; is and becomes older, younger than itself and
the others; is the same age as itself, the others; was, is, will be, was
becoming, becomes, will become; is the subject of knowledge, opin-
ion, perception; has name, logos, and however many things belong to
the others.

Sections III through VIII each discuss explicitly a much smaller
number of predicates (virtually all of which are from the "canonical
list"—the only possible exception is that sometimes these sections join
perishing to becoming). All of these sections except V then close with
a remark intended to have some general force. Section III speaks of
"all the opposite affections" (panta ta enantia pathe); IV reads "nor
has it admitted any other of the things of this sort'' (oude allo ouden
peponthe ton toiouton); VI says that the subject does not have "any-
thing else of the things that are" (allo hotioun ton onton); VII men-
tions "all the things of this sort" (panta ta toiauta); and VIII refers
to "however many other things we went through in the preceding"
(alla hosa en tois prosthen dielthomen). The last of these phrases makes
clear that it at least has in mind a list derived from previous sections.
And three of the others are committed (at least implicitly) to there
being such a canonical list: otherwise how are we to know what ta
toiauta (the things of this sort) and ta enantia pathe (the pairs of op-
posite affections) could be?

We are now ready to look at the controversial section, and to see
what to make of its characteristics in connection with those of the
eight accepted sections. Its opening is as follows:
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Well, let us take up the argument yet a third time: If The One is such
as we have said, musn't it—being one and many and neither one nor
many and having a share of time—have a share at some time of Being,
since it is one, and since it is not one, at some time not have a share
of Being?

The first two clauses of this opening contain the two main pieces of
evidence for setting up the opening with what follows as a genuine
section. The phrase "Eti de to triton legomen" tells us clearly that we
are doing something for the third time. In fact, if we were trying to
divide the arguments into sections without help from centuries of
scholarship, and so did not use the agreement of previous editors and
commentators as a guide, one of the most obvious starting points for
us would be this opening, since it clearly tells us that something that
has already been done twice is now to take place for the third time.

The most straightforward way of taking this is to suppose that, since
this introduction is followed by six other clear beginnings, we have
here the third of nine sections of equal standing. However, nothing in
the text rules out a slightly more involved inteipretation that takes the
"to triton" to refer to a third effort at getting conclusions concerning
The One, but rather as an auxiliary inquiry than as one of the main
sections. Although the straightforward is prima facie preferable to the
involved, it will be well to keep both in mind and to decide later
which of these two interpretations deals best with all the evidence.

The second piece of evidence for the sectionhood of our passage is
the second clause; this passage starts off from an antecedent of its
own: to hen ei estin hoion dieleluthamen ("If The One is such as we
have said"). This, like the first piece of evidence, suggests that our
passage is not just part of the second section. But, like the first piece
of evidence again, this does not tell us whether to take our passage as
an auxiliary inquiry or as one of the main sections. So while these two
pieces of evidence allow us to rule out the second of our three options
(taking the passage as the final part of the second section), it does not
decide between the remaining two. To do that, we need to find out
whether this passage is a section of the same sort as the other eight.

We have already touched on two of the three shared features of
openings in connection with our passage. It displays the first feature
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at a general level, since it contains an antecedent. However, attention
is due to an important difference between the present antecedent and
those of the other eight openings. All of the other eight were from the
pair

If the One is

If The One is not

announced in the methodological remarks as the starting point for the
exercise. However, the present antecedent is not one of these two, but
is rather:

If The One is such as we have said.

We can appreciate more fully the deviation this brings from the
other cases when we understand the force of "such as we have said"
(hoion dieleluthamen). For

If The One is such as we have said

is not merely an indirect way of saying

If The One is

or

If The One is not.

Rather, the arguments in this passage rely on The One's having been
shown to have (at least some of) the canonical predicates and their
contradictories (and/or opposites). So this passage differs importantly
from the others in starting from results already obtained.

The third feature is one that the present section in a way overshoots.
(This feature was in any case not shared by all the new openings.) For
while openings II, IV, VI, and VIII speak of starting again or some-
thing of that sort, the present lines are much more particular, giving
an actual running count, as I mentioned before.

We may finish with the opening by noting that the second feature
of the other openings is not present here. The absence of an explicit
discussion and agreement concerning what comes next has some ten-
dency to suggest that what is to come involves less of a new departure
than the other sections do.

We now come to the body of the section. A glance through 155e4-
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157b5 shows that this passage certainly does not follow the pattern of
determining whether the canonical predicates hold or fail to hold of
some subject. This is not surprising if it is true that the antecedent for
this section is that The One is such as to have the canonical predicates
and their contradictories (and/or opposites). What we find instead is a
discussion of becoming and perishing (here added to becoming for the
first time in the dialogue), and points connected with them and the
notion of change. Given the close-to-complete matching of the predi-
cates used in the other sections, the circumstance that nothing from
the list appears here is clearly significant.

We may summarize our results now by noting that none of the three
features of the relevant openings is precisely displayed here, and that
the all-but-universal correspondence in the bodies of the sections is
wholly absent in this case. These circumstances clearly outweigh the
preferability of giving a straightforward interpretation of the phrase Eti
de to triton legomen ("Well, let us take up the argument yet a third
time"); their recognition puts us in a position to say that the lines in
question constitute a section, but not a section coordinate with the
other eight. That is, we have determined that the third of the three
possible answers to the question of the status of the section is the
correct one.

What, then, should we make of this passage? Given its characteri-
zation as starting from (at least some of) the results that have already
been established and then going on to point out consequences in the
domain of becoming, perishing, and change, we would like to know
the answers to two questions:

1. Why does such a section appear at all?
2. Why is there not such a section whenever the generation of sys-

tematically contradictory (or opposed) results would seem to warrant it?

The first question can be broken down further into two questions:
why does Plato include these results, and why does he not include
them in the second section of arguments? The first subquestion can be
answered easily: the results are of importance and interest, and ulti-
mately allow the derivation of conclusions for The One that display
the pattern of thoroughgoing surface paradox that Plato so clearly found
attractive. (An indication of the interest of Plato's work here in histor-
ical context is the great influence of arguments from the Parmenides
concerning becoming, time, and change on Aristotle's Physics, to which
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G. E. L. Owen drew attention in "Tithenai ta phainomena" and "Ar-
istotle on Time." Notice that the group of arguments Owen calls "too
important to omit"5 is the group from our present passage.)

As for the separation of this inquiry from the second section proper,
a superficial reason for it is the departure of the section from investi-
gation of the applicability of the canonical predicates. Less superfi-
cially, we can speculate that recognition that the topic of the moment
of change needed work prompted Plato to segregate the essay. Prog-
ress here is not, in the first instance, about The One. But such progress
was a necessary precondition to deriving certain kinds of results for
The One in relation to the others. And the essay on the moment of
change involves material whose novelty and difficulty make it hard for
it to be placed easily in the second section proper.

I think that the answer to the second question is a special case of
something clearly true of the dialogue: that the arguments of succes-
sive sections get shorter because they are able to presuppose what has
already been established. We do not need a section "like the present
one" whenever an appropriate antecedent becomes available because
such sections would not differ enough from what we already have to
be worth writing down. Having already provided the arguments that
show what conclusions about becoming, perishing, and change follow
for anything that is "such as we have said," Plato relies on us to
realize that they can be applied again at various points in the succeed-
ing arguments. Casual introductions of some particular results (for which
we presumably should supply these arguments) occur at 160a5, 162b9-
c6, 163a7-b6, 163dl-8, and 165d7.

For similar reasons, we should not expect the production of pas-
sages corresponding to this one on subsequent occasions of dialectical
exercise. On those occasions it will be possible to apply the analysis
of change achieved in this passage as easily as it is applied in the
subsequent sections of argument here. Thus there will be no need for
a section additional to the basic eight in future.

We have now supplemented our claim that the passage in question
is not a section coordinate with the other eight with some positive
suggestions about the passage: we have explained why it appears, why
Plato does not include this material in the second section proper, and
that we should not expect a section like the present one on future
occasions of dialectical exercise. This completes the demonstration that
the dialectical exercise consists essentially of eight sections.
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Further Evidence Against Rejectionism

In chapter 1, I presented a series of general reasons against adopting
"rejectionism" as our response to the gymnastic dialectic that forms
the second part of the Parmenides. We are now in a position to ap-
preciate an indirect way in which the particular passage that is our
present subject bears on the issue. (I label as "rejectionism" the
approach that takes the ostensible results to be interpreted to be so
unacceptable as to constitute a signal to reject something that led to
those results. I pointed out in my earlier discussion that, since contra-
dictions are unacceptable, the belief that the dialectic's results are gen-
uinely contradictory leads naturally to rejectionism, whereas the belief
that the contradictions are merely apparent is independent of rejection-
ism.)

The production of the present passage has some tendency to tell
against rejectionism as applied to what came before, this tendency
being greater or lesser depending on what the grounds for the rejec-
tionism are and which exactly of the results derived so far serve as
starting points for the present passage.

It might be tedious and more than the point is worth to set this issue
out in greatest detail. The basic point is just that the deriving of further
results from what has come before makes little sense on the rejection-
ist view of what has come before. According to rejectionism, we have
already seen that we have derived unacceptable results, and plan to
find things to reject so as to set things right again later Before we
have done that, it has little point to derive further results from a group
we have identified as problematic. If our starting points are themselves
unacceptable, this will infect the results we derive from them. Even if
our starting points should turn out to be an acceptable subset of the
problematic group, we are not yet in a position to know that. (Par-
menides and Aristotle have not made any utterances indicating what
we can save and what sacrifice.) It is thus too early to go on to derive
further results with propriety on the rejectionist view of what has come
before. Yet Plato's production of the section indicates that he thought
its results were worth deriving. This provides further evidence against
rejectionism.
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A Complication

We come now to the final issue of this chapter, consideration of a
certain problem involving the bearing of 155e4-157b5 on the inter-
pretation of the preceding section of dialectical argument. The prob-
lem, which has already been identified by other commentators, arises
for my interpretation as well. In fact, thorough treatment of this issue
belongs to the study of Plato's views on the moment of change, a topic
far removed from the theme of this book. I include this discussion
not because I feel sure about any response to the problem, but rather
because it seems, on the one hand, necessary to face the difficulty
and, on the other, hopeful that several responses to it are in fact avail-
able. The problem can be stated in two different ways, and each
formulation suggests a possible response. I shall consider both in
turn.

One way of putting the problem is as follows. My interpretation of
the second section proper stressed that the conclusions of that section
were not in fact in tension with each other. Although the streamlined
conclusions predicated opposites and contradictories of The One, these
were associated with formulations introducing qualifications that pre-
vented real contradiction. (We thus had The One becoming younger
than the others in a way, and not becoming younger in another
way.) We did not investigate in detail the range of qualifications that
applies here, but in fact there is a varied range. In particular, the
qualifications are not confined to the introduction of time indices—the
example I just mentioned (and discussed in chapter 5) shows that.
Indeed, this is what we should have expected, on the basis of the
Republic, where the example (at 436d4-e6) of a top spinning in place
and so both moving and at rest is not presented in terms of time in-
dices. That is, the top is not said to be in motion and at rest at differ-
ent times, but in different respects. Similarly with the familiar ex-
ample of Helen's beauty. We commonly think of Helen being beautiful
in one context (compared with other mortals) and not beautiful in
another (compared with the gods). Seemingly, this need not involve
any insistence on Helen's being beautiful and not beautiful at different
times.

However 155e4-157b5 seems to be going on the assumption that
when we have a result of the form
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The One is P and not P

we can immediately conclude that the qualified formulation that avoids
contradiction is one involving time indices. This appears immediately
in the first inference of the passage, that if The One is to be one and
many and not one and not many, it must be one and not one and
therefore have a share and not have a share of Being at different times.

Cornford and more recently Mitchell Miller also stress in their inter-
pretations of the second section proper the compatibility of that sec-
tion's results (without need for the addition of temporal qualifications).
Realizing the difficulty this creates in using those results as starting
points for the present passage, they propose "regenerating" (Miller's
term)6 results that would require the introduction of time indices. This
is especially easy for any interpreters who may be accustomed to im-
porting a newly defined subject at the beginning of each section. How-
ever, I believe this is a practice to be avoided. But we can resolve the
difficulty without having to produce results not part of what "we have
said."

Specifically, we could pay attention to an implicit temporal dimen-
sion in the process of division that, in the beginning of the second
section of arguments, took us from The One (which was one at the
start) and divided it into its Unity and Being, and so on, making it
indefinitely multitudinous. It is, possibly, proper to say that before
division The One is one and not many, and after division it is many
and not one. This would involve taking the division seriously as an
occurrence with a location in time, instead of thinking of it as an
atemporal conceptual analysis of The One.

Whether or not this is desirable, it is obvious that the other paired
results do not lend themselves to this treatment, since they are not all
obtained by the description of processes that we can choose to locate
temporally. Therefore to carry on with this line, one would have to
stress a difference between the way in which The One's being one and
not one come into our present passage, and the way in which the other
incompatible pairs are introduced. We have in the text:

If The One is such as we have said . . . since it is one . . . and since
it is not one . . .
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But later, when the other pairs are introduced, we see not "since"
with the indicative, but "whenever" with the subjunctive, as, for ex-
ample, in 156cl-2:

Whenever, being in motion, it comes to a stop, and whenever, being
stationary, it makes the change to moving . . .

(The formulations of which this is representative start at 156b6.)
Possibly this distinction is due to Plato's awareness that only The

One's being one and not one have been established by the second
section proper in the sense in which the present passage requires. He
introduces the other pairs hypothetically so as to free investigation of
the moment of change from being restricted to results the second sec-
tion has established.

The other way of putting what I think is fundamentally the same
problem is to use the distinction T. Irwin developed between what he
in "Plato's Heracleiteanism" styled "a-change" and "s-change." For
our purposes, we can skip the formal definitions and start from Irwin's
statement that

The intuitive difference between s-change and a-change is that in
.s-change the changing object is being compared with itself at some
previous time, and the reference to different times is essential to the
explanation of its different properties, a-change, like s-change, involves
the presence of opposite properties in different situations, but the ref-
erence to different times is not needed to describe the different situa-
tions, and the changing object is not compared with itself at a previous
time. We can speak temporally of a-change, and say that food is some-
times healthy and sometimes unhealthy; but we can equally explain the
different properties nontemporally, by reference to the different con-
sumers of the food.7

Part of Irwin's purpose is to say that though Plato does not distin-
guish explicitly between a-change and s-change, we need not conclude
that he conflated them illicitly, either. But our passage raises the worry
that such an illicit conflation occurs, after all. For, in Irwin's terms,
in the second section proper Plato demonstrated that The One under-
goes a-change. (Hence the marked presence, on describing the results,
of hei men . . . hei de . . . , rather than tote men . . . tote de
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. . . , which would have been suited to descriptions of s-change.)
Yet, strangely, the passage 155e4-157b5 suddenly acts as if we are
dealing with s-change (saying that The One can only be one and not
one if it is each at a different time).

One possible conclusion is that Plato, alas, did conflate the two.
Another is to exploit the hint that it is not impossible to treat a-change
as keyed to time elements: the time one context is active, and the time
another is. This would allow the results of the second section of ar-
guments to introduce the analysis of the moment of change legiti-
mately. Although time-indexed a-changes are not typical of all changes
in time (since s--changes have at least as much of a claim to be central,
and are presumably more important from the point of view of phys-
ics), this does not prevent them from being adequate to introduce analysis
of the notion of change in time. For clearly nothing in the analysis
depends on the particular character of the individual changes that in-
troduce the discussion. It relies only on features common to all cases
(including s-changes) of change in time. Thus, insofar as the purpose
of the passage is to make progress with the analysis of the moment of
change, it does achieve that (and presumably has obtained results that
can be applied later to cases of s-change as well). Insofar as the pur-
pose of the passage is to make possible the derivation of further results
for The One, by connecting the results of the second section with this
investigation of change, it does that too, if the adaptation of a-change
so that it is keyed to times is reasonable.

Conclusion

I would like to leave discussion of this passage here, since I think it
has gone far enough for my purposes. (Further understanding of the
passage is desirable, but will be part of the investigation of Plato on
change, rather than of study of the structure and purpose of the gym-
nastic dialectic.) Whatever the correct positions on the elements of
interpretation of the passage we have not settled are, we have estab-
lished that

(a) the passage is an auxiliary inquiry rather than a main section
(b) the passage's presence has some tendency to tell against rejec-

tionism
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(c) the passage's line of argument is not irreconcilable with interpre-
tation of the second section proper as having results that are consistent
as they stand.

Thus, my interpretation of the dialectic as consisting in eight main
sections of arguments, all of whose conclusions are to be accepted,
continues to be confirmed.



7

The Third and Fourth Sections
of Argument

This chapter concerns the third and fourth sections of Parmenides'
dialectical display. As we progress through these and the later sec-
tions, my treatments are getting shorter. This is common to all inter-
pretations (except those that do not treat all the sections explicitly).
An obvious reason for this is the length of the sections: whereas the
second section was over thirteen Stephanus pages in length, the last
six are all under three pages (and two actually take up less than one
Stephanus page each). So in a very superficial sense, these later sec-
tions contain less evidence. Moreover, a fairly substantial picture of
what is going on will have emerged by the time one comes to these
later sections, and one may already have mined important nuggets of
information from them.

Thus, I used the evidence of the openings and closings of all the
sections to confirm my determination of the structure of the exercise
in chapter 2; I also relied heavily on significant passages from the fifth
section to determine the force of the pros ta alla qualification, in chap-
ter 3. Since this evidence was used at the beginning of the inquiry,
we have now only to deal with what is left. All these factors join
together to determine the role of the coming treatment of the later
sections. It will not introduce wholly new elements to the basic inter-
pretative framework. Rather, given the framework and the text's re-
ceptivity to being interpreted in accordance with it, we will be reading
off and interpreting each section's results and thereby getting new in-
formation about The One and its role in the world (according to Plato).

What then do we expect to find going on in the third and fourth
sections of gymnastic dialectic? Our study of the structure of the ex-
ercise tells us that these two sections should find out what follows for
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the others, if The One is, and that one should be devoted to results
for the others pros heauta, and the other to results pros to allo.l In-
deed, if the ordering of the general description of the exercise is to be
followed exactly, the third section should give the results pros heauta,
and the fourth those pros to allo. However we noted in chapter 2 that
there was some minor variation between the general and particular
descriptions of the exercise, when it came to the orderings of the sec-
tions. Nevertheless, the following two things remained constant in all
cases. The overall grouping was always that all the results from a
positive hypothesis came first, followed by those from its correspond-
ing negative hypothesis. Also, the qualifications used to describe the
sections were the same in all the descriptions: each section was de-
scribed by a combination of one each from the following three pairs:
if the positive hypothesis obtains I if the negative one does, what fol-
lows for the subject I for the others, and in relation to itself I in rela-
tion to the others.

Since the first two sections of Parmenides' gymnastic display have
derived results from a positive hypothesis (if The One is) for The One
in relation to itself and in relation to the others, we can confidently
expect that the third and fourth sections will complete the investigation
starting from the positive hypothesis, one section deriving results for
the others pros heauta, and one section deriving results for the others
pros to allo. But we need not be so dogmatic about the order in which
the sections should do this. The ordering with results for the others
pros heauta first and then results for them pros to allo should probably
be thought of as an arrangement to be observed in general, but which
can be altered in particular cases for particular reasons.

Indeed I have already noted, on the basis of the section openings
(in chapter 2, in confirming my understanding of the exercise's struc-
ture) that the third and fourth sections do derive results for the others,
if The One is. What we will find out in the body of this chapter is that
the third section derives results for the others pros to allo (i.e., in this
case, pros to hen), whereas the fourth finds results for the others pros
heauta. In fact, there is considerable agreement already on what is
going on in the third section. (There is a basic account common to the
treatments of Cornford, Sayre, and Allen).2 And as is to be expected
with all sections pros ta alla, my account will not differ much from
these.

One very useful contribution of these three scholars is to have pointed
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out how part of this section is connected with the longer treatment of
the apeiron in the Philebus, and how both texts can be understood in
accordance with Aristotle's reports on Plato's metaphysics.3 For our
section's study of the others as they are in fact shows that they can be
thought of as resulting from the interaction of two principles: there is
a theoretically isolable, indefinite stuff, which becomes limited and
articulated by The One. In effect, we get a glimpse in the Parmenides
of the elusive Indefinite Dyad. Since it is impossible to pursue this
within the present work, I will confine myself to explaining the pas-
sage in connection with my theme of the structure of the dialectical
exercise and the bearing of the in-relation-to qualifications on it.

Thus, I will explain what the third section is doing in terms of its
pros to allo mission. This will ultimately lead to the observation of a
special connection between the investigation of the others pros to allo
and pros heauta, in this case. This will be a connection between the
two sections that does not hold in general. Rather, the fact that it holds
in this case will be a significant manifestation of the special role The
One has in the world as a principle. This connection between the sec-
tions will be exactly the sort of special consideration that justifies mi-
nor modifications in the general ordering of the sections. Thus, we
will be able to see a good reason for the departure from the general
ordering of the sections.

The dependence of the results for the others pros heauta on the
results pros to allo will in fact be so strong that the results of the
fourth section will be explained virtually instantly after that. All that
will then remain in the fourth section to be discussed is the summary
with which it closes. I will therefore close this chapter by explaining
the reasons for adopting Heindorf's conjecture for the lines that close
the fourth section, and thereby the first half of the dialectical exercise
(160b2-3). This explanation will be fulfilling a commitment made ear-
lier, since I adopted Heindorf's conjecture for purposes of my discus-
sion in chapter 3, but postponed discussion of the matter until we
came to its place in the text.

The Third Section Characterized

I noted that the third section of arguments derives results for the others
pros to hen, if The One is. We now need to look at the justification
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for that claim. The first main result of the section so obviously is
engaged in a project of this kind that it does not require much discus-
sion. For the record, I take the line of argument of 157c3-e5 to be as
follows. The group, the others, since it is others (rather than other)
has parts.4 Parts are parts of a whole, so the others are a whole. Being
a whole involves displaying Unity, so the others display Unity—that
is, they are one pros to allo. The passage 157e5 ff. then shows that
each part of the whole must also have a share of Unity, again in an
uncontroversial way. Construing this passage in the standard way
amounts to taking it, in the terms of my scheme, as deriving results
for the others pros to allo. This suggests that we take the section as a
whole as a pros to allo section.

Certainly, if the section is intended to derive results for the others
pros to hen, if The One is, it is not surprising that the section's first
result should be that the others taken as a group and also individually
exhibit Unity. Indeed, someone might mistakenly think that this is all
that we should find in a section so characterized: what else about the
others' exhibiting Unity is there to investigate? Before we consider the
next passage in detail, it may help to describe briefly its basic project.

Parmenides, in 158b5 ff., taking it as established that the others do
display Unity, proceeds to analyze the situation further. He abstracts
their displaying Unity from the others, and sees what this leaves. That
is, he starts with the others as they are in fact, each one displaying
Unity, and then engages in the conceptual project of removing their
Unity from the others. At this point someone might say, "What an
elaborate way of going about things! And after all, it produces nothing
different than the original others." In seeing why this is not so, we
will see a manifestation of The One's role as a principle.

By contrast, one can imagine starting with a class of philosophy
students. Everyone in the class is in fact a student, but we can imagine
abstracting this and imagining each one with the feature Studenthood
removed. This still leaves them as fairly robust individuals. The im-
portant thing about The One is that the corresponding claim is not true:
when we imagine taking their Unity away from the others we are not
left with the same group only changed slightly; we rather find them
totally undone and no longer capable of being identified as individuals
at all. When considering these two cases, we can readily say that their
display of Unity is much more vital to the others than their display of
Studenthood is to the members of a class. Thus, although our pas-
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sage's project of abstraction is in a sense considering the others inde-
pendent of their exhibiting Unity, it does so in a way designed pre-
cisely to discover how important their relation to The One is to them:
it allows us to observe (by comparing the situations before and after
the abstraction) what difference their displaying of Unity makes to the
others.

Now we can identify the tasks that remain in connection with the
third section of Parmenides' display. The first is to understand what is
involved in the basic project of abstraction. The second is to appreci-
ate how the result of the present abstraction differs from corresponding
results when the exercise is done with other subjects. In a sense, we
can distinguish two aspects of the result of this passage. Under its first
aspect, the result is typical of what we would imagine in the corre-
sponding case on any other occasion of gymnastic dialectic: it contrib-
utes to the analysis of the others' displaying the subject. But under its
second aspect the result is highly unusual. The bearing of the abstrac-
tion project on the availability of truths about the others pros heauta
will be due, ultimately, to the fact that The One is so important that
nothing else can be coherently distinguished without it. Let us now
turn to our tasks.

The Project of Abstraction

Our first task is to understand the basic project of abstraction. Since I
have announced that this abstraction is part of the project of seeing the
importance of their relation to Unity for the others, readers may be
surprised by the language Plato uses at 158c5-6, 158d5-6, and 158e2.
The occurrences of katti heautalen (taken by themselves / itself) and
phusis (nature) may be thought to suggest that the others are being
taken pros heauta after all. But here as always, it is not enough simply
to note that certain language occurs; we need to determine how Plato
is using it. It will turn out that phusis here does not mean nature in
the narrow technical sense on which I have been concentrating; rather
it is used in an ordinary way. (cf. Plato's use of eidos: he clearly feels
free to continue with ordinary uses of words, even those he uses for
vital technical purposes.)5

Let us consider how a certain project that could be described as
considering something taken by itself can be a part of inquiry pros to
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allo. An everyday example analyzed by common sense displays a sim-
ilar structure to the case we have in the text. Suppose that, in a dis-
cussion of shark's fin soup, someone asks what shark's fin is actually
like and receives the reply that it is valued for its texture, but that its
flavor in the soup is wholly derived from that of the other ingredients,
as shark's fin in itself (or by itself, or taken by itself) has no flavor.
This is not equivalent to saying:

Its account includes being flavorless.

Nor is it equivalent to:

It is no part of its account that it be flavorful.

Although this second claim is at least true, it still does not have the
right force. To see this, we need only observe that the whole point of
the assertion is to distinguish shark's fin from, say, abalone, but that
the claim

It is no part of its account that it be flavorful

applies equally to both. The account of abalone will presumably clas-
sify it according to genus and species or genetic structure; this is at
least what the commonsense background we are imagining for the con-
versation would attribute to it. Similarly, the commonsense view of
the account of shark's fin (if it has one) would presumably be along
the lines of viewing it as a certain part of a shark, whose account is
to be given in terms of genus and species or genetic structure. Thus,
neither being flavorless nor being flavorful will be part of the account
of sharks or their fins.

Given that the two candidates

Its account includes being flavorless

It is no part of its account that it be flavorful

have not succeeded in glossing the present use of

In itself, it is flavorless,

we need some way of taking "in itself" and "taken by itself" that
does not suggest that it offers an account of the thing. Clearly the idea
is that of abstracting something from a combination in which we have
been considering it as forming a part. Thus in the shark's fin case, we
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are interested in it as something that is to figure in a soup, but we
want to discuss what its flavor would be were it not combined with
the other ingredients, where this flavor (or absence of flavor) is part
of what qualifies it to be so combined. Notice that, on trying a bit of
shark's fin from the soup one could legitimately say

This is very flavorful

because it takes on flavor in the soup, by its relation with the other
ingredients.

There are always disanalogies between commonsense examples and
the philosophical cases with which they are meant to help us. None-
theless, this example does indicate that such phrases as "in itself"
and "taken by itself" may be used, in a context where some com-
pound or complex is being discussed, to isolate a subject for discus-
sion that is one of the elements to be combined, but will now be
considered in abstraction from the combination.6 The crucial point is
that, though we are discussing the element as abstracted from the com-
pound under discussion, this is not yet necessarily to be focusing on
its account: we are interested in characteristics that make it suitable
for figuring in the combination whether or not they are named in the
account.

Next we can observe that corresponding to this ordinary sense of
taking something by itself, there is an ordinary conception of nature:
we determine something's nature by considering how the thing is or
would be on its own (as opposed to how it is perhaps made to be by
outside influences). Thus our expression "a natural blonde" gets its
sense from contrast with "a peroxide blonde"—that is, one whose
blondeness "comes out of a bottle."

We are now ready to return to our passage. The language with which
it begins shows that the others are still being discussed as participants
in The One. Indeed, 158b5-7 refers to them repeatedly under that
designation, rather than with the more usual "the others." So the
wording stresses strongly that the others are participants in The One.
Strikingly, these very participants are said to exhibit indefinite multi-
tude rather than unity.

The lines that follow explain how this can be. They are:
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When they are coming to have a share of Unity, they aren't then one
nor do they have a share of Unity, do they?

These lines make it clear that what I and other commentators have
been calling a procedure of abstraction is in view. Taking it as estab-
lished that the others do participate in The One, they want to consider
them at a stage conceptually prior to that participation.

Parmenides then (at 158cl ff.) points out that, if we consider the
others in this way, having abstracted from them their participation in
The One, the others are multitudes among which there is no Unity.
On their own (i.e., taken apart from The One) the others are wholly
without limit and so they run together into an indefinite mess. To
consider the others in this way is to consider them taken by themselves
in the sense I have been explaining; and it is to investigate their nature
understood as: what they do not owe to their relationship to something
other than themselves. This context thus provides occasion for the or-
dinary uses of kath' heauta and phusis. That is, as I take it, the lan-
guage at 158c5-6, 158d5-6, and 158e2 has the force: taken on their
own (i.e., in isolation from their relation to The One) the others are
wholly indefinite and unlimited. We should not insist on seeing the
text's language as setting up an inquiry that is designed to obtain re-
sults for the others pros heauta. Rather, the procedure of this passage
is well construed as being part of a response to the theme question:
what follows for the others in relation to The One, if The One is? Just
as shark's fin, considered in the context of a discussion of soup (rather
than of its scientific account), can be truly said to be flavorless (which
makes it suitable to be combined) and to be flavorful (once it has
benefited from being combined), so the others considered pros to hen
can be said to be not one, but unlimited in multitude (which is suitable
at a stage conceptually prior to participation) and to be one (once they
have benefited in participation).

Our discussion has made explicit that what turns out for the others
pros to hen is not confined to the truth that the others have a share of
The One. The circumstance that all truths to do with their exhibiting
Unity come under this heading involves inquiry into what the others
must be prior to exhibiting Unity. Thus we have a subdivision of the
results for the others pros to hen that corresponds to (without mirror-
ing exactly) the subdivision of the results for The One pros ta alla.
For one way of describing the results of the second section of gym-
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nastic dialectic is to say that examinations of The One both as display-
ing and as suitable for being displayed appear there, all under the
general heading: what follows for The One pros ta alla. Similarly, we
have here examinations of the others both as displaying Unity and as
suitable for doing so under the heading: what follows for the others
pros to hen.

The Bearing of the Third Section on the Fourth

We have now seen that the basic procedure of examining what the
others must be like at a stage conceptually prior to their participation
in the subject need not automatically lead to results concerning their
accounts. Thus, whereas we expect these elements to be present in
any section deriving results for others pros a subject, we will not ex-
pect such sections generally to bear on the study of those others pros
heauta. However, although the framework of the exercise does not
guarantee it, it turns out that the special role of The One as a principle
of everything will manifest itself in there being such implications in
this case.

We are now ready to examine the special way in which, in our text,
the section considering the others pros to allo will bear on the section
considering them pros heauta. The best way to appreciate the unusual
character of this implication of our passage is to compare our text with
what can be expected on other occasions of doing the dialectical ex-
ercise. If the subject of an exercise were, for example, Motion, then
we would expect, corresponding to the third section of the present
exercise, a section investigating: if Motion is, what follows for the
others in relation to Motion? If we project what this section would be
like on the basis of the understanding of Parmenidean dialectic we
have been developing, we will expect its basic results to emerge from
consideration of the two conceptual stages of the others' displaying of
Motion. That is, we would expect to see two topics treated: what is
true of the others in virtue of their display of Motion, and what is true
of these others if we take away their displaying of Motion? This ap-
proach would lead to two basic results. First, that the others move.
Second, that the others do not move (but perhaps have some features
that amount to being capable or receptive of Motion).

These results have superficial similarity to those of the third section
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of arguments in the text, but there are also deep differences. For a
start, in the Parmenides it not only turns out that the others are one,
but just being others actually requires participation in The One. This
is what the argument to the conclusion that the others are one depends
on; yet no such reasoning is going to be what establishes the corre-
sponding result about Motion: the others than Motion will not have to
move just to be others than Motion.

Let us now turn to the second of the two basic results that we pro-
jected for the others than Motion: the others do not move. We can see
that it is superficially parallel to the corresponding result in the Par-
menides: the others are not one, but rather are indefinite in multitude.
However, there is a crucially important difference between the two
results, deriving from the importance of what the others lack once they
are deprived of display of the subject. Although being motionless may
have some further implications concerning features that the others can-
not have if they are taken in abstraction from their Motion, these con-
sequences will be limited. That is, when the subject is Motion, we can
imagine that the others, considered in isolation from their display of
Motion, might turn out to lack Locomotion (since it is a kind of Mo-
tion) but to require parts (in case parts are needed if the others are to
be suitable to participate in Motion). It will be true of these others
kath' heauta (i.e., in abstraction from their display of Motion) that
they are motionless and have parts.

However, there is no reason to suppose that the abstraction from
their display of Motion tells us anything about the accounts of those
others. That is, it has no bearing on what holds of them pros heauta.
In particular, being taken in abstraction from Motion does not de-
stroy the status of the others as determinate individual forms each
associated with a determinate individual nature. Therefore, this de-
privation will not be so thoroughgoing as to prevent them from being
proper objects of study pros heauta. Thus, this section will not have
any particular consequences for the section whose theme question
is: if Motion is, what follows for the others in relation to them-
selves?

Yet, the third section of our dialectical display does have implica-
tions for the pros heauta section. Parmenides starts out considering
the others in abstraction from their display of Unity (which is to con-
sider them kath' heauta in only the modest sense 1 developed ear-
lier)—that is, he is plainly doing something understandable as part of
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an inquiry concerning the others pros to hen. But as we just saw,
when they are taken in isolation from The One, the others run together
into an indeterminate mess: indeed, it is only from their combination
with The One that the others get limit with respect to each other (158d3-
5). Once they have run together to this extent, it will no longer be
possible to identify determinate natures (in my technical sense) among
them to be articulated by accounts—that is, truths pros heauta. Or, to
put it another way, since the others considered in isolation from their
display of Unity become indeterminate, there will not be any substan-
tive truths that hold of them, and a fortiori none that hold of them in
virtue of themselves. This brings us to the special relation between the
third and fourth sections of arguments in the Parmenides: the results
of the third section in fact imply that there can be no positive results
in the fourth. That is, considering the others pros to hen shows us that
their display of Unity plays such a crucial role for the others that
trying to think of them in isolation from this cannot succeed.

If there is to be such a relation between the two sections, the fourth
section's study of what results for the others pros heauta must be
required to take them in isolation from their relation to The One, since
The One is not one of the others. Indeed, Parmenides' exhortation to
engage repeatedly in gymnastic dialectic makes more sense if this fourth
section is to discuss what natures remain to the others once their dis-
play of the subject is abstracted, for two reasons. First, we can see
that doing this is a way of getting information about our subject's role
in the world. Second, if the project were to get results for the others
pros heauta without bothering with the abstraction, then a single dem-
onstration of the fourth section would preempt all the first sections of
all the other exercises. Parmenides would not then be reasonable in
recommending them all as needing to be done.

If the results for the others pros heauta are indeed to deal with post-
(rather than pre-) abstraction others, then, since the third section has
shown us that the others, in abstraction from their relation to The One,
collapse utterly into an indeterminate mess, the third section already
has shown us a general reason owing to which the fourth section will
not have any positive results. In having this relationship, the third and
fourth sections of the present dialogue differ from analogous sections
with different subjects. This explains the observed ordering of the sec-
tions—given the direction of the implication, the third section is needed
to prepare us for the fourth. This consideration is clearly sufficient to
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outweigh the presumption that sections pros heauta should precede the
corresponding sections pros to al lo . Besides, whatever intuitive reason
there is to discuss things pros heauto before they are discussed pros
ta alla will always be counterbalanced by a certain convenience that
comes from having the two pros ta alla sections occurring side by
side.

The Fourth Section of Arguments

We have seen that the third section of arguments has shown that, if
the others are taken in abstraction from The One, they are in no shape
to have positive natures. Therefore, if an inquiry pros heauta must
take them in abstraction from The One, then as the fourth section
opens we already know a good reason for which it can have no posi-
tive results. Let us now see if the text is compatible with this reason-
ing's being applied.

The passage 159dl-4 tells us that the others have no share of The
One, that they are in no way one, and that they do not have any one
among them. In this situation we can apply the moral of the third
section. The passage 159e2-160bl can be read straightforwardly as
relying on this. The general idea here is:

If the others were certain things, they would have a share of a
certain number, the number of things they were.

But having a share of any number requires having a share of The
One.

That's been ruled out.

So the others are not anything.

On Heindorf's Conjecture

The fourth section of arguments concludes with a sentence summariz-
ing the conclusions obtained so far, or at least the sentence does this
if we accept Heindorf's conjecture. Without the conjecture, the sen-
tence reads:



Thus if The One is, The One is all things and not even one in relation
to itself and in the same way in relation to the others.

If we consider how inapposite such a summary is at the end of the
fourth section, it is surprising that both Burnet and Dies seem to ap-
prove it (Dies does not even print Heindorf 's conjecture in his appa-
ratus). Cornford gives the conjecture in a note, but does not discuss
the issue.

What makes the summary as it stands inapposite is that it clearly
refers only to what results for The One—that is, it gives the results of
the first two sections of argument only. On the other hand, what it is
natural for a summary to do (and what all the others of the many
summaries that appear in the Parmenides do) is to include mention of
the most recent results: a short summary may give only the develop-
ments of the immediate context, whereas a longer one may start fur-
ther back in leading up to the recent results.

The fuller formulation suggested by Heindorf, however, refers sche-
matically to the results of each of the four sections we have had so
far. It reads:

The Third and Fourth Sections of Argument 143

Thus if The One is, The One is all things and not even one in relation
to itself and in relation to the others, and the same is true of the others.

The second talla here gives the desired reference to the third and fourth
sections. Comparison with the final summary of the dialogue as a whole
tends to confirm the conjecture. A summary at the end of the sections
starting from the positive antecedent ei hen esti ought to include one
half of what the summary of the dialogue as a whole does. In fact
the final summary is remarkably similar to the sentence as emended.
It is:
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Whether The One is or is not, it and the others in relation to themselves
and in relation to each other are all things in all ways and are not, and
seem and seem not.

As I stated in chapter 3, whether or not we accept the emendation,
the summary with which the fourth section closes uses the phrase kai
pros heauto kai pros talla and so it provides evidence for my claim
that the pros heauto and pros ta alla qualifications bear importantly
on the exercise. If the emendation is to be accepted, we can take the
sentence as summarizing the results in the most economical fashion
possible: it gives us the combinations of devices that have been used
so far (we have used both members of the pros heauto/pros ta alia
pair, and derived results both for The One and for the others, but we
have used only the positive hypothesis) and then gives the four general
conclusions that both The One and the others are everything and noth-
ing.



8
The Results from the
Negative Hypothesis

In the present chapter I will complete the project of showing how
Parmenides' demonstration works as an instance of the new exercise
as I understand it. We will now consider the four sections of argument
devoted to deriving consequences from the negative hypothesis: if The
One is not. These sections are themselves brief and can be dealt with
succinctly. Their brevity and their results in fact support certain ideas
I had begun to develop earlier. As we will see, the extremely elliptical
form of some of the arguments here is strong inducement to accept the
notion that later sections are relying on the results of earlier ones. The
other main idea that will receive support concerns not the procedure
of the exercise but its import: the results from the negative hypothesis
complete the introduction of The One as a principle, that is, something
without which nothing else can even be thought of, and which is itself
not to be understood in terms of other things.1

To understand these final four sections as carrying out gymnastic
dialectic is of course to see how each section is rightly characterized
as deriving results either pros heauto or pros ta alla. It also requires
seeing how the individual sections have their place in the ordering of
the exercise as a whole. In one case, there will be a departure from
the ordering of sections generally recommended, which will need spe-
cial explanation. We will also make progress on a less schematic point:
the argumentation of the sixth section will provide a hint about the
special association between natures and forms, which will be useful
later for the project of reconstructing the way in which Plato wished
to think about forms.
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The Fifth Section of Gymnastic Dialectic

Given what we know from Parmenides' methodological remarks about
the general scheme for generating and ordering sections, we might
expect that the first section of results from the negative hypothesis
would find out what results for the subject pros heauto, and the next
one would inquire into pros ta alla results for the subject. In fact, on
the present occasion this expected order is reversed. I will now briefly
explain why I take the first set of results from the negative hypothesis
to be pros ta alla, and then speculate on what special consideration
could have prompted its present position.

My own preceding treatment of certain arguments2 from the section
already established it as an inquiry pros ta alla; these were key pieces
of evidence in my original development of the force of the pros qual-
ifications. Another consideration that confirms this derives from com-
paring the results of this section with those of the first section of ar-
guments. That section found, on the supposition that The One is, that
all predicates failed to hold of The One pros heauto. Now a glance at
the fifth section of arguments shows that its overall result is that the
predicates considered do hold of The One. It would certainly be very
strange if The One had gotten into a position to have all these predi-
cates hold of it pros heauto just by being supposed not to be. Rather
we should take the pattern of results to indicate that this fifth section
is indeed pros ta alla, and that the sixth (which will deny all predi-
cates to The One) will take up the task of finding out what follows for
the subject pros heauto.

Let us turn briefly to the issue of whether the way of understanding
the section suggested by these large-scale motivations indeed makes
sense of its contents. The arguments are in fact straightforwardly con-
strued along the lines developed for understanding inquiry pros ta alla;
none invites construal as pros heauto. Since the matter is too clear to
require extended discussion, while the arguments are too varied to be
given a single schematic treatment, I will simply take the opening
lines of the section (160b6-e2) for illustrative purposes.

The starting intuition of this passage is that the hypothesis "If The
One is not" is different from another possible hypothesis. This brings
on a general claim that begins to analyze what lies behind this. Var-
ious statements presumed to be different are so because it is plain they
speak of different things that are not—that is, we know they have



The Results from the Negative Hypothesis 147

different subjects. So too in the case of our present hypothesis: our
sense of it derives from its subject being known, and being different
from certain others. That is, when someone says "If The One is not,"
it is plain that what he speaks of is different from the others, and we
know what he is talking about. Thus there is knowledge of The One,
and it has Difference.

Clearly this discussion works3 if it is trying to show that The One
is known and different pros ta alla. Notice however that it could not
even be thought to show that being known and being different are part
of being one. That is, its strategy of starting from our sense of the
negative hypothesis as different from other possible hypotheses is not
at all suited to inquiry pros heauto.

We must now consider the issue of the placement of this section. It
has clearly gotten ahead of the place the general ordering for dialecti-
cal exercise assigns to inquiry pros ta alla. What we need to discover
is why this should be so. It seems to me that a reason for this place-
ment is not hard to find. Given the attack on Not-Being put forward
by the present speaker's namesake, the historical Parmenides, the vi-
ability of hypotheses of the form "X is not" should not be taken as
uncontroversial. Some exploration of the circumstance that we in fact
can understand such assertions and distinguish their various subjects
from each other is apposite as a counterpoise to Eleatic proclamations
about the blank unmanageability of what is not. The opening of the
section as we have it (that is, the passage I just treated) in fact takes
up this issue. It seems, however, that such a topic would not be very
happily placed at the beginning of a section that achieves no positive
results, since that could then appear to be an indication of the hope-
lessness of getting anywhere from a negative antecedent. (Cf. the re-
action of many interpreters to the negative results of the first hypoth-
esis.) Since the section of results for The One pros heauto, if The One
is not, is a section that achieves no positive results, Plato could have
felt it was better not to inaugurate the program of deriving results from
his negative hpyothesis with it.

The Sixth Section

We come now to the sixth section of arguments, prepared with the
expectation that it examines what results for The One pros heauto, if
The One is not. We have already identified one reason for the lack of
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positive results in this section: The One had no pros heauto predicates
when it was supposed to be, and being supposed not to be could not
make any predications of the proper sort obtain. However, the present
section will have its foundation in a consideration that does not trade
on the special status of The One (163c2-dl). This consideration will
then make possible an argument to show, even of a subject that has
pros heauto predicates if it is, that if the subject is not, then no pred-
icates hold of it pros heauto. The reason for including this passage
when the section could be finished in much shorter compass may be
to prepare us for future occasions. After all, the Parmenides is explic-
itly intended to start us off on a series of dialectical exercises, taking
in turn a series of different subjects. And it will in general not be true
that subjects have no pros heauto predicates, if they are.

The foundation for this section is the claim that statements of the
form "X is not" signify the complete absence of ousia of whatever
they declare not to be (163c2-3). It is easy to read the text of the
section as building on this claim in inquiry pros heauto. To do this,
we need only take the absence of ousia as comprehending the absence
of the associated nature. The passage 163e6 ff. will then clearly note
the very general implications of the absence of The One's nature. If
we keep in mind that pros heauto predication is grounded in relations
between natures, it is apparent that if The One has no nature it has no
pros heauto predicates: for a nature that is not can appear in no tree,
and so a fortiori can appear in no tree below another nature.

To read the passage in this way we need to take the ousia on whose
absence it trades as the One's nature. Linguistically this is no problem;
nature is always a leader among possible glosses for the word. Notice
however that the claim that whatever is not has no ousia may seem
suspect when we become aware of taking it as including the claim that
whatever is not has no nature. Someone might think that claim vul-
nerable to the counterexample that Humanity is, while Socrates is not.

There will in fact be some profit for us in reflecting on the force of
the claim in question for Plato. In any case it is an interpretative re-
sponsibility to work out why he took it to be true. We noted earlier
that it might be only forms, and not sensible individuals, that are each
specially associated with a unique nature. (The idea was that Human-
ity is just one of many natures, Musicality, Paleness, and so on, which
all have some relation to Socrates, but no one of which is specially
his nature.) This would eliminate the counterexample I introduced:
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Humanity now does not count as Socrates' nature, so its surviving him
is irrelevant to the claim. Still, for Plato to take the claim that what-
ever (form) is not has no nature to be acceptable, he must have thought
there was no counterexample available in which a nature has a career
independently of the associated form. That is, he must have taken
forms and natures to be so closely associated that when some form is
taken away, the associated nature cannot remain. We can consider
later how we might conceive of this association more particularly
(whether, for example, natures can be taken to be components of forms).

The Seventh Section

Given the lessons of the third and fourth sections of argument (roughly,
that thinking about the others in abstraction from the fact that they
have a share of The One cannot get anywhere), we expect negative
results from both of the remaining sections. And indeed both the sev-
enth and eighth sections do have basically negative results (the seventh
manages the customary appearance of contradiction with its successor
only by introducing the consideration of seeming). Thus to determine
which character we should assign each of them, we need to consult
the arguments they contain.

The seventh section can in fact be identified as pros ta alla on the
basis of the following:

Then won't they appear both like and unlike?—How?—As with scene
paintings, to the distant spectator all appearing to be one will appear to
have suffered the same and so to be like.

These lines take everything's seeming to be one as counting as
everything's seeming to have suffered the same, and so seeming to be
like. This follows if we read the assertions as pros ta alla. However,
if we try to take the passage as dealing in pros heauto predications, it
does not yield a good argument. Waiving for the moment doubts about
whether The One has species, two things A and B would give the
appearance of being one pros heauto if their natures seemed to be
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below One in a correct tree of kinds. Clearly this would give no grounds
for the conclusion that A and B give the appearance of being like pros
heauto—for that they would have to appear to be below Like. And
since we already know One is not itself below Like, seeming to be
below One would do nothing to establish this result.

The seventh section, therefore, gives results for the others pros to
hen, if The One is not. Let us now briefly note what emerges from
the section as a whole. To start it may be worth observing that there
is a certain tension in the very project of the section. For as we learned
in the third section, the others are dependent on The One even to be
others, or to have any determinate quality. Thus supposing, as the
section does, that, although The One is not, we may yet speak of "the
others" is somewhat problematic. The text at 164b6-7 indicates that
Plato here starts from the assumption that we can in fact talk about
the others. That is, so to speak, he grants himself that to get things
going. We then find (as we could have guessed from the results of
previous sections) that if The One is not, the others are not one or
definitely numerous. But, in addition, the approach of seeing what
follows from the supposition that we can speak of others leads in a
new direction: we get results concerning what the others seem; notably
they seem to form unities (164d7), and this puts them into a position
to seem to have other properties. To appreciate the significance of this,
we might contrast, for example, Cat and consider the question: what
follows for the others pros Cat, if Cat is not? We will not expect any
such conclusion as that they appear to be cats. It is a rather special
fact about The One that, even when it is hypothesized to be absent,
the others will seem to be related to it. This is a further manifestation
of The One's status as a principle.

The Eighth Section

Finally we come to the last section, which we expect will give what
results for the others pros heauta, if The One is not. Given what we
have already learned about the dependence of the others on The One,
the negative character of this section is overdetermined. That is, we
know there are no positive pros heauto truths concerning the others
than The One even on the supposition that The One is; and the present
section demands that we start from the supposition that The One is
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not. We may note a parallel in language between this section and
section four, which marks their shared strategy. In section four, at
159dl-el, Parmenides pointed out that the others were in no way one
and had no one among them, and therefore that they could not be any
definite number either. This then made possible the conclusion that no
positive predicates could apply to the others pros heauto. Our present
section has (corresponding to 159dl-el) the remarks at 165e4—166b3.
Whereas the results of the fourth section were due to the others being
considered in isolation from The One, the results in the present case
follow from the circumstance that The One is supposed not to be. The
circumstance that there is no one among them makes the others of the
present section eligible for the same reasoning applied in the fourth:
they cannot be many in any definite way, so they can have no distinct
natures. The immediacy with which the conclusions of this section
follow the remark that the others are not nor do they seem to be one
or many is striking. The text moves right on to:

Let this be said therefore, and that, as it appears, if The One is or is
not, it and the others in relation to themselves and in relation to each
other are all things in all ways and are not, and seem and seem not.

This passage, at first glance so full of paradox, now stands as a most
accurate summary of a successful exercise, and we now, perhaps for

Nor are they like nor unlike.—No.—Nor . . .

That is, we get an extremely plain list of results, without any reasons
or explanations. This strongly supports the supposition that the basic
reasoning is that already developed: that when they are taken in iso-
lation from their relation to The One, the others collapse.

My basic project, of interpreting the second half of the Parmenides,
is now complete. We can judge how far we have come by reconsider-
ing Plato's own concluding statement:
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the first time, can attach their full significance to all the phrases Plato
employs in this summary.

In the course of chapters 3 through 8 we have seen how, when read
with the addition of the in-relation-to qualifications, the conclusions of
the various sections of arguments are not in any real contradiction with
each other. We have also seen that, when the conclusions are so read,
the arguments given to establish them are good ones. In fact, the at-
tempt to construe the arguments sympathetically in light of the meth-
odological remarks turned out to require the development of the pros
heautolpros ta alla distinction. This gives the distinction some claim
on being considered Plato's key new innovation. In order to determine
how far it is suited to that role, we will need to consider whether it
has any use in connection with the problems of the first part of the
dialogue. For after all, Plato introduced the new exercise precisely to
give help with those problems. Thus returning to consider the prob-
lems now is, as I said in chapter 1, to put our main results in their
natural context. That will be the task of the next chapter.



The Resolutions of
the Difficulties

Now that we have come to a satisfactory understanding of the second
part of the Parmenides, we are in a position to consider the question
of the relation between the two parts of the dialogue. In chapter 1, I
conceded that we could not take Parmenides' remarks as guaranteeing
that the dialectical exercise would yield solutions to the famous prob-
lems of the immature Socrates—the exercise could be merely prepa-
ratory. Nevertheless it seems indisputable that if the developments of
the second part of the dialogue do provide a response to the problems,
that is the response that will have been Plato's. Thus the purpose of
the present chapter is to assess whether the exercise in which we have
been engaging gives us resources relevant to the famous difficulties.
But before turning to detailed consideration of the particular argu-
ments, let us consider the situation in a general way.

The views of the Socrates of the first part of the dialogue have
always reminded readers of certain passages from the great middle-
period masterpieces, perhaps especially the Republic and the Phaedo.
For convenience, I will call the position produced by concretizing the
suggestions of those passages in the most simpleminded way " 'Pla-
tonism.' " The purpose of the scare quotes is of course to mark the
fact that I question whether Plato himself had any enduring commit-
ment to this position. There is however no doubt that many people
have thought that he did.

Intuitively, the most bizarre feature of "Platonism" was that it thought
of Beauty as the single most beautiful thing, of Largeness as doing its
job by outclassing all other objects in size, and so on. That is, "Pla-
tonism" was supposed to be a view that, for one thing, believed in
entities that managed impossible feats of superinstantiation.1 More-
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over, the functional role of these entities was that of properties. Beauty,
say, was supposed to be somehow the common thing among a group
of sensible beautiful individuals. (This is of course why the forms
have a series of names of the form "Beauty," "Justice," "Large-
ness," as well as "The Beautiful," "The Just," and "The Large.")
Thus, as an anachronistic reader might put it, "Platonism" makes the
ridiculous mistake of thinking that properties do their job by having
the very properties they are. The superexemplification theory of forms
seems obviously to be a mistake.

Let us now see how our investigation of the pros heauto/pros la
alla distinction is connected with all this. Clearly, the superexempli-
fication view results naturally in taking sentences of the form

The Just is just

to be doing the same kind of thing, or describing the same kind of
state of affairs, as those like

Aristides is just.

That is, to reintroduce now the terminology of the professional sec-
ondary literature and of my own investigation, the superexemplifica-
tion view assimilates the crucial self-predication sentences to everyday
true predications pros ta alla.

In chapter 1, when discussing the situation of the immature Socra-
tes, I developed the thought that ideally Plato should both recognize
that self-predication sentences may be trivially false on one reading,
and also find another reading on which they are true. The pros heauto/
pros ta alla distinction can now be seen to be designed to enable him
to do exactly that. For example,

The Just is just pros ta alla

will be trivially false. For if being just is having a soul in which each
part does its own (as the Republic held), or indeed is any condition on
persons or their behavior, then The Just will not be the kind of thing
that could be just pros ta alla—that is, that could display the feature
in question. Nevertheless,

The Just is just

can still be true when it is made as a predication pros heauto. The fact
that a single form of words can change its truth value depending on
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whether it is being used to make a predication pros heauto or pros ta
alla is of course one of the very basic characteristics of the distinction
to which Parmenides' dialectical exercise has accustomed us. It is also
clear that, when they are made as predications pros heauto, self-
predication sentences will always be true. It was the failure of the
immature Socrates to recognize that the pros heauto reading was to be
pursued that led him as I put it to misinterpret his own theory. Let us
now proceed to take up the particular arguments in which Socrates
revealed his incompetence, in order to see how someone who has ex-
ercised properly may avoid trouble.

Good-bye to the Third Man

Perhaps the notoriety of the Third Man Argument is a reason for start-
ing our discussion with it. Certainly the straightforward way in which
the pros heauto/pros ta alla distinction applies to it is one.

Large things must have some one thing in common (sc. The
Large)

is in itself not problematic; Plato can continue to analyze this in terms
of the large things being related to a single form, The Large. We noted
before that, while the argument is seriously underspecified, it relies on
some version of the crucial claim

The Large is large

in order to reach the threatening conclusion

The Large and the other large things now require something new
in common, by which all of them will appear large

Indeed, the production of new Larges depends crucially not just on the
claim that The Large itself is large being made, but on that claim's
being treated in the same way that (say)

Montblanc is large

would be. To begin with, The Large itself and the original group of
visible large things are treated as being large in the same way. This
induces the notion that we have a new group of large things whose
display of a common feature must now be analyzed in the same way

Difficultiess



156 Plato's Parmenides

the display of the common feature of the original group was. If this is
taken to require the introduction of a new form, a regress is started.
And the regress will be vicious, given the purpose of forms. Each
form purports to be the single thing that grounds and explains the
predications it is invoked in connection with and should therefore not
yield to an unending series of further forms.

But now that we have exercised, we can see immediately that there
are two different predications the single form of words

The Large is large

could be used to make. It is important to Plato to maintain the pros
heauto predication. But we are now clear that that predication does
not claim that The Large itself is large in the same way that the orig-
inal group of large things is. It therefore does not force on us a new
group of large things whose display of a common feature requires us
to crank up our machinery again and produce a new form.

The example of Man may make this even clearer.

Man is man

and

Man has vertebrae

are ridiculous if we read them as being the same sort of assertion as

Socrates has vertebrae.

However,

Man has vertebrae

does express a truth that conveys part of the structure of the world,
namely that having vertebrae is part of what it is to be a man. Because
he takes them to express the real structure of the world, it will always
be important to Plato to maintain the predications pros heauto. But the
crucial point is to realize that he now has an interpretation of these
important sentences on which they make no claims about the forms'
exhibiting features. The Parmenides has now emerged as showing
conclusively that Plato does not suppose each property to do its job by
having the property that it is. Because his support of the self-predication
sentence does not require him to take The Man itself as an additional
member of the group that displays the feature common to men, and as



The Resolutions of the Difficulties 157

requiring a new form to explain the display of this new group, there
will be no regress. Plato's metaphysics can say good-bye to the Third
Man.

The Whole/Part Issue

Let us now consider whether participants get the whole or a part of a
form in which they participate. It is worth noting that while the elenc-
tic purpose of his encounter with Socrates causes Parmemdes to con-
centrate on the problems associated with each of these choices, there
is also a significant motivation realized in each. The immature Socra-
tes got into trouble with each of the two alternatives, which he con-
sidered to exhaust the possibilities and to be mutually exclusive. We
can in fact cater for both motivations while avoiding (trouble—so that
each alternative will be maintained in a way.

The motivation for saying each participant gets the whole of a form
is as follows. A fundamental reason for having forms is to give some
real content to the claim that certain individuals have something in
common. This is most clearly achieved if there is a single thing to
which all the relevant participants are related in the same way, sug-
gesting that perhaps the whole form should be related to each partici-
pant and not distinct parts of the form to distinct participants.

To get a feeling for the thought that each sensible composite should
get only a part of a form as its share, let us take an Anaxagorean
example. Suppose a certain ring and a certain bowl both to be golden.
If we now take The Gold to be the totality of (pure) gold in the world,
we can say that the ring and the bowl are each golden in virtue of
their having shares of The Gold. In this example we clearly want to
say that the share each gets is a part of The Gold, and certainly not
the whole. To put it another way, the ring accounts for only part of
the being of The Gold.

Let us now consider how someone who has exercised can treat each
option (attempting to preserve what is good in it without falling into
Socrates' difficulties). The first option considered in the text is that
each participant gets the whole of the form. The motivation in favor
of this is now honored by positing, in each ease in which several
individuals display a common feature, a single nature to which they
all conform. For example, if being just is having a soul in which each



158 Plato's Parmenides

part does its own, then this is explanatory of all just things (not some
part of it of one, another part of it of another). The worry associated
with this alternative was supposed to be that if the whole of the form
is in each of several individuals that are separate from each other, the
form would be separate from itself. Since the mere fact that we invoke
the whole nature in understanding the participants is no reason to con-
sider the whole form to be in each individual, this worry has been
outgrown.

Let us go on now to the option that each participant gets a proper
part of the form. The Sophist is well known to analyze, for example,

Theaetetus is sitting

to indicate that Sitting has being in relation to Theaetetus. (263a2 ff.)
Thus Theaetetus and I each account for part of the being of Sitting,
but of course precisely not by having discrete physical parts of it as
ingredients in our bodies. This will be the survival in Plato's view of
the Anaxagorean apportioning of parts of forms to participants.

It is more to the purpose now to consider whether Plato has out-
grown the problems connected with this option. In the first part of the
dialogue, Parmenides did not content himself with presenting a single
distressing consequence of the claim. Rather, he started by pointing
out that it makes the forms divisible, and then said (first) that they
were in that case not one, and then (at great length) derived further
absurdities from the dividing of the forms. Let us consider each of
these attacks in turn.

The mere fact that something is divisible or even has separable or
actually separate parts does not automatically mean it cannot be one
thing. The new scheme has the resources to claim that the form is not
in the position of (say) a ragbag whose contents have been scattered
throughout the world. Nothing continues to associate the various scraps
once they are scattered. However, the parts of the being of a form
represented by disparate participants are associated: they bear the marks
of their conformity with the single related nature.

Let us now turn to the (much lengthier) second type of objection
Parmenides makes to having the forms be divisible. He presents prob-
lems in handling the cases of The Large, The Equal, and The Small,
but we can continue to use The Large as a representative case (as I
did in chapter 1). The problem was supposed to be that it is unreason-
able to divide up The Large, give a participant one of these parts, and



then claim that the participant is large because of this part, which is
smaller than The Large itself. In order to understand why this was
supposed to be problematic, I supplied the thought that Socrates was
thinking of participation in an Anaxagorean way: he was thinking that
when something acquires a property, the property is transferred to the
participant by corning with its share of a form that itself has the prop-
erty. In the case of The Large, we saw that Socrates would approach
the situation by remarking that The Large is large, and that other things
can become large by getting a share of it. The difficult part then was
that the general scheme required him to say these shares that things
would get would make those things large by bringing their largeness
with them. Socrates did not know how to make this claim for them,
once it had been pointed out that they are smaller than The Large
itself. The fact that something is small seemed to him to rule out any
claim that it could be responsible for bringing largeness.

Here as in the case of the Third Man, the key to the situation is the
rejection of the superexemplification view of forms. This makes it clear
to us now that we should not suppose that properties are transferred to
participants by coming with shares of forms that themselves have the
property. Instead, we will now say

The Large is large pros heauto

and

Other things become large pros ta alla by their relation to it.

Most important, we will precisely not give any role here to

The Large is large pros ta alla.

A fortiori, the fact that an individual's share of the form is a small
share—that is, is small pros ta alla—is no kind of threat.

The "Greatest Difficulty"

The "greatest difficulty" now appears to be no difficulty at all; it is
like the Third Man in admitting a straightforward application of the
pros heauto/pros ta alla distinction. As I pointed out in chapter 1,
the difficulty takes its starting point from the conjunction of the claim
that since forms are kath'heauta they cannot be in us, with the obser-
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vation that forms associated with relations have their being in relation
to other forms and not in relation to the things around us, whereas the
things around us are related to other things around us and not to the
forms.

The easiest way to consider the difficulty is to return to the partic-
ular version of it I developed using the case of Arithmetic. In this
case, the claim about the pattern of relations yielded

Arithmetic knows The Numbers (and presumably not anything
around us)

and

The knowledge of this world knows numerous collections of ob-
jects around us (and presumably not The Numbers).

Then, since this world's knowledge did not know The Numbers, and
since we were obviously not Arithmetic itself, nor could we have it in
us, it followed that:

We do not know The Numbers.

A fortiori we could not be in a position to apply knowledge of The
Numbers in order to derive our knowledge of numerous collections of
objects around us. Moreover, by the claim about the pattern of rela-
tions, there could in principle be no such application of Arithmetic.
For by that claim, only we and the things around us, not Arithmetic,
could be related to sensible objects.

Let us proceed by collecting the responses that the gymnastic di-
alectic has enabled us to make to some of the statements that are cru-
cial in generating this result. Now is a good time to admit that

Arithmetic knows The Numbers

formerly had always a strange ring; we felt unsure what it meant,
perhaps a little embarrassed by it, and were accustomed to peoples'
hurrying it by with the thought that it is the sort of thing Plato pre-
sumably did believe. Now we have an interpretation on which it can
be asserted unproblematically, for we can say without embarrass-
ment

Arithmetic knows The Numbers pros heauto



and

It is not the case that Arithmetic knows the things around us pros
heauto.

Further, we can certainly say

It is not the case that our knowledge knows The Numbers pros
heauto

and

It is not the case that we know The Numbers pros heauto.

Plato would regard the first two of these four pros heauto statements
as being true in virtue of the fact that the correct account of Arithmetic
is that it is knowledge of The Numbers and not anything in terms of
things around us (in this sense Plato is indeed a Platonist). And the
last pair of assertions also holds: we and our knowledge are too partic-
ular to figure in the accounts grounding truths pros heauto.

We now come to the crucial point. As must be very familiar, none
of this gives us grounds for rejecting the ordinary truth:

We know The Numbers.

This last is of course true as a predication pros ta alla, and the pros
heauto claims we accept are not at all incompatible with it. Thus the
crucial inference that the difficulty needs to make at this point (to: we
do not know The Numbers) cannot now be made. Further, we can
now see that the mere fact that Arithmetic has its ousia in relation to
The Numbers is no reason for thinking that it can have no application
to the sensible world. Of course accounts of natures are in terms of
other natures; but this has no tendency to show that the structures of
those natures may not be explanatory of any particulars that indeed
exhibit them.

In chapter 1, 1 wrote that the stress in setting up this problem on
the claim that the forms have their ousia only in relation to (pros)
other forms, whereas we are what we are only in relation to other
sensible particulars, indicated that it would bear on the problem if it
became clear that there is a way in which sensible particulars are what
they are in relation to the forms. I trust it is evident that this has
happened. Forms do have their ousia in relation to forms—the nature
of Siblinghood is not given in terms of us. And we are of course the
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siblings of each other and not of The Sibling Itself. But when we now
consider more closely this claim that we are siblings of each other, we
have become able readily to pronounce that Plato will regard it as a
true predication pros ta alla. That means the most fully specified way
of putting it is:

We are siblings of each other pros The Sibling.

Thus, it can be true both that we are siblings of each other and not of
the form, and that we are what we are in relation to the form. As
chapter 3 has shown us, the relation in question to the form is simply
not the sibling relation. This is ultimately why the form is not com-
peting with our blood relatives: each has a distinct role of its own.

To generalize, Plato holds that we and the things around us do not
figure in truths pros heauto. Equally he recognizes that many relations
are like the sibling relation in relating sensible particulars only to other
sensible particulars. We now see that he can maintain all this and still
assert coherently that there is a way in which sensible particulars are
what they are in relation to forms—now that he is clear about the
distinct relations that ground predications pros heauto and pros ta alla.

Conclusion

We can now record answers to some of the issues raised in chapter 1
concerning the problems of the first part of the Parmenides. The fun-
damental question was that of Plato's attitude: did he know how to
respond to the difficulties and if so what course did he propose? A
related issue developed after study of the individual arguments. For
we saw that Plato's presentation of the difficulties by itself enabled us
to say neither that they all admitted a common treatment nor that each
one arose independently. Chapter 1 proposed that we should expect to
answer these questions only after study of the second part of the dia-
logue.

On the question of Plato's attitude, I pointed out that if the gymnas-
tic dialectic does contain advances relevant to the difficulties, we should
take their application to be Plato's response to the problems. I trust it
has by now become clear both that the exercise does have coherent
positive results and that their application to the problems of the im-
mature Socrates is fairly straightforward.
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On the lesser point of whether the problems admit a common treat-
ment, I think that they do. Without wanting to get bogged down in
false issues over exactly how to individuate mistakes, I think it is fair
to say this: simply by employing the pros heauto/pros ta alla distinc-
tion, we resolved the Third Man, the Greatest Difficulty, and the lengthy
second of the two objections to the "part" alternative from the Whole/
Part discussion. The difficulties associated with the "whole" alterna-
tive and the first objection to the "part" option were overcome by the
use of materials available to anyone with even a sketch of the sort of
metaphysical picture one needs to develop in connection with under-
standing the pros heauto/pros ta alla distinction. Thus there is a mean-
ingful sense in which achieving understanding of the distinction en-
ables an aspiring Platonist to handle the difficulties of the first part of
the dialogue.
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Epilogue

My project of understanding the key advance of the second part of the
Parmenides has already received its basic application: we have seen
that the notorious difficulties of the first part of the dialogue are no
threat for Platonists who have made the advance. However, some is-
sues that I raised in the course of my exposition still need to be con-
sidered, a process that will lead naturally to reflection on the philo-
sophical importance for Plato's development of the crucial episode on
which we have been concentrating.

Before discussing the individual difficulties with which Parmenides
confronted Socrates in the first part of the dialogue, I produced a list
of problem areas that interpreters generally recognized Socrates as
having. We should now consider the question of what has become of
these problems. Of course, it is true that since a Socrates equipped
with the pros heauto/pros la alla distinction will no longer fall into
the difficulties Parmenides posed, the list of problem areas no longer
needs attention lest we fall into those difficulties. Nevertheless, it is
desirable to return to consider the list: it did specify important respects
in which the immature Socrates fell short, and it is of interest to see
now to what extent the exercise of the Parmenides may have led to
progress. In fact, problem areas (4) through (7) have already been
taken care of in the course of chapter 9. So what we have to consider
now are (1) through (3): the issues of the extent of forms, of what
participation is, and of what sort of things foims are.

The issue of the extent of forms required no argument to demonstrate
Socrates' perplexity: he admitted it. Because there is no argument,
there is really nothing specific we can now attempt to sort out, but the
following speculation may not be wholly out of place. Perhaps Soc-
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rates' reluctance to accept forms of man, fire, and water and his re-
vulsion from those of hair, mud, and clay are due to the influence of
some sort of superexemplification picture. For of course, he wants his
forms to be glorious entities and would naturally feel this to be incom-
patible with being muddy. Yet the superexemplification view must take
the form, Mud, to be some supremely muddy thing.1 We could then
take Parmenides' remark that Socrates will come to accept forms of
all these things (and Plato's own positing in the Philebus |15a4-5] of
the forms Man and Ox) as indicating rejection of the superexemplifi-
cation view.

The second problem I identified was Socrates' lacking a definite, via-
ble understanding of participation. And I have mentioned repeatedly
that we had come upon something the immature Socrates would take
to be participation, but cautioned against our using that notion since it
was not yet understood. Let us now take the opportunity to attempt
some reconstruction. Of course we now reject outright Socrates' orig-
inal suggestions that participation is having a physical share, or is
resemblance. Indeed, it seems that the tendency of the Parmenides is
to recommend abandoning any monolithic notion of participation. This
will at least be true if Plato wishes to continue invoking participation
in the range of cases he has been accustomed to do, that is, if he
regards all true subject-predicate assertions as being ultimately grounded
in participations.

For most obviously, Plato has been accustomed to saying, for ex-
ample, that Aristides is just because he participates in Justice. But he
also says such things as that Justice participates in Virtue.2 In fact,
both usages occur in the second part of the Parmenides.' This indi-
cates that Plato retained the word "participation" and did want to
continue invoking it in the full range of cases. After all the work we
have been doing to study predication pros heauto and pros ta alla and
the relations grounding them, we see immediately that in the first kind
of case, participation amounts to the relation grounding predication
pros ta alla, and in the second to that grounding assertion pros heauto.
It may initially seem a disadvantage that we now are introducing a
rather more complicated notion of participation; on the other hand, the
treating of two importantly different relations as if they were one—
participation conceived monolithically—formerly created a great deal
of trouble.



166 Plato's Parmenides

We can also get information from the Parmenides on the traditional
question whether forms can participate- in other forms, or whether the
condition of participant is reserved for sensible particulars. We now
know that forms will not only participate in other forms, but will do
so in both ways (at least most forms, those that are not principles, will
do so). For example, The Cat participates in The Animal in one way,
and in The One in the other; that is, it is a species of Animal, and it
displays Unity. We will explore the implications of this rich pattern of
participations in the course of the next section, when we turn directly
to forms.

The third problem area for the immature Socrates was his incompatible
and unacceptable ideas about the sort of things forms are. We noted
before that these views were related to his views on participation; we
will see that the Parmenides seems to be recommending notions about
forms whose increased complexity answers to that in the version of
participation we have been discussing. Here too, I think the loss in
simplicity, while no recommendation in itself, was acceptable to Plato
since he realized that a simple notion of forms as something like su-
perexemplifiers was untenable. In fact, to construct a "New Theory
of Forms" is beyond the scope of the present work: I see the Parmen-
ides as inaugurating rather than preempting the program of the late
dialogues. So what 1 will say now about forms purposely holds back
from being a description of a complete theory Plato held dogmatically.
What I will do is try to pull together the indications that can be gleaned
from my study of the Parmenides, in order to see what suggestions
and constraints we can find for new thinking on forms.

One very obvious fact about the scheme we have found introduced
in the Parmenides is that it gives a central role to natures. Thus there
is an issue about what the status of these natures is to be. One clue
from chapter 8, which can be stated very briefly, is that there must be
a connection between forms and natures so close that a nature cannot
remain when the associated form is taken away. A straightforward
way of ensuring this would be to take natures to be in some way
components of forms. Reflection on the lessons of the Parmenides
taken by itself does not reveal, at least to me, whether Plato in fact
meant to take this, or some other option. I hope that future study,
perhaps of the Philebus, will provide further guidance on this issue.

The new development in thinking about forms that emerges most
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strongly from my study is of course that they must be such as to have
two kinds of truths about them: those pros heauto and those pros ta
alla. It will in fact serve to expand our viewpoint if we now consider
some implications of this basic fact. Let us start by taking some ex-
amples. When we consider Justice pros heauto, we will be giving an
account of what it is to be just; when we turn to consider it pros ta
alla we will find that it is one (one form) and many (a whole of many
conceptual parts) and so on. The results of our own dialogue have
already shown us that when we consider results for The One pros ta
alla we find that it also is both one and many; we can easily anticipate
that The Many too is both one and many pros ta alla. That is (to make
a point which was raised preliminarily in chapter 5) we can now ob-
serve a marked change in Plato's pattern of assertions. For in the middle
dialogues, their figuring as subject terms in truths of the form

A is B and A is not B

seemed to be characteristic of sensible particulars—and in virtue of
this they were said to "roll around between being and not being";
forms on the other hand were whatever they were purely and without
qualification, that is, in such a way as not to bear the opposites or
contradictories of their predicates.

The circumstance that sensible particulars rolled about between being
and not being while forms did not was, in the Republic, the basis of
the metaphysical and epistemic priority of forms. What both is and is
not was derived from and dependent on what is. (This view is echoed
in the first part of the Parmenides, at 128e6 ff.) And the ontological
categories were paralleled by the types of cognition. Knowledge was
said to be set over what is, and opinion over what is and is not. Thus
forms only could be objects of knowledge, whereas sensible particu-
lars were the objects of opinion. There even seemed to be some dif-
ference in the appeal to us of the two kinds of things: in the Sympo-
sium, its immunity from rolling about seemed to be the source of the
superior attraction of The Beautiful as compared with all other beau-
tiful things. In general the prominence of this distinction between forms
and sensible particulars in the middle dialogues is familiar.4 It is thus
no small thing for Plato now to produce results according to which
forms roll around too—and the Parmenides is designed so as to high-
light such results: its second section of gymnastic dialectic and the
projected second sections of all such exercises consist solely in results
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of the rolling-around type. As the examples we have considered show,
these are not necessarily restricted to being of the form

The F is G and The F is not G

but can even include some of the form

The F is F and The F is not F.

Let us consider now the philosophical significance of this new pattern
of assertions.

We can see Plato as having an enduring interest in marking off a
certain class of privileged truths, because of his belief that what is
really F and cannot be not F is prior to what is both F and not F.
Clearly, since sensible particulars do not in general display their fea-
tures in a stable, pure, and unconfused way, observations on their
displays cannot amount to the privileged truths in question. If we make
the assumption that there are some extra individuals that are not sen-
sible and that have the desired properties without their contradictories,
we get a picture that indeed yields the hoped-for class of privileged
truths. The privileged class is simply the class of truths about these
fancy new individuals. However, the wish to deny that these special
individuals bear predicates opposite or contradictory to their epony-
mous ones—for example, that The Many can be one—creates prob-
lems very quickly. It comes into conflict with the thought that if The
Many is going to be a form it will have to be one, and with the idea
that since the forms should be stable and tranquil, Motion, like the
others, ought to be at rest; it seems easy to think of more such prob-
lems. In fact, to believe in special individuals of this kind is to be
what 1 called in chapter 9 a " 'Platonist.' " And we have seen from
our study of the first part of the dialogue how aware Plato was of the
dangers of that.

If Plato saw that a distinction between forms and sensible particulars
based on their pattern of displaying features was not viable, could he
develop another method of marking off his class of privileged truths?
Our study of the Parmenides shows that he did: the privileged truths
are the truths pros heauto. These indeed articulate structures that are
explanatory of the world. And clearly, this class of truths satisfies the
basic condition of not containing pairs of the form:
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The F is G and The F is not G.

This is because G either appears above F in the (unique correct) tree
showing F, or it does not. Or to put it the other way: G either appears
or does not appear in the account of what it is to be an F.5

We can easily appreciate the advantages that clear realization that
pros heauto truths are going to be the privileged class (instead of those
about some population of superexemplifiers) had for Plato. First of all,
the realization allows forms to have all the properties they ought to
without any threat to the unqualified way in which the privileged truths
must hold. The circumstance that

The Cat is identical (sc. with itself)

and

The Cat is not identical (sc. with The Dog)

does not threaten our understanding of what it is to be identical, or of
what it is to be a cat. That is given by the pros heauto truths revealing
the genus-species structures. In general, since we know that the truth
conditions for an assertion pros heauto are distinct from those for an
assertion pros ta alla that may be made by the same form of words,
the holding of a "rolling-around" result pros ta alla will never imply
rolling around in the class of the pros heauto.

The new way of picking out privileged truths has some welcome
side results. For one thing, it removes one of the most counterintuitive
consequences the epistemology of the Republic seemed to have: namely,
that one could not make a transition from opinion to knowledge con-
cerning the same object (since only forms were objects of knowledge,
and only sensible particulars were objects of opinion). In the scheme
of the Parmenides, one can start with possession of the less funda-
mental (pros ta alla) type of truth about a form and go on to obtain
the more fundamental (pros heauto) type. Someone making that tran-
sition would be going from common awareness about the displays of
and by the property in question to possession of the account of the
property itself. To take an example, everyday beliefs that certain acts
or people are just come under the pros ta alla truths about Justice; so
do such observations as that Justice is different from Law-Abiding-
ness. Pros ta alla truths like these can plausibly be claimed to be what
one starts with. Moreover, someone who goes beyond this to realize
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that Justice is psychic harmony—its account according to Plato—would
clearly have achieved an increase in understanding. But this has not
involved any radical change in topic: the topic is always the same
form.

In addition, the new scheme rescues sensible particulars from the
extreme disfavor into which "Platonism" would have thrust them. For
stress on the fact that they display properties in a confused and impure
manner together with the supposition that other entities manage to dis-
play properties purely naturally gives rise to an impression that the
way in which sensible particulars have their properties is importantly
second-rate. However, the scheme of the Parmenides encourages no
such attitude. It is true of all individuals, both forms and sensible
particulars, that the truths about them pros ta alla include the rolling-
around type. Thus sensible particulars taken as exhibiters of properties
are not at all inferior to forms. But there is still a difference between
the two, and it is in terms of this difference that the new scheme will
express the ontological dependence of sensible particulars on forms.
That is, the more basic status of forms manifests itself in the fact that
only they, and not sensible particulars, figure in the fundamental truths,
those pros heauto.

Throughout my study I have been careful to put things in terms of a
contrast between the view Plato developed in the Parmenides and an-
other kind of view that is rejected in that dialogue; I have avoided
commitment on whether a view of this other kind was formerly Plato's
own.6 This is because I do not wish to enter the lists either of those
who seek to show that at the time of writing the middle dialogues
Plato was what I have been calling a " 'Platonist,' " or of their op-
ponents, who would demonstrate that he was not. That said, it seems
fitting to conclude my study with some consideration of what it has to
contribute to the story of Plato's development.

Clearly, it adds to a tendency that has been growing in recent de-
cades to abandon a story that was once standard. That story told of a
rather unhappy career. Plato was meant to have started writing with a
gracious compliment to his master,7 the early or "Socratic" dialogues.
The high literary achievement of the middle-period works was sup-
posed to coincide with a philosophical high point: a heady and confi-
dent time of glorious dogmatism. This story then has it that, after a
major crisis in which he himself attacked and actually destroyed the
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theory that was his masterpiece, Plato spent his last years in extensive
critical activity. His now-failing literary powers produced the late dia-
logues as a record of this barren final period.

The Parmenides as a record of hopeless confusion figures crucially
in this story of an unhappy career, representing as it is supposed to do
Plato's sense of the unviability of Platonism, and so leaving no pos-
sible development the late dialogues could hope to achieve. Appreci-
ation of our dialogue as making real progress on such basic points as
to enable Plato clearly to answer the famous criticisms takes away the
turning point crucial to the story. My interpretation of the Parmenides
as developing rather than destroying Plato's program thus coheres very
well with recent work on the late dialogues that has been finding pos-
itive and deep developments in them (usually by sustained attention to
the arguments of an individual text). We are now in a position to tell
a more satisfying kind of story. Instead of seeing the middle dialogues
as a perfected edifice that the late works then tear down, we can think
of the masterpieces of the middle period as showing the need for work
that the difficult final dialogues in fact take on.

A version of the new story that appeals to me is as follows. In the
early dialogues Plato showed, following Socrates, that people who might
have been expected to have knowledge on various matters turned out
not to. They were revealed in this condition in a series of elenctic
confrontations, by being unable to sustain discussion on the subjects
of their supposed expertise without falling into contradiction. The middle
works then presented Plato's own theories of these matters, including
justice, love, the soul, and rhetoric. These theories rested on a meta-
physical sketch, and in effect Plato claimed that the failures of others
resulted from their ignorance of metaphysics.

But the extreme brevity of the passages devoted to metaphysics in
the middle dialogues indicates that laying down dogmatically the ten-
ets of a mature theory is not their main task. Thus I regard these
passages as indicating the motivations and outlines of views that it is
not their purpose fully to develop. Indeed, I believe these passages
underdetermine the "theory" to be attributed to their author. It can
come as a surprise on rereading these passages to see how much more
specific are the doctrines on sensible particulars to which Plato com-
mits himself than are those on forms. We have here one of the most
effective uses of Plato's chiaroscuro8 technique: he makes the main
point he needs in context while leaving many difficult issues about
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forms in the shadows. Thus the language of the middle dialogues has
some tendency to suggest—but is not sufficient to demonstrate—that
Plato was a "Platonist." And so, as soon as we follow his advice to
start taking forms seriously, we find ourselves asking such questions
as whether they are superexemplifiers, what participation is, and so
on.

I believe that Plato composed the first part of the Parmenides in
order to bring his middle-period description of forms into the spot-
light, and so to exhibit where it was lacking. The dialogue as a whole
shows that he himself had turned his attention to the development of
the views that were formerly sketched, treating them at a new level of
sophistication and detail. The work of the Parmenides does not com-
plete any theory, but it achieves major success in setting one up. We
can look to the other late dialogues for the further development of
Plato's program.



NOTES

Chapter 1

1. By "the second part of the dialogue" I mean from 137c4 to the end.
(My citations follow the line numbering of Burnet's Oxford Classical Text,
despite the improvements carried out in the Bude edition of Dies, since Bur-
net's seems to me to be the edition most widely available. When matters of
editing are relevant to our inquiry, I will be providing pertinent information.)

2. Surveys of the secondary literature on the Parmenides can be found in
the following studies: F. M. Cornford, Plato and Parmenides; R. E. Allen,
Plato's Parmenides; and Mitchell Miller, Jr., Plato's Parmenides.

3. Tht. 183e5-184al;Soph. 217c4-7.
4. While authors I group together here as following a single pattern all

agree that the arguments they discuss are, so to speak, trying to follow the
reductio-strategy, there is important disagreement among them on the question
whether Plato knew what the trouble was, or whether he remained unable to
see this and even unable to formulate his argument correctly. But I group them
together because Gregory Vlastos (the leading exponent of the latter opinion)
takes for granted that we should approach (an argument from) the passage by
making an explicit and formal reconstruction of the argument, and by diag-
nosing the trouble. The papers of Vlastos on this subject are cited in n. 15.

5. Other writers (including K. Sayre, from whose treatment in Plato's Late
Ontology I have learned the most, as well as R. E. Allen and M. Miller,
whose works are cited in n. 2), have already begun to argue against this
approach. But the prestige of the authors who followed the pattern just de-
scribed, and the inclusion of their papers in influential and widely available
collections, make the pattern one that is still dominant. Partly for this reason,
and partly because my detailed views are different from those of other authors,
I will go on to offer my own discussion.

6. I do not mean to suggest that those who have worked on the first part of
the dialogue in isolation would explicitly endorse the claim that it can be fully
understood without reference to the second part of the dialogue. They may
well have been proceeding on the sensible plan of starting by getting clear on
what was most manageable. But this still leaves their work open to the charge
that their approach is inappropriate. Moreover, whether or not the authors of
these papers believed that approaching these arguments in isolation was the
ideal way to handle Plato's text, their articles have had the effect of leading
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many readers to suppose that it is—since it is the procedure of so much influ-
ential work.

7. The idea that Plato meant the exercise to help just by providing an oc-
casion to develop one's ability to deal with fallacious arguments is implausi-
ble: why should he bother to produce a text of some thirty pages when a vast
body of fallacious arguments was already in existence? He must then have
thought that something about these particular arguments was specially relevant
to the famous difficulties.

8. T. Irwin's discussion in Plato's Moral Theory has played a major role
in the controversy. (But perhaps unfortunately for present purposes, it is scat-
tered throughout the book.) An important recent pair of contributions is the
exchange between G. Vlastos and R. Kraut in Oxford Studies in Ancient Phi-
losophy, vol. 1.

9. The phrase occurs on page 254 in "The Third Man Argument in the
'Parmenides,' " as reprinted in Studies in Plato's Metaphysics.

10. I do not wish to take a stand on what Plato's private views were during
the middle period; I attribute insufficient development only to the views as
they appear in the dialogues of that time. I do not know how to decide be-
tween the positions (i) that Plato's own views were no more developed, and
(ii) that Plato had adequate views whose exposition he considered out of place
given the subject matter and purpose of the works in question.

11. Here and in what follows, I do not mean by calling a certain view about
what participation is "Anaxagorean" that Anaxagoras was the only person to
hold the view, or even that he originated it. I use his name merely because
his use of the view is most familiar to us, and most accessible.

12. For discussions of Anaxagoras's physical theory in connection with Plato,
see J. Brentlinger, "Incomplete Predicates and the Two-World Theory of the
Phaedo," Phronesis (1972) and D. J. Furley, "Anaxagoras in Response to
Parmenides," Canadian Journal of Philosophy (1976) Suppl.

13. This move will be familiar to readers of Plato's dialogues, so I will not
explicate it.

14. See Alexander of Aphrodisias, in Metaphysica 84.21ff.
15. In Gregory Vlastos, "The Third Man Argument in the Parmenides,"

Philosophical Review (1954). Other notable contributions are those of W. Sel-
lars, "Vlastos and 'The Third Man,' " Philosophical Review (1955); P. T.
Geach, "The Third Man Again," Philosophical Review (1956); Colin Strang,
"Plato and the Third Man," Proceedings of the Aristotelian Society (1963);
and Vlastos again, "Plato's 'Third Man' Argument (parm. 132A1-B2): Text
and Logic," Philosophical Quarterly (1969), which has a useful bibliography
of articles published on the subject between 1955 and 1972.

16. This makes the appropriateness of referring to Plato's argument as the
"Third Man" questionable. But to depart from what has become an estab-
lished practice this late in the day would create more confusion than it is
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worth. In any case, any differences there may be between the cases of The
Man and The Large will not be relevant to our discussion.

17. I take the content of this paragraph from a seminar of Michael Frede's
at Princeton.

18. Kenneth Sayre suggests this in Plato's Late Ontology, pp 34—36.
19. The second of these general results is not meant to follow from the

first. Rather, they correspond to the two results I generated in the case of
Arithmetic (that we do not know The Numbers, and that Arithmetic has no
application to the sensible world). Plato states the first of the general results
as a conclusion at 134bll-c2, the second at 134dl 1-el.

20. My schematic discussion of kinds of interpretation is meant to help
orient readers by locating my project. It cannot of course present the particular
motivations and detailed views of specific authors, or serve as an adequate
basis for the full assessment of their views.

21. To be extremely precise, we find almost no such expressions. In the
last few lines of the first section of the dialectical exercise, the interlocutor
does show increasing reluctance to accept the conclusions presented to him.
But these lines are an unusual case, and the conclusions in question seem to
be included in general summaries the interlocutor accepts later (160b2-4 and
166c2-5). In any case rejecting these few results will of course not be enough
for rejectionists, and the text contains no declaration of what makes these
results unacceptable, which could guide us in going on to reject results from
other sections.

22. One brand of rejectionism, that of Ryle (in "Plato's Parmenides," Mind
[1939]) is immune to difficulties three and four. On this view, it is the hy-
potheses themselves that are unacceptable, and their leading to systematically
contradictory results is what shows it. But Rylean rejectionism suffers from
enough of the other difficulties to be implausible, and as far as I know has no
longer any adherents.

23. In his important paper on the Parmenides, unfortunately rather mislead-
ingly named "Notes on Ryle's Plato," in Ryle, ed. O. P. Wood and G. Pitcher.

24. The most tempting reading is that "Plato realised . . . that antinomies
necessarily arise from the attempt to make any concept whatsoever ... a
subject of attributes" ("Plato's 'Parmenides,' "p. 117 as reprinted in Studies
in Plato's Metaphysics, ed. R. E. Allen). Ryle himself resisted this particular
temptation.

25. I. M. Crombie in An Examination of Plato's Doctrines, vol. 2, p. 339.
Similar positions are those of J. M. Moravscik (in terms of "metaphysical
atoms", in "Forms and Dialectic in the Second Half of the Parmenides," in
Language and Logos, ed. M. Schofield and M. Nussbaum) and P. K. Curd
(in terms of forms as absolute unities which can each be called by only one
name, in "Some Problems of Unity in the First Hypothesis of the Parmen-
ides," Southern Journal of Philosophy (1989)).
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26. "I suggest that the One stands in for all the Forms," in "Some Prob-
lems," p. 348.

27. For example, those of Cornford, Plato and Parmenides, and of Sayre,
Plato's Late Ontology.

28. This will emerge from our study of Parmenides' methodological re-
marks, in chapter 2. It is also implied by the talk of returning once again to
the hypothesis (142bl-2) and, in the case of the negative hypothesis, by the
talk of going once again back to the start (165e2).

Chapter 2

1. Indeed, Cornford did follow Wundt. But since there has been no change
in the editions people use, by now Wundt's conjecture is virtually forgotten.

2. The machinery creaks here as in the actual exercise, because of tension
between faithful characterization of what the Eleatics were doing and fictive
presentation of treatment of The Many and The One as research into forms.

3. B. Jowett, trans., The Dialogues of Plato, 3rd ed., vol. 4, p. 57.
4. This point is unaffected by the circumstance that one's original hypoth-

esis itself may have been of the form "A is not." Then its negation would be
"A is," and this negation of the original hypothesis is what Reading la fails
to prescribe.

5. I will not bore readers further with a discussion of all the other readings
compatible with this change in punctuation. The discussion of the first group
of interpretations will have made it possible for anyone who might be inter-
ested to see why I prefer the reading I do.

6. I am grateful to David Furley for pointing out to me that, given 135e5-
6, hotioun allo pathos paschontos here covers, for example, being unlike just
as well as being like.

7. The exact order of the sections I have listed here as V through VIII is
underdetermined by the text, which specifies deriving results "for The One
and The Many in relation to themselves and in relation to each other."

8. There is in fact some controversy over the number of sections of argu-
ment that should be recognized. The two possibilities are eight or nine. I will
be proceeding temporarily on the assumption that there are indeed eight. I will
make clear (in chapter 6, when we come to its place in the exercise) what
status I assign to the passage (155e4—157b5) that some take as an extra sec-
tion.

9. Thus we should translate 136b6-c5 as follows. "And in a word, con-
cerning whatever you hypothesize as being or as not being or as suffering any
other affection, you must examine the consequences in relation to itself and
in relation to each one of the others, whichever you pick out, and in relation
to more and in relation to all in the same way, and <you must examine the
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consequences for> the others in turn in relation to themselves and in relation
to another whichever you choose, (all of this) if what you hypothesized is the
case, and also if it is not, if you are going to discern the truth accurately,
having exercised completely." (I take it that the spelling out at 136cl~2: pros
hen hekaston ton allon . . . kai pros pleid kai pros sumpanta hosautos simply
results from being specific about what falls under: in relation to the others.)

10. Because of the location of the dialectic within the program of Platonist
metaphysics, and Parmenides' statement that one should take as subjects things
"which are specially apprehended by discourse and can be regarded as Forms"
(135e2-4, translated by Cornford), it is right to take "The One" to be a
Platonic form rather than the single being investigated by the historical Par-
menides.

11. R. E. Allen, Plato's Parmenides, p. 15 and pp. 182-83; Richard Ro-
binson, Plato's Earlier Dialectic, pp. 245-46.

12. I suppose it could be claimed to mean: ... if it is not The One . . .
But since I am not aware of anyone's supporting this reading, and since it
does not fit the arguments of the section at all, I will not complicate matters
by discussing this possibility further.

13. All the ambiguous formulations are at least compatible with this.
14. It is of course extremely common for Greek sentences to leave "is" to

be understood, and both candidate translations of this phrase supply it.
15. Platans Parmenides, fn. 1, p. 6; Cornford, Plato and Parmenides, p.

108.
16. There is still the minor infelicity that Parmenides says he is starting

from his hypothesis of The One. But we need not remove this: it is part of
the creaking of the machinery that is inevitable given (what cannot be doubted)
that Plato presents a character who has some of the traits of the historical
Eleatic but is also a researcher into Platonic forms.

Chapter 3

1. K. Sayre deserves credit for drawing attention to the fact that the quali-
fications have an important role in generating sections of argument (first in
"Plato's Parmenides: Why the Eight Hypotheses are Not Contradictory,"
Phronesis (1978) and then in Plato's Late Ontology. What he does not do
successfully, in my opinion, is develop an understanding of the force of the
qualifications. Thus he produces a combination of multisubjectism and rejec-
tionism.

2. There is in fact a great contrast between the language of the method-
ological advice and the summaries of the results of the dialectic on the one
hand, and that of the actual arguments on the other. While the in-relation-to
qualifications occur very prominently in the former, Plato uses them extremely
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sparingly in the latter. I can only suppose this to be part of his program of
making us work actively, with written work providing at most an occasion for
thought.

3. As noted earlier, there is some controversy over whether we should rec-
ognize eight or nine sections. I will be proceeding on the assumption that there
are indeed only eight coordinate sections, and will show when I come to its
place in the text what status I accord to the passage some take as an additional
section.

4. There is a textual problem here. When we come to this passage, I will
be arguing in favor of adopting Heindorf's conjecture. For the moment I have
simply adopted it. But the occurrence of the pros phrases is not in doubt, in
any case.

5. See for example H. W. Smyth, Greek Grammar and Liddell, Scott, and
Jones (LSJ).

6. 1 specify and discuss the "canonical list of predicates" in chapter 6.
7. I will turn to such application in chapters 9 and 10.
8. 102alO-103a2. This language of the Phaedo is echoed in the first part

of the Parmenides (130b3 ff.).
9. The idea is that Plato and Aristotle will consider as ousia whatever turns

out to have a certain functional role. This is why Aristotle considers himself,
Plato, and various Presocratics as all making rival identifications of ousia. (I
take this point from Michael Frede's graduate seminar on Metaphysics Z at
Princeton.)

10. These will turn out not to be the only cases; but they are the central
ones, and the other cases will be in a certain way derivative from these. I will
treat this issue at the beginning of chapter 5.

11. I in fact believe that no individual is identical with any nature; but this
will depend on the development of some complicated views that will not occur
until later.

12. Plato and Parmenides, pp. 123-24.
13. Cornford himself will ultimately reject this subject.
14. I base this example on the discussion in Gosling's commentary, Plato

"Philebus," p. 156 ff.). Obviously it sketches the tree in question only par-
tially.

15. The kinds of the late dialogues are forms. The play in the use of eidos
that allows it to be used for both makes this identification natural in Greek in
a way that is less evident in English translation.

16. My use of "A is B" never carried commitment to the necessary ap-
pearance of the word "is."

17. Indeed, assuming (as is generally done) that Plato believed division not
to proceed so far as to yield Callias, nothing can be correctly predicated pros
heauto of Callias.

18. On the Sophist, see Michael Frede's Pradikation und Existenzaussage.
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19. It also resolves a puzzlement I used to feel about the Sophist: why Plato
relied on the distinction between the kath' hauto and pros allo uses of "is"
not only without explaining it, but without even drawing our attention to its
importance. It now seems to me that he felt he could do this because of the
fanfare he gave the distinction when he introduced it in the Parmenides.

Chapter 4

1. "Good" in this context means valid, sound, from an unambiguous hy-
pothesis, and instructive.

2. Here and in what follows, 1 will use Cornford's view as representative
of the multiple-subject interpretation, even though his ultimate rejection of the
subject of this first section of arguments makes his interpretation of the mixed
type and prevents it from being typical of multiple-subject efforts. I have
chosen his comments for discussion because his book is widely available and
still widely consulted, because he states very clearly what his views are, and,
most important, because the entirety of his commentary is extant.

3. Plato and Parmenides, pp. 116-17
4. Plato and Parmenides, p. 114
5. Cornford here seems to have imported the weaknesses in his interpreta-

tion of the historical Parmenides into his interpretation of Plato's work.
6. By this point decision over what to capitalize and what not has become

difficult. But it also doesn't matter much, since the contrast in question cor-
responds to nothing in Plato's Greek.

7. Plato and Parmenides, pp. 120-21.
8. Actually these considerations leave a gap in proving that The One is not

in motion pros heauto: The One could still be in motion pros heauto in virtue
of the identity of the two natures Unity and Motion. But their nonidentity is
so obvious that the gap does not seem particularly dangerous.

9. At this point something odd about the strategy of the passage as I expli-
cated it emerges. If we are going from the outset on the assumption that The
One will only be the same pros heauto if the natures in question are identi-
cal—that is, that it is implausible to consider One a species of Same—then
we are going on an assumption that already includes rejection of the claim
that The One is the same as itself pros heauto. It seems to me that the follow-
ing considerations bear on this, (i) The defeat of the identity between the
natures of The One and The Same is the interesting result really, and it allows
Plato to demonstrate an important procedure (the counterexample method of
defeating proposed identities). But (ii) casting the passage so that the final
result is "The One is not the same as itself" (a) makes a better complement
to the preceding result that it is not other than another, and (b) is more para-
doxical at first blush. Thus the arrangement of the passage as a whole is suited
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to the complex purpose of the dialectical display. Its initial air of paradox
challenges us to work to find out what is going on; and once we understand
the project, its central portion displays an important procedure to yield a non-
trivial result.

10. This thought may seem anachronistic in connection with Plato. But
129c4—d2 indicates that he did associate speaking of something as one with
completion specifying one what.

11. Cf. Jowett, Dialogues of Plato: . . . likeness is sameness of affec-
tions.

12. It is important not to be carelessly misled by the occurrence of the word
peponthe into thinking we are talking about features of The One and not its
nature. Peponthe here as I take it rather has the function of saying: if this
happened to The One . . .

13. But not because every Aristotelian individual has at most one Aristo-
telian essence! It is, rather, because our scheme associates one nature with
each form.

14. I am not sure whether this applies to the final lines of the section,
roughly 14 le ff., but the increasing uncertainty and rejection of conclusions
by the interlocutor set these lines apart from the rest in any case.

Chapter 5

1. Commentators are not agreed on the question whether this One is the
same as the subject of the first section of arguments, or a new subject. But
this does not affect the broad agreement on the kind of results we have here:
results about what features the section's subject has.

2. See for example Burnet ap. Cornford, Plato and Parmenides, p. 153 n.
1, and J. M. Moravcsik, "Forms and Dialectic in the Second Half of the
Parmenides," esp. p. 143.

3. I do not mean that they do not reject middle-period Platonism as a philo-
sophical position, but only that they do not use "rejectionism" as the basis of
their interpretation of Plato's middle dialogues.

4. Or, perhaps, the passages pointed out that accounts of qualities like Beauty
and Justice in terms of sensible qualities applied also to cases that are in fact
ugly and unjust.

5. I now find that my view of this passage is in substantial agreement with
that of P. Curd in "Parmenides 142b5-144e7: The 'Unity is Many' Argu-
ments," Southern Journal of Philosophy (1990). I retain my own discussion
because of the instructive way it connects with my larger interpretation.

6. Of course, (6) is not grounded by facts only about the display of Justice;
its grounding must include facts in which entities unnamed in (6) display Health.
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7. This statement only applies to the kinds of facts (those involving dis-
playing) that back assertions pros ta alla.

8. Plato's Late Ontology, pp. 54ff.
9. I take to elachiston adverbially with Jowett, Cornford, Dies, and Curd.
10. In translating this and the preceding demonstration, 1 follow Cornford

in sometimes using "Unity" to translate to hen when it produces more natural
English than rigid adherence to the translation "The One."

11. In fact one might question whether there is such a thing as M-ness here;
but even if there is, the parts a, b, c . . .do not display it.

12. Plato is generally agreed to take this principle as covering opposites in
a broad sense that includes what I have been calling contradictories as well as
what I have been calling opposites. The principle is stated and illustrated with
examples at 436b8-437a2.

13. Presumably another treatment along the lines of our present one—dis-
cussing relevant qualifications—would explain how "The One is older than
the others" and "The One is younger than the others" can both have been
established.

14. Another source of qualifications relevant to the test could be the iden-
tity of the others (see previous note). But since our present passage draws no
attention to this, I will not discuss it further.

15. The translation is that of Jowett, Dialogues of Plato, except that I have
capitalized ' 'The One'' to preserve consistency with my exposition.

Chapter 6

1. At least, this is the mainstream Neoplatonist view.
2. So Cornford writes (Plato and Parmenides, p. 194) that 155e4-157b5

"has no claim to the status, which many assign to it, of a ninth independent
Hypothesis. That would destroy the symmetry of the whole set of Hy-
potheses."

3. For convenience, I have numbered only the eight sections that are defi-
nitely coordinate sections.

4. This was not discussed as a separate topic in the first hypothesis, but the
issue of touching figures in 138a2 ff.

5. "Tithenai ta phainomena," in Aristote et les problemes de methods, ed.
S. Mansion, p. 97; discussion of the group then continues for pages.

6. Miller, Plato's Parmenides, p. 116. Cornford makes a similar sugges-
tion in Plato and Parmenides, p. 195.

7. This appears on pp. 4—5, T. Irwin, "Plato's Heracleiteanism," Philo-
sophical Quarterly (1977).

P
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Chapter 7

1. At this point there is a switch in singular and plural forms induced by
the fact that we have moved on to get results for the others. Since the others
are plural while The One (i.e. what is other than the others) is singular, we
now have "in relation to themselves," and "in relation to the other."

2. Cornford Plato and Parmenides, pp. 204-13; Sayre, Plato's Late On-
tology, pp. 63-67; Allen, Plato's Parmenides, pp. 268-73. As usual there is
variation on many points, including the identity of The One and the others.
Nevertheless, the basic understanding of the way the section proceeds seems
to me substantially the same.

3. Allen (Plato's Parmenides) considers the linguistic similarity to the Phi-
lebus superficial only; the others believe it reflects doctrinal continuity. Sayre
(Plato's Late Ontology) takes up the Philebus and continues his discussion of
Aristotle's reports in his central chaps. 2 and 3; the others make all their
remarks in their discussions of our text, cited in the preceding note.

4. This step is, I think, the only part of the argument about which there is
some variation in scholarly opinion. I prefer the version I give here, because
it avoids fallacy.

5. "Ordinary" uses of eidos are frequent. To take only a scattering of those
appearing in the Republic: 439e2, 475b5, 510d5, 559e6, 572a6, 590c4, 618a8.
But the Republic also uses eidos to stand specially for Platonic forms, e.g., at
476a5, 510b8, 511cl, 511c2, 596a6, 597a2, 597c8. Notice that some pas-
sages—notably the comparison of philosophers and lovers of spectacle, and
the Divided Line—contain both uses.

6. Plato uses kath' heauto in this way, to isolate one member of a collec-
tion, in the Parmenides at 158al-3.

Chapter 8

1. The narrower use of "principle" to refer only to propositions is of course
a special case of the wider use basic in antiquity.

2. 161a6-M and 161c7-dl
3. At least it works for those who would grant the requisite claims in the

philosophy of language.

Chapter 9

1. At least the feat seems impossible in many cases. For Largeness it will
be problematic. But examples can be multiplied. To take another, this "the-
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ory" seems committed to taking Manyness as the single (!) most multitudi-
nous thing.

Chapter 10

1. W. G. Runciman makes a similar point on p. 154 of "Plato's Parmen-
ides," reprinted in Studies in Plato's Metaphyics, ed. R. E. Allen.

2. I am grateful to Sally Haslanger, John Cooper, and David Furley for
pointing this out to me.

3. Because examples are so numerous, I choose four at random. The lan-
guage of participation occurs in connection with pros heauto cases at 137el
and 140c5; in connection with those pros ta alla at 144a7-9 and 158b6-9.

4. Those to whom it is not yet familiar might start with the final six Ste-
phanus pages of Republic V, together with the stretch of text devoted to The
Sun, The Line, and The Cave, that is from roughly 506d to 518b.

5. The occurrences of "or" in this and the preceding sentence are meant
to be read in the exclusive sense.

6. I have committed myself to an uncontroversial observation on the char-
acteristic pattern of Plato's assertions in the middle dialogues, but have tried
to avoid commitment on whether or not he subscribed to the totality of the
view I have been calling " 'Platonism.' "

7. I owe this phrase to Richard McKim.
8. I borrow this charming phrase from Vlastos, p. 107 in "Reasons and

Causes in the Phaedo," as reprinted in Platonic Studies.
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moment of, 126-29

Chiaroscuro technique, Plato's, 171
Collection and division, 67-70. See also

Genus-species trees
Consequent of schema, qualifications

added to, 65
Contradictions

dialectic's results seem systematically
to produce, 19

do not, after all, obtain between results
of first two sections, 77-79

seen by second main type of

interpretation as merely apparent,
23-26

Cooper, John, 183 n. 2
Cornford, F. M., 24-25, 44, 64-65, 78,

80-81, 84-85, 127, 132, 143, 173
n. 2, 176 n. 1, 176 n. 27, 177 n.
15, 178 n. 13, 179 n. 2, 182 n. 2

Creaking of machinery (in portraying
Eleatics), 176 n. 2, 177 n. 16

Crombie, I. M., 175 n. 25
Curd, P. K., 23, 175 n. 25, 176 n. 26,

180 n. 5

Day model, 14
Demosthenes, 52
Development, Plato's, 170-72. See also

Forms; Participation; Privileged
truths, Plato's interest in marking
off; Socrates

Parmenides as representing crucial
moment in, 3, 162-63

Dialectical exercise, 19
actual departures from general ordering

of, 133, 145-47
eight essential number of sections of,

117-24
minor variation in descriptions'

ordering of, 132
overall grouping within, 132
structure of, 30-38
unexplained qualifications cause

opacity in description of, 20, 45, 46
Dies, A., 29, 32, 35, 38, 143, 173 n. 1

Eidos, Plato's use of, 135, 178 n. 15,
182 n. 5

Essential/accidental distinction, 72
Euthyphro, genus-species trees in, 69-70

189
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Features, 60-63. See also Predication
pros ta alla; Properties

First part of dialogue. See also Socrates
introductory purpose of, 9
not to be studied in isolation, 3—4, 5—

11
preliminary discussion of problems of,

11-19
resolution of problems of, 153-63,

164-68
second part of dialogue's relation to,

153, 162-63
Forms

basic status of, 170
extent of, 11, 13, 164-65
incompatible suggestions by Socrates

about, 11
as irrelevant to our world, 12. See also

Greatest Difficulty
new views on, 153-72
as paradigms, 17
participate in other forms, 166
and superinstantiation, 153-72
as thoughts, 17

Frede, Michael, 175 n. 17, 178 n. 9, 179
n. 18

Furley, D. J., 174 n. 12, 176 n. 6, 183
n. 2

Galamian method, 6
Geach, P. T., 174 n. 15
Genus-species trees, 67-70

basis for privileged truths, 168-70
do not place One below anything, 79-

80
Gosling, J. C. B., 178 n. 14
Greatest Difficulty, 17-18, 159-62
Gymnastic dialectic. See Dialectical

Haslanger, Sally, 183 n. 2
Heindorf's conjecture, 133, 142-44, 178

n. 4
Helen, 114-15, 126
Herodotus extract, 50
Hobbes. See Thucydides extract

Hypothesis, Parmenides' choice of, 39-
45

Indefinite Dyad, 133
In-relation-to qualifications. See also

Predication, two kinds of;
Predication pros heauto; Predication
pros ta alla; Pros, functioning of

confirmed as bearing on second part of
dialogue, 47-49

mark distinction between two kinds of
predication, 47, 74

and opacity of description of exercise,
45, 46

summary of understanding of, 70-71
I/P confusion, 23
Irwin, T., 128, 174 n. 8

Jowett, B., 30, 176 n. 3, 180 n. 11, 181
n. 15

Kraut, R., 174 n. 8

Likeness Regress, 12, 17
Linnaean classification system, 67-68
Logical test concerning contradiction,

Plato's, 114-16

McKim, R., 183 n. 7
Methodological remarks

construal of, 28-39
importance of, 28
unexplained specifications cause

opacity of, 20, 45, 46
Middle period. See also Development,

Plato's; "Platonism"; "Rolling
around" between being and not-
being; Socrates

Plato's comment on status of works of,
10

Plato's private views during, 174 n. 10
Miller, M., 127, 173 n. 2, 173 n. 5
Misinterpretation by Socrates of his

theory, 12
linked to failure to pursue predication

pros heauto, 155

exerciaw
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Moravscik, J. M., 175 n. 25, 180 n. 2
Multisubjectism, 24-25

Natural blonde, 137
Natures, 62—71. See also Genus-species

trees; Predication, two kinds of;
Predication pros heauto; Predication
pros ta alla

as closely associated with forms, 148—
49, 166

investigations in first hypothesis
concerning, 78-94

ordinary conception of, 137
of others do not survive abstraction of

Unity, 140-41
that are not appear in no trees, 148

Necessary/contingent distinction, 72
Neoplatonism, 24, 78, 117-18

One, The
not a bizarre entity lacking all features,

77-80
as a principle, 133-35, 139-42, 150-

51
Openings of sections, characterization of,

119
-otes, terms in, 61
Owen, G. E. L., 23, 124

Parmenides, historical, 147, 176 n. 2,
177 n. 16

Parmenides passages discussed out of
sequence

139c3-dl, 64-67
I61a6-b4 and I61c7-dl, 56-63
closing summaries, 48-49, 142-44
first discussion of second part of

dialogue, 19-26
second discussion of first part of

dialogue, 153-63, 164-68
Participation, 11

of forms in other forms, 166
as needing to be understood, 17
new view of, 165
as resemblance, 17

Peroxide blonde, 137

Persian Cat, 68
Phaedo. See also Middle period

genus-species trees relevant to, 70
Socrates' Shortness in, 61

Philebus
apeiron in, 133
genus-species trees in, 6S!

"Platonism," 153-54, 168
would thrust sensibles into disfavor,

170
Predicates, canonical list of, 119—20
Predication, two kinds of, 26

applied to resolve problems of first
part of dialogue, 153-63, 164-68

can be made by a single sentence, 72-
74

marked by in-relation-to qualifications,
47

summary of understanding of, 70-71
Predication pros heauto, initial discussion

of, 63-70
Predication pros ta alla

initial discussion of, 56-63
two types of facts grounding, 100-112

Principle, The One as a, 133-35, 139-
42, 150-51

Privileged truths, Plato's interest in
marking off, 168-70

Properties, 61-63. See also Genus-
species trees; Natures; "Platonism";
Predication, two kinds of;
Predication pros heauto; Predication
pros ta alla

Pros, functioning of, 49-53. See also In-
relation-to qualifications;
Predication, two kinds of

Protagoras 330c3-7, 16

Qualified formulations, 114-16
Qualities, 61-63. See Properties

"Record of honest perplexity," 10
Reductio ad absurdum, in re first part of

dialogue, 5—11
"Rejectionism"

additional evidence against, 125
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"Rejectionism" (continued)
as approach to second part of
dialogue, 21-23

Republic. See Middle period; Top,
spinning

Robinson, R., 40, 177 n. 11
"Rolling around" between being and

not-being, 97-99
change in Plato's pattern of assertions

concerning, 167-70
not to be rejected in middle dialogues,

113-15
Runciman, W. G., 183 n. 1
Ryle, G., 23, 175 n. 22

Sail model, 14
Sayre, K. M., 108, 132, 173 n. 5, 175

n. 18, 176 n. 27, 177 n. 1, 182 n. 2
Self-predication sentences

can be used to make predications pros
heauto, 69, 154-56

may be trivially false as predications
pros ta alla, 154

need to find proper interpretation of,
16, 154

not unmotivated slip to accept, 12,
15-16

Socrates misinterprets, 12, 155
Sellars, W., 174 n. 15
Sensible particulars

rescued from disfavor, 167—70
specially associated with "rolling

around" in middle dialogues, 98-99
"Separate" natures, force of, 93
Shark's fin soup, 136-37
Siblings, form does not compete with

our, 161-62
Socrates, 9-19

as lacking definite view of own most
crucial notions, 17

as misinterpreting own theory, 12, 155
preliminary discussion of problems of,

11-19
resolution of problems of, 153-63,

164-68
unsure of his own views, 13

Socratic dialogues

compared with first part of
Parmenides, 5-8

compared with second part of
Parmenides, 21-22

Sophist
217c4~7, 3, 173 n. 3
263a2-bl2, 158
genus-species trees in, 68
kath' hauto and pros allo uses of "is,'

75, 179 n. 19
Statesman, genus-species trees in, 68
Strang, Colin, 174 n. 15
Superexemplification, 153-72
Symposium. See Middle period

Targets of arguments of first part of
dialogue not marked, 8

Tension or incoherence of results within
a section, 95-96, 97-98, 113-16

Theaeletus 183e5-184al, 3, 173 n. 3
"Theme question"

for first section of arguments, 79, 94
for second section of arguments, 95

Third Man Argument, 12, 15, 155-57
Thucydides extract, 51
Top, spinning, 126
Transitivity of predications pros heauto,

82-83
Truth conditions, different, for single

form of words, 56, 73-74, 154-69

Underspecification of arguments of first
part of dialogue, 8

Vlastos, G., 10, 15, 173 n. 4, 174 n. 8,
174 n. 15, 183 n. 8

Whole or part of form as participant's
share, 11-12, 13-15, 157-59

Wundt, Max, 30, 44, 176 «. 1, 177 n.
15

Xenophon's Cyropaedia. extract from,
50

Yellow lamp, 64-65

Zeno, Socrates' criticism of, 5
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